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VIA EMAIL AND FEDERAL EXPRESS              (Tracking No. 7730 7177 1639) 
Mr. Paul P. Douglas 
Regional Claim Technician 
Chubb Group of Insurance Companies 
P.O. Box 2002 
Simsbury, CT 06070-7683 
 
RE: Singing River Health System (SRHS) Litigation 
 Policy No.: 8211-9592 
 Claim No.: 343260 
 Insurer: Federal Insurance Company 
 
Dear Mr. Douglas: 
 
Ms. Celeste Oglesby, Esq., General Counsel for Singing River Health System, has asked our 
firm to review the coverage issues and related matters concerning this multi suit litigation that 
arise in large part out of the position that Federal Insurance Company has taken through Chubb 
& Son as claims manager of Federal Insurance Company. 
 
Though the information is voluminous, I have reviewed certain of the documents which include 
the Reservation of Rights letter of January 16, 2015 and the supplemental Reservation of Rights 
letter of January 21, 2015. These letters also contain denials of coverage. The supplemental letter 
does not address any matters with any particularity beyond asserting that the reservation of rights  
and denials previously stated in the January 16 letter are incorporated in and apply to the 
insurers’ response to the complaint filed in the name of Virginia Lay.  If you have not already 
received it, I am also tendering with this correspondence a copy the most recent class action 
complaint (Lowe) filed in the United States District Court for the Southern District of 
Mississippi  If that is deemed insufficient notice by the claims manager or any insurer please let 
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me know at once.  With regard to any response or other action, please keep Ms Oglesby in the 
loop as well concerning all of these matters.  The Lay complaint is Exhibit A and the Lowe 
complaint is Exhibit B to this letter. 
 
I have edited the original Exhibit “A” attached to the original correspondence of January 16 to 
include the Lay complaint as well as the most recent complaint filed by Martha Lowe.  That 
edited exhibit is for your information attached to this letter.  That is Exhibit C to this letter. 
 
The matters referred to in your original correspondence were, at that time, being removed to the 
United States District Court for the Southern District of Mississippi  but since they either been or 
are in the process of being remanded in light Chief Judge Guirola’s ruling that federal 
jurisdiction did not  exist. Therefore, certain of the cases remain pending.  Since that is an 
unappealable decision, only the cases filed in Federal Court remain in that venue.  The others are 
in state court pending in the Chancery Court of Jackson County, Mississippi.  For your 
information also and despite the best efforts of the defense counsel who argued for that result in 
those cases, the Chancellor in that case has refused to recuse himself.  On February 26, 2015, 
SRHS appealed the decision of the lower court, and requested Emergency Relief and a stay of 
the court proceedings in the lower court.  On February 27, 2015, the Supreme Court of 
Mississippi granted Singing River Health System’s request to stay the lower court proceedings 
pending review of the order on the motions filed by SRHS related to Judge Harris’s refusal to 
disqualify himself from the proceedings.   I am enclosing for your information a copy of the 
report and recommendation of the Special Master he appointed as well as his opinion issued a 
few hours after that report and recommendation adopting same in the Almond litigation and the 
related, recent pleadings in the Mississippi Supreme Court regarding the recusal/stay in the 
Chancery Court cases. Ex. D. 
 
As we have only recently become involved in this matter and are required to sift through a 
voluminous amount of material, I want to make it absolutely clear on the front end that neither 
Federal nor Chubb should assume that a failure to respond to any particular representation or 
position taken by either of them with respect to coverage denials and/or reservations of rights in 
on behalf of the Singing River Health System defendants (collectively “SRHS defendants”) and 
any insureds under any policy is intended to waive any position or right. All rights and claims are 
reserved under any policy or otherwise.  Neither does any failure to respond to any particular 
position constitute an agreement with any position stated by Federal through Chubb or otherwise. 
 
There are, however, some basic matters that need to be addressed as our clients and your 
insureds move forward in these suits.  First of all,  as partially reflected in your January 16, 2015 
letter, these suits are filed against, inter alia, the following: Singing River Health System, a/k/a 
Singing River Hospital System; Singing River Hospital System Foundation, Inc.; Singing 
River Health System Foundation, Inc.; Singing River Health Services Foundation; Singing 
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River Hospital System Employee Benefit Fund, Inc.; Michael Heidelberg; Michael 
Tolleson; Alan Cronier; Tommy Leonard; Lawrence Cosper; Morris Strickland; Ira Polk; 
Stephen Nunenmacher; and Hugo Quintana and Kevin Holland individually and in their 
capacities as members of the board of trustees of the Singing River Health System Employee 
Benefit Fund.  Mr. Holland is named individually, as CEO of the Singing River Health System 
and in his official capacity of any of the Singing River Entities.  As I am sure you are aware 
others have been sued since the insurers reservation of rights/denial letter of January 16, 2015.  
These include former SRHS employees Paul Nebo Carter, Stephanie Barnes Taylor, Chris 
Anderson and Mike Crews.   Further the following former board members have also been sued:  
Joseph Vice MD: Martin Bydalek, MD; William Descher, MD; and Marva Fairley-Tanner. 
 
As noted we represent the SRHS entities.   From review of your correspondence, it does not 
appear that either Federal through Chubb (collectively “insurer” or “insurers”) or otherwise is 
taking a position that any of these entities or individuals named in the preceding paragraph is not 
an insured under any policy issued by Federal.   If that is incorrect, please let us know at once.   
Since they are all insureds, as we see it, they would each, severally, be entitled to the benefits of 
the policy as same may be properly applied with regard to the issues raised in the suits.   Again, 
if the insurers disagree with this point, please advise immediately and identify specifically the 
reasons for any such position.  The defendants are numerous and we do not need to leave this 
aspect of coverage unclear in any respect. 
 
Second, it is important to confirm that the know fact that each of the counsel that are defending 
either any of the SRHS defendants or the individual defendants are, under Mississippi law, 
“Moeller” counsel retained for purposes of representing the individual interests of each separate 
defendant  because of the issuance by the insurers of the multifaceted reservation of rights/denial 
letters.  Moeller v. American Guar. And Liability Ins. Co., 707 So.2d 1062 (Miss. 1996).  As I 
am sure the insurers are aware, Moeller requires that the insurers, at their own cost, defend 
each insured as to which or to whom it has issued a reservation of rights. It is my 
understanding that the insurers have issued the same reservation/denial letter to each person and 
entity being defended.  If that is incorrect, please advise at once.  For that reason, the position 
taken by Chubb/Federal (hereinafter the “insurer” or the “insurers”) is not consistent with 
controlling Mississippi law. All other issues aside regarding the inaccuracy of the insurers’ 
positions, the insurers, and not any insureds, are required to pay the defense costs including 
attorney fees and expenses incurred in the defense of each of those various defendants in this 
case.1  Please provide us with a duplicate or true copy of each reservation/denial letter sent to 
each defendant the insurers are defending currently in the SRHS litigation.  

1 Though the insurers have, incorrectly in our view, denied certain aspects of coverage under some of the insuring 
clauses and not  addressed others, it appears clear that the  defense being provided by the insurers includes defense 
of all the claims made in each suit against each insured being defended.   If the insurers take the position that is not 
the case, we all, in my opinion, need to know as soon as possible. 
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Because of the legal obligations imposed on insurers under Moeller, which were not mentioned 
in the insurers’ letters, my clients are demanding that, as soon as possible, the insurers either 
confirm in writing their reversal of position on this issue or that the insurers provide them with a 
detailed explanation as to how the insurers claim that Moeller does not apply to them and why 
those rights were not addressed here.  Since they may be personally exposed because of the 
insurers’ positions, it may be that the individual defendants wish the same information as well.  I 
do not speak for them; however, I am providing their counsel with a copy of this letter.  Frankly, 
neither the law as established in Moeller nor Mississippi public policy can be overridden even by 
inconsistent terms of an insurance policy especially where retaining or attempting to enforce 
void or unenforceable limitations or provisions in a policy which are inconsistent with 
Mississippi law is, itself, evidence of bad faith.  Richards v. Allstate Ins. Co., 693 F.2d 502 (5th 
Cir. 1982) (Mississippi law).  This is especially true when the insured is a governmental entity 
and enforcement of some provision would put the burden upon the public entity and, thus, the 
public. We certainly do not want to be forced to get into those kinds of disputes if we can avoid 
them; however, we do ask that the insurers immediately re-evaluate their positions concerning 
defense costs and assume full responsibility for all defense costs including attorney fees, costs 
and expenses independent of any particular or aggregate liability limit for each insured until 
these matters are resolved.  No less is required by the law and public policy.  In addition, and in 
relation to this, my clients are demanding that the insurers provide all information and 
documents related to the premium charged for each of the various coverages under policy 
number 8211-9592 and the each renewal thereof.  We also ask that we be provided with the 
rationale for not advising our clients of their Moeller rights in the reservation/denial letters and a 
copy of any and all information and statements taken and evidence developed prior to the 
coverage positions taken by the insurers on January 16, 2015 that the insurers claim supports any 
aspect of same. 
 
Next in sequence but not in importance is the following:   From the information I have received, 
it does not appear that, except for the defense of Defendant Tolleson, anyone other than you is 
involved in handling both the defense side of the litigation and the coverage side of this 
litigation.  Is that correct?  We do not of course know if only one person is handling both 
coverage and defense issues as to Defendant Tolleson.  Have you been and are you now handling 
both the defense of each insured and as well as coverage issues for each insured including the 
SRHS defendants? Are the claims for all the defendants that the insurers are defending accessed 
and/or available for review by all in the company? Are access attempts and actual access 
tracked? With regard to those questions, I call your attention to two opinions which should be 
considered by the insurers.  Twin City Fire Ins. Co. v. City of Madison, Miss., 309 F.3d 901 
(Miss.Ct.App. 2002); Liberty Mut. Ins. Co. v. Tedford, 2009 WL 2986192 (N.D.Miss.).  I am 
sure that the insurers are familiar with these decisions.  While other material issues are addressed 
in them, it is clear from them that the use of information learned during the defense to make a 
decision on coverage is, itself,  evidence of bad faith against insurers as well as claims against 
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adjusters and claims management as well.  Therefore, it is absolutely necessary that any 
information obtained relative to the defense of these lawsuits be completely separate from any 
information utilized in evaluating any coverage issues.  It appears that those have been 
comingled already and for that reason alone, the insurers have waived and/or are estopped to rely 
upon any coverage limitations.  SRHS does not waive any claims arising from same. 
 
Since you, personally, are familiar with and have been involved in both defense and coverage to 
this point, you are, to be consistent with the law,  required to step aside and have  other persons 
come on board separately dealing with coverage and defense for each defendant. Further, none of 
the information you have obtained, thus far, could be properly considered on any coverage issue.  
There should, at a minimum and immediately, be one person handling the defense of the 
litigation2 who does not share information learned during the defense of the litigation with the 
separate person dealing with coverage issues (if there are any now left) for the insurers.  
Obviously, we need to know the insurers’ position as soon as possible and the identity of all 
persons selected to fill each of those roles.  We do not waive any rights on behalf of any insured, 
person or entity with respect of the failure of the insurers to comply with the mandates of 
Moeller, Twin City and Tedford or otherwise in the past, now or moving forward. 
 
This will confirm also as stated in their letters that the insurers have taken the position as to each 
coverage available under its policy addressed in those letters that coverage has been triggered 
under each of the insuring clauses of the policy above-referenced covering policy year 2014-
2015.  If my understanding is not correct and the insurers take the position that coverage is not 
triggered under each of the coverage provisions of the policy for each coverage year, please 
provide your explanation as to why coverages are not triggered.  No other policies or policy year 
has been addressed and we believe that the insurers have thus waived their right to assert any 
defenses to coverage under other policies and/or policy years.   
 
You mentioned in a footnote that though the insurers were on notice of a claim as early as 
November 21, 2014 that, “while not material to our ultimate coverage position…” this was 
insufficient to place Federal on notice.  Presumably, a reason that the insurers are taking this to 
exclude this notice from the potential indication of coverage under the preceding policy through 
the extending reporting period which may overlap.  Is that correct?  What is the insurers’ 
position with respect with to coverage under the preceding policy and this one as well?  Please 
advise.  What premium did SRHS pay for each extended reporting period and has any of that 
ever been returned?    
 

2 Presumptively, there should be separate claims persons, absent written consent dealing with the defense and 
coverage issues, not sharing information for each of the separate defendants.  Otherwise the policy guarantees that 
the rights of each insured are severally considered in rendered meaningless. 

                                                           

SRHS/SRHSF Answer/CC100771

Case 1:15-cv-00236-LG-RHW   Document 16-3   Filed 08/14/15   Page 5 of 142



Mr. Paul P. Douglas 
Regional Claim Technician 
Chubb Group of Insurance Companies 
March 6, 2015 
Page 6 of 16 
______________________________ 
 
 
Additionally, the insurers have continuously provided coverage at least since at least July 1, 2009 
through the present under policy number 8211-9592, for all renewals of same.3  Furthermore, 
according to the information I have available, though these policies generally ran from March 1 
to March 1, that is not the case when policy number 8211-9592 was renewed in March 1, 2010.  
According to the information I have available, that renewal ran through July 1, 2011 and, 
subsequently, the policy was renewed again, and ran from July 1, 2011 to March 1, 2013, just 
short of two years.  Afterward, the policy renewed effective from March 1, 2013 to March 1, 
2014 and the current policy renewal runs from March 2014 through March 1, 2015.  What is the 
current status of the coverage/renewals?  If the information that I have stated in this paragraph is 
incorrect, please advise with correct information and documents.  With respect to those policies, 
however, I am requesting, again, that the insurers provide me on behalf of your insureds a 
certified copy of each policy together with the underwriting information utilized for purposes of 
issuing the policy and all correspondence exchanged between the insurers and any agent or 
broker as well as any insured related to each policy in existence for those policy periods.  Ms. 
Oglesby has previously requested these policies, certified, more than once and, to date, is still 
pending receipt.   
 
Furthermore, as I mentioned above, as to each coverage provided under each policy from the 
insurers (specifically identified in this letter or not) my clients and the insureds are demanding 
the insurers provide a breakdown of the premium allocated to each aspect and/or type of 
coverage.  Specifically included in that request is a request for the premium charged for the 
extended reporting period of one year that is provided in each policy.  If the insurers take the 
position that a claim reported during the timeframe of the extended reporting period during any 
prior version of the policy is not considered a claim under that prior version of the policy but 
only under the current or next renewal of the policy, then any premium charged for that extended 
reporting period is being paid with no benefit being obtained by the insured for those money 
paid.  Is that assertion of an illusory extended reporting period the insurers’ position, and if so, 
what were the premiums charged for the extended reporting period that existed for each of the 
policy periods? Was any considered unearned and returned or credited? 
 
Additionally the retroactive date is July 1, 2009.  This will confirm that the retroactive date on 
each renewal of policy 8211-9592 is July 1, 2009.  Does the company take a position that any 
acts, allegations or claims made here are beyond the retroactive date of July 1, 2009 and thus not 
covered?  I did not see that in your correspondence.  Defending without doing so waives the 
position or estops the insurers in any event.  
 

3 There are other, earlier policies going back over the years and by referencing the policy we have here, we do not 
waive any rights of any insured under any of them; however, we do call upon the insurers to provide those and as to 
each specifically detailing what its coverage position is under each of them related to these claims which appear to 
be based on allegations from years ago. Obviously this needs to be done as soon as possible. 
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Regarding the insurers’ position concerning the claim information provided on November 21, 
2014 and as suggested in footnote 1 of the January 16 letter, we do request that the insurers 
provide us with a full explanation of why that notice does not comply with the notice provisions 
of the policy.  Since the insurers have taken the position that it is immaterial to the ultimate 
coverage decision, do they stand by that immateriality point?   It does seem to be material to 
whether there is coverage under the preceding renewal at least. Additionally, we are requesting a 
copy of all information exchanged with BancorpSouth Insurance Services and any agency, agent, 
broker and or other third party or their representatives regarding the November 21, 2014 notice. 
Included in that request is a request for all information and documents pertaining to a re-
insurance for all SRHS policies and all reserve information in all SRHS policies and re-insurance 
treaties, agreements or policies. 
 
The insurers have taken the position that underwriting and other information is “proprietary” and 
will not be provided to SRHS.  What is the basis for that?  Will the insurers entertain some 
agreement that limits disclosure, to the extent allowed by law, that would provide some 
protection for so-called “proprietary” information?  Further, and at a minimum, will the insurers 
at least provide to SRHS now a detailed list of all such information and documents that are being 
withheld, detailing as to each the reasons for withholding them to allow your insureds to make an 
informed decision as whether they agree that this information and those records, documents, 
emails, manuals, and the like should continue to be hidden not be produced. This request for 
information includes as well information as to whether the insurers or either of them have 
obtained any opinions regarding coverage issues in this matter prior to the issuance of the 
reservation/denial letters.  We request those opinions as well. As the insurers know, they are 
required under law to treat the interests of their insureds at least equally with their own interests.  
The position they have take here is not consistent with that mandate.   
 
In addition to reserving rights which obligates the insurers to pay for defense costs for all of its 
insureds out of their own funds, the insurers’ assertion that the exhaustion of limits under any 
particular coverage eliminates the duty to pay for their defense is incorrect for other reasons. 
First, since the obligation to pay for the defense is mandated for the insurers under Moeller, the 
limits of liability on any coverage simply have nothing to do with the issue regardless of whether 
they could be properly “exhausted” by payment of those limits in indemnity.   Here that cannot 
properly be applied.  Second, as the insurers knew at the time that this policy (and any other) was 
issued and renewed over multiple years, this insurance was being requested for and provided to a 
public/governmental entity and its officers and members of its Board of Trustees.  As the 
insurers knew at all material times also, the purpose of such insurance coverage is to provide 
protection of the public fisc in the event of claims being made.  The public here means at least 
the taxpayers of Jackson County, Mississippi. 
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Do the insurers actually intend to maintain their position that the taxpayers of Jackson County, 
Mississippi and/or, otherwise, other Mississippi taxpayers, are or should be responsible for 
paying the defense costs and indemnity?  That is clearly the effect of reducing the indemnity 
limits and including defense costs in that reduction. That position is inconsistent with the public 
policy of Mississippi and inconsistent with the law.  We obviously need to know what the 
insurers’ position is, after reconsideration, with regard to same because we do not believe that 
they have the right, in light of public policy and the law, to either withdraw from the defense or 
refuse to pay less than all defense costs, expenses and fees, much less based on an eroding policy 
limit when it, with its eyes wide open, insures4 a public entity.  We therefore ask that the insurers 
provide the authority and factual basis that it has that either the Board of Trustees or the Singing 
River Health System, the Board of Supervisors of Jackson County, and/or any other appropriate 
agency in the state of Mississippi considered, discussed and agreed to the assumption of the 
payment of liability and defense and considered, debated and agreed to such limited coverage 
which in the insurers’ view arises when those limits were “eroded.”  What presentation was 
made to the board to obtain that approval explaining the vanishing coverage?  Please provide it 
to me for each year that any policy was issued and /or renewed.  In conjunction with that, did the 
insurers have available at the time that this policy was originally issued and renewed coverage 
that would not have provided for eroding limits and/or which was especially tailored to deal with 
concerns for the public entity/public treasury issues. During that time did the insurers have 
specific coverage for employee benefits/pension claims greater than what they claim is provided 
here? If so, please provide those policy forms as well, their dates of availability and all 
communications with SRHS regarding presentation of those options at any point.  If other 
carriers have such coverage, the vanishing coverage that the insurers provided to the SRHS 
defendants and on which the SRHS defendants relied simply lulled them into believing when 
called upon in times of difficulty the insurers would not vanish from the scene and leave the 
taxpayers holding an empty bag. 
 
Here, in fact, eroding limits for defense costs for this public entity and its board members is 
particularly concerning in light of the fact that the insurers have on the one hand taken the 
position that all of the claims are the same under the related claims provision but have retained 
Moeller counsel for the separate hospital entities and for each member of the Board of Trustees, 
and/or each individual sued.  If all the claims are the same for purposes of applying that policy 
provision then surely it would be totally unnecessary to multiply the defense costs exponentially 
as done here.  Clearly, however, all the claims are not the same and that provision does not 
apply, at least insofar as it could potentially multiply the erosion of available limits in view of the 
position that the insurer has taken where the company has reserved rights and otherwise its 
position forces exposure to the public.  Either one or all of these principles undermines the 
insurers’ position with respect to both eroding limits generally and eroding limits by the payment 

4 To the extent that the insurers represented that they “insured” this public entity and be governed by the law and 
public policy of Mississippi, that representation seems illusory in any meaningful context related to the claims here. 
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of defense costs for any person or entity being defended.  This is particularly the case where the 
“defenses” are under reservations of rights and while simultaneously defending what they 
contend are non covered claims.  The insurers’ position is not supported even if there was no 
reservation of rights.  
 
As the insurers have recognized in your correspondence, all of the Singing River entities that 
have been sued in the various cases are insured as well as are the following individuals:  Michael 
Heidelberg, Tommy Leonard, Lawrence Cosper, Morris Strickland, Ira Polk, Stephen 
Nunenmacher, Hugo Quintana, Chris Anderson (also named G. Chris Anderson), Stephanie 
Barnes Taylor, Michael Crews, Kevin Holland, Marva Fairley-Tanner, William C. Descher, 
Joseph P. Vice, Martin D. Bydalek, Eric D. Washington. Paul Nebo Carter, Stephanie Barnes 
Taylor, Chris Anderson , Mike Crews,  Joseph Vice MD,  Martin Bydalek, MD, William Descher, 
MD and Marva Fairley-Tanner. Not only would it be against public policy in Mississippi, but 
manifestly unfair for the company to reserve rights as to each and every one of these defendants 
and, thereby, reduce coverage by what is referred to as defense costs in this case.  We do not 
waive any positions concerning same.  Should any one of these defendants be responsible for 
defense costs expended to defend someone else?  Of course not.  In your January 16, 2015 letter 
and with respect to the insurers’ position that the allegations in the complaints in this case as to 
all defendants arise from the related facts and circumstances, please provide us all facts and 
circumstances and authority relied upon to take that position and the results of any investigation 
that has been conducted that informs those positions to each defendant.   Please explain how they 
justify taking that position and at the same time provide separate, Moeller, counsel exponentially 
accelerating what the insurers claim that is the most it should have to pay for anything. 
 
As the insurers have taken the position that coverage has been denied under certain coverages of 
the policy, the SRHS defendants demand that the insurers identify each coverage that is currently 
being denied and, as to each, specify the investigation undertaken for purposes of informing that 
decision and provide us with a detailed explanation of the basis for each one of those decisions 
as to each insured that has been sued with regard to these matters.   
 
Concerning the reference to Exclusion 5(c) under the Fiduciary Coverage Liability section of the 
policy referenced on page 8 of the January 16 reservation/denial letter, do the insurers have any 
evidence as to any claim against anyone that any allegation of any of these complaints occurred 
other than because of some alleged, but not admitted, negligence of an insured that is being 
sued?  If you do, please provide that to us as soon as possible.  This and each of the demands or 
information and documents to the extent that information changes or new documents are created, 
is a continuing demand that the insurers provide the information.  Referencing your page 9, 
please provide any evidence that the insurers have as to any claim against any insured based on 
written or implied contract that the insured sued would not have been liable for (if proven) in the 
absence of a contract or agreement and/or any claimed liability was not assumed in accordance 
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with or under the agreement by which the pension plan was established.  Do the insurers agree 
that all of the alleged duties sued upon in these cases are implied in fact or in law?  This would 
include so called “breach of contract” claims since the contract claimed, itself, is implied into 
existence.  If the insurers do not agree, they are asked to provide us as soon as possible with all 
information and analysis that supports those that position as to each claim that is alleged to not 
be based upon implied in fact or law obligations. 
 
The same is true with respect to Exclusion 4(m) as amended by Endorsement 7 and Exclusion 
5(b) as limited by the terms of the policy you also cite on page 9.  Again, specifically, what bases 
do the insurers have now to assert that these provisions apply in any respect?  As to Exclusion 
5(b), does the company contend that the provision that obligates the company to be liable for 
defense costs in light of such allegations does not, at least, create ambiguity as to the company’s 
liability for defense costs under the contract independent of its desire to reduce coverage by 
defense costs?   If the insurers do not agree they are asked to provide us with the complete basis 
for their position. 
 
With respect to your comment on page 10 regarding Condition 13, do the insurers know of any 
other policies other than the vanishing policy discussed in their letters? We will provide copies 
of any other policies that may provide coverage for this matter if they are identified. 
Unfortunately for now however, the SRHS and the good folks of Jackson County seem to have 
placed their confidence principally in the insurers and its agents and representatives.    Frankly, 
we also refer the insurers to each of the policies that it has issued under Policy No. 8211-9592 
since July 1, 2009 in reference to same.  Incidentally since all the key documents including the 
reservation of rights/denial letters are signed by Chubb and presented by Chubb, it seems that 
Chubb is, itself, acknowledging its position as insurer here as well.  Otherwise, it could be 
viewed as interfering with contractual relations to the extent for its own interest it is directing 
Federal’s decisions inconsistent with Mississippi law and public policy.5  Which is it? 

5 It is my understanding that your recently indicated that that the following 
were the ranges for policy number 8211-9592 
 
Health Care Portfolio policy form D&O/EPLI section 
7/1/2009 to 7/1/2010 #82119592 
7/1/2010 to 7/1/2011 #82119592 
7/1/2011 to 7/1/2012 #82119592 
7/1/2012 to 7/1/2013 #82119592 
7/1/2013 to 7/1/2014 #82119592 
Health Care Portfolio policy form D&O/EPLI and Fiduciary section 
7/1/2014 to 7/1/2015 #82119592 
 
The information I have seen does not agree with that. We do not know why. The 
underwriting information that has not been provided may help clear that up.   
Also, we are unclear, why the insurers appear to have never offered so-called 
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We also acknowledge the insurers duty to defend all these suits recognized on pages 9-11 of your 
letter and your referral to counsel identified on page 11 for defense of those persons involved.  It 
is also our understanding that you have retained the Honorable John L. Hunter with respect to 
Michael Tolleson.  If that is incorrect, please advise.  It is also our understanding pursuant to 
your letter that the defense of Mr. Tolleson is done separately because of potential conflicts that 
exist.  Please explain how in that conflict situation that defense costs incurred on his behalf could 
be applied to reduce any coverage under the terms of the policy as well as the implications for 
coverage under Moeller and the public policy of the state of Mississippi.  As you acknowledge 
again on page 11 of your letter, the insurers have conceded that coverage has been triggered 
under insuring clauses 2 and 3 as well as under insuring clause 2 and 3 with respect to D&O 
Wrongful Acts against insured persons and organizations and under at least one policy period.  
The same is true with respect to the Employment and Practices Wrongful Acts against insured 
persons and organizations at least during one policy period under insuring clause 4.  Neither of 
your reservation of rights/denial letters appear to address insuring clause 5.  As you know, this 
provides for third-party liability coverage with a maximum aggregate for each claim and 
annually of $5,000,000.00. 
 
On what basis have the insurers failed to address potential coverage under third-party liability 
coverage? Waiver and estoppel arise from that failure even if there were coverage defenses.  It 
seems rather clear that any current or prior employee of SRHS defendants would fall within the 
description of “other business invitee of the Organization.”  Do the insurers disagree?  If so, 
please advise why with all support for that position.  It appears rather clear that coverage is 
triggered under the third-party coverage of the policy here.  Additionally, it is clear that the 
claims made here could result in proof of a claim based on disability, marital status (as some of 
the claims relate to that) or “other status that is protected pursuant to applicable federal, state, 
local statutory or common law anywhere in the world.” Isn’t that what we are talking about 
generally here?  After all, under Mississippi law the insurers’ duty to defend is much broader 
than the duty to indemnify and exists if it is possible that a plaintiff can prove any set of facts 
that would be within the policy.  Thus, there is coverage here and at a higher limit than that for 
the fiduciary clause even if by defending without reserving or denying coverage here as has been 
done the company has not waived objections to coverage under these provisions.  Waiver and 
estoppel would apply; however there is a clear obligation to defend..  SRHS does not, itself, 
waive its position in that regard.  At the same time the insurers are asked to explain their position 
with regard to the separate regulatory coverage.  I do not see either of the foregoing items 
addressed in your correspondence.  What investigation has been undertaken by the insurers 
regarding that? 
 

fiduciary coverage until 2014?  Why is that? 
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This will also confirm that the basis for the insurers’ determination that there is no coverage 
under the Employment Practices Liability Coverage is singularly based on one exclusion which 
is quoted in your correspondence related to pension plans and the like.  However, the insurers  do 
not address the fact that the Employment Liability Coverage under the current version of the 
policy is “coordinated with by the specific terms of the policy the fiduciary coverage.”  Since the 
per claim/aggregate limit of coverage available under the Employment Practices Liability 
Coverage of the policy is $5,000,000.00 and those coverages are coordinated, I am sure that the 
insurers will agree that if the Employment Practices Liability Coverage applies, or if this creates 
an ambiguity as to the limit, then the $5,000,000.00 per year in the aggregate is the least amount, 
plus Fiduciary limits, that could apply under the current renewal of the policy without regard to 
other issues raised in this correspondence.  If that is incorrect, the insurers’ are asked to let us 
know immediately and explain the basis for that position. 

In fact, the coordination provision of the insurers’ policy, Form 14-02-1390(62013) specifically 
provides that if coverage exists under both the Fiduciary Liability Coverage section (not 
disputed) and the Employment Practice Liability Coverage section, the Employment Practice 
Liability section is to be first applied and that any remaining loss (as may be defined consistent 
with public policy and the law) is otherwise covered if not paid under the Employment Liability 
Coverage section.  Therefore, a controlling reasonable, “coordinated”, reading of these two 
provisions would, at a minimum, increases the available liability limits for the claims made here 
to a combined total of $6,000,000.00, even if the insurers could appropriately erode those limits, 
a position that is illegal here. 
 
Obviously, if value is given for the extended reporting period and either the November 21, 2014 
notice or any other notice was within the extended reporting period for the renewal that existed 
up to March 1, 2014 then the limit of liability would, under the foregoing rational, be increased 
to $11,000,000.006, at a minimum and assuming there are no agency commitment issues based 
on knowledge binding the insurers to additional coverage which claims are also not waived.  For 
example, it is difficult to understand how an agency and the insurers could write coverage with a 
vanishing limit for a public entity of $1,000,000.00 for fiduciary coverage when the amount of 

6 It appears that the extended reporting period for which premium was paid ran for one year from the policy renewal.   
Do the insurers dispute that each policy renewal has a twelve month extended reporting period?  If so please provide 
the basis for that disagreement as soon as possible.  Further, I have assumed it to be so; but will the insurers confirm 
that the reporting of the suits/claims that are currently pending was timely and proper under policy number 8511-
9592?.  SRHS should have no issues with that reporting.  Right?  Please confirm.   As I am sure the insurers know, 
reporting in Mississippi is generally regarded as sufficient so long and any technicality left off does not prejudice the 
insurer.   I see no prejudice here.  SRHS, as a governmental entity and other wise also does not waive any claim that 
the preceding policies providing intersecting continuous reporting periods may all be invoked to provide coverage:  
the net effect of the language being that the continuing reporting period for policy number 8511-9592 did, in fact, 
continue through the entire period that policy has been in existence. Thus, a notice in 2015 is in the reporting period 
that has continued without interruption since the first renewal of that policy. 
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the plan to which that coverage potentially applies without regard to other issues is 
approximately$150,000,000.00.  Do the insurers have any explanation for how this occurred?  
Did they make any inquiry into or obtain any information concerning this financial risk to this 
public entity before writing this coverage?  Did they even look at the plan or any of the yearly 
actuarial or accounting reports?  If so, provide the all information and documents supporting that 
that was done and the consideration given to same. 
 
With respect to the public policy considerations under both Moeller as well as the other points 
made in this correspondence with this type insured the insurers simply are precluded from 
imposing the duty upon the SHRS defendants under any policy to defend claims made against 
them.  That is illegal and exacerbates the impact of the alleged vanishing obligations. It is, 
however, my understanding that the insurers are paying defense costs directly to all defense 
counsel who are billing the company for those defense costs.  If that is incorrect, please advise at 
once and let us know directly how that is being handled.  Also provide us an immediate and 
continuing accounting (at least monthly) what the company contends are available monies “left” 
under any and all coverages. 
 
In addition to the foregoing, please advise at once if the insurers contend that any defense costs 
are not actually “insured” under any coverage section of policy number 8211-9592.  It seems to 
be clear that they are all covered at least, specify what those are claimed to be and why as well as 
the amounts. 
 
Related to the point which I previously made concerning the coordination of Employment 
Practices Liability Coverage and the Fiduciary Liability Coverage, the Employment Practices 
Liability Coverage is clearly available here despite the insurers’ denial of defense and 
indemnification under that coverage.   The insurers’ position is based on a single provision 
which, itself, eliminates its applicability  As the insurers are fully aware, the Employment 
Practices Liability Coverage provides that the relied upon exclusion does not apply to an 
Employment Practices Wrongful Act that includes or arguably includes any retaliation that is 
within the policy.  As the insurers know, retaliation means “retaliatory treatment against an 
employee on account of that individual exercising his or her rights under the law.”  This exercise 
of rights, for example, would include an employee attempting to require payments under the 
alleged provisions of the implied terms of an employment contract including the pension plan 
and opposing an alleged unlawful practice with respect to same and/or disclosing information 
regarding same or testifying or assisting in connection with same.  There is no dispute that the 
insured defendants have or will each counter those allegations and have claimed that they are not 
responsible for the acts and, therefore, are acting in opposition to the positions asserted by each 
of the plaintiffs as a group and individually.  This is important:  under this policy language, it is 
controlling. 
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The phrase “retaliatory treatment” and each of the words separately are undefined in the each 
renewal of policy number 8511-9592.  Thus, Mississippi law mandates that those terms shall be 
defined according to their common, ordinary meaning.  That meaning controls the definition of   
“Retaliation” under the policy. If there is a reasonable reading of the phrase “retaliatory 
treatment” that would extend coverage to the insureds, even if there are other reasonable 
readings, then coverage exists.  Of that, there can be no dispute. In essence, from consultation 
with dictionaries we find that retaliatory treatment literally means to do something in response to 
an action done by someone else.  One synonym for retaliatory is the word “counter;” and 
“treatment” simply means generally the method of handling or dealing with someone.  It is not a 
term of art.  You, for example may actually treat me rudely because you do not like the message 
in this letter.  That, though certainly not expected from a competent professional such as 
yourself, is “retaliatory treatment.”  It is the insurers’ language; they did not define it and it is 
now too late to try to re define it. This definition cannot vanish. Their letters deny coverage 
without even considering or addressing this scenario which binds them to coverage. 
 
Certainly, it is reasonable to assert that the SRHS defendants have countered the assertions that 
are being made here and have challenged positions subsequent to the filing of suit.  There is 
nothing in the policy definitions that excludes actions subsequent to the filing of suit, all of this is 
within any relevant policy period7 and, therefore, no basis to exclude those actions as being 
retaliatory or counter treatment under the general definitions as applicable here.  There are other 
reasons as well.  The insurers drafted the policy and did not define the phrase and are bound by 
the absence of definition.  Additionally, it is without question that the allegations made in the 
lawsuits broadly encompass the treatment of various plaintiffs, at least in significant part as a 
result of their attempts to halt the termination of the pension plan and to assert redress for non-
contribution to the pension plan and all of which are alleged to be in violation of implied duties 
arising out the employment relationship and implied and/or written employment contracts.  
Additionally, there is a separate issue related to this matter which concerns the defendant, 
Tolleson, which may have to be considered in the context of this coverage as well.  We take no 
position regarding that at this time and certainly do not cast anything negative in that direction; 
however, for coverage purposes, the insurers are charged with whatever knowledge they have 
from all sources. 
 
Given the circumstances that exist here, the SRHS defendants specifically demand  the insurers 
to reconsider their position to now,  at least, acknowledge the availability of that  EPL coverage 
and further acknowledge, without limiting our clients’ position, that at least the available 
coverage limit in the context of the single policy that the insurers have recognized as providing 
coverage is at least $11,000,000.00 as noted above rather than the “eroding/vanishing” 
$1,000,000.00 referred to in their correspondence for indemnity purposes.  No limits can erode to 
expose the public treasury.   
7 Indeed, it is likely an ongoing obligation applicable to any policy in existence. 
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As I noted in the beginning, we have only just recently looked at these issues; but as early as we 
are here, we wanted to point out these stark problems that undermine the insurers’ positions.  
There may well be more. It is our hope that these known facts would motivate the insurers, now, 
to re-evaluate their position and put our clients in not only a better position than the erroneous 
one asserted now allows, but to do so in accordance with Mississippi law and public policy.  In 
other words, at a minimum, the liability limits here should be at least $11,000,000.00 for 
indemnity without waiving rights under any other policy or any other claims that could be made. 
 
In addition to those limits, the full cost of defense should be assumed for this governmental 
entity and its employees, officer and/or board members, past and present without regard to 
indemnity limits for the reasons noted above.  Any other positions are inconsistent with public 
policy and the law and unjustified. They are not arguable and in bad faith. Those positions are 
minimums. 
 
Under the Mississippi endorsements to policy 8511-9592 mediation is an identified option.  We 
do not agree that these issues could or should be mediated because the insurers’ minimal 
obligations are clear.  However, we would be willing to discuss that if everyone else agreed.  In 
the meantime, good faith on behalf of the insurers requires them to at least now agree to the basic 
proposition stated here:  the potential available coverage is $11,000,000.00; and eroding limits 
for the cost of defense of the SRHS defendants and their employees/board/CEO is not available; 
and those costs will be borne fully by the insurers until these matters are finally concluded.  To 
reduce those limits or any other applicable limits determined to apply to the insurers’ obligations 
or to require the public entity and its board (the taxpayers) to defend is not proper under the 
applicable law and public policy. 
 
We will be happy to discuss these matters at the earliest possible time. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
WEBB SANDERS & WILLIAMS PLLC 

Dan W. Webb 

Dan W. Webb 
For the Firm 
Writer’s Direct Email: dwebb@webbsanders.com  
DWW/lfc 
Enclosures: Exhibit A- Complaint in the matter of Lay v. SRHS, et al.  
  Exhibit B- Complaint in the matter of Lowe v. SRHS, et al. 
  Exhibit C- Revised Exhibit to January 16, 2015 correspondence 
  Exhibit D- Pleadings re recusal/stay in Chancery Court cases 
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cc: Celeste Oglesby, Esq.  
 General Counsel for Singing River Health System (via email) 
 
  
 Andrea M. Kimball, Esq. 
 Carly D. Duvall, Esq. 
 Martin J. Moderson, Esq. 
 Counsel for Singing River Health System (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7144 6684  
 
 Brett K. Williams, Esq. 
 Hanson Horn, Esq. 
 A. Kelly Sessoms, Esq.    
 Chuck Bordis, Esq. 
 Local Counsel  for Singing River Health System (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7152 4156 
 
 John L. Hunter, Esq., Counsel for Tolleson (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7157 4312 
 
 John Banahan, Esq. 
 Calen J. Wills, Esq. 
 Jessica B. McNeel, Esq. 
  Counsel for Nunenmacher (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7161 3324  
 
 Stephen Peresich, Esq., Counsel for Hugo Quintana (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7163 3598 
 
 Pieter Teeuwissen, Esq., Counsel for Stephanie Taylor (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7164 7355  
 
 Roy D. Campbell, Esq., Counsel for Gary Anderson (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7167 6373  
 
 Don Dornan, Esq., Counsel for Michael Crews (via email and  
 Federal Express Tracking No. 7730 7169 9180  
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IN THE CHANCERY COURT OF JACKSON COUNTY, MISSISSIPPI 

VIRGINIA LAY, Individually as Beneficiary of and 
Derivatively for and on behalf of SINGING RIVER FILED 

148 C)l) 

HEALTH SYSTEM EMPLOYEES'S RETIREMENT JAN 2 0 2015 
PLAN AND TRUST PLAINTIFF 

~~~~/tf~~ 
VERSUS CAUSE NO. 2()lS,- ODbO- 10(-l. 

SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM; 
SINGING RIVER HEALTH SERVICES FOUNDATION; SINGING RIVER HEALTH 
SYSTEM FOUNDATION; SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM FOUNDATION, 
INC.; SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM EMPLOYEE BENEFIT FUND, INC.; 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM; 
MICHAEL HEIDELBERG, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
MICHAEL TOLLESON, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
TOMMY LEONARD, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
LA WREN CE COSPER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
MORRIS STRICKLAND, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
IRA POLK, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
STEPHEN NUNENMACHER, M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of 
Trustees; HUGO QIBNTANA, M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of 
Trustees; ALLEN CRONIER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; 
MARTIN BYDALEK, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; WILLIAM 
DESCHER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; JOSEPH VICE, 
Individually and as a Member ofthe Board of Trustees; ERIC WASHINGTON, 
Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; MARV A FAIRLEY-TANNER, 
Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; PAUL GRAYSON CARTER, JR., 
Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; GARY C. ANDERSON, 
Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; MICHAEL CREWS, Individually 
and as a Member of the Board of Trustees; and STEPHANIE BARNES TAYLOR, 
Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees. 

DEFENDANTS 

COMPLAINT 

COMES NOW. VIRGINIA LAY, by and through her attorney, JAMES R. REEVES, and 

files this Complaint against the Defendants, SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM, a/k/a 

SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM, a community based hospital organized pursuant to 

MISSISSIPPI Code 41-13-10; SINGING RIVER HEALTH SERVICES FOUNDATION; 

1 
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SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM FOUNDATION; SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL 

SYSTEM FOUNDATION, INC.; SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM EMPLOYEE 

BENEFIT FUND, INC.; SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM, MICHAEL HEIDELBERG, 

Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, MICHAEL TOLLESON, Individually and 

as a Member of the Board of Trustees, TOMMY LEONARD, Individually and as a Member of the 

Board of Trustees, LAWRENCE COSPER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of 

Trustees, MORRIS STRICKLAND, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, IRA 

POLK, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, STEPHEN NUNENMACHER, 

M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, HUGO QUINTANA, M.D., 

Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, ALLEN CRONIER, Individually and as a 

Member of the Board of Trustees, MARTIN BYDALEK, Individually and as a Member of the 

Board of Trustees, WILLIAM D.ESCHER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 

JOSEPH VICE, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, ERIC WASHINGTON, 

Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, MARVA FAIRLEY-TANNER, 

Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, PAUL GRAYSON CARTER, JR., 

Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, GARY C. ANDERSON, Individually and 

as a Member of the Board of Trustees, MICHAEL CREWS, Individually and as a Member of the 

Board of Trustees, and STEPHANIE BARNES TAYLOR, Individually and as a Member of the 

Board of Trustees, and would respectfully show as follows,: 

I. Plaintiff is a retired former employee of the Defendant Singing River Health 

Systems (hereinafter "Health System") and was a participant at all relevant times in the subject 

Health System Employee's Retirement Plan and Trust (hereinafter "Plan"). She began 

employment on November, 1999, and ceased employment with the Defendants on June 13, 2014. 
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She sues for herself as a member and beneficiary of and derivatively for and on behalf of the Plan 

and she resides in Gautier, Jackson County, Mississippi. 

2. Defendants Singing River Health System, Singing River Hospital System, Singing 

River Health Services Foundation; Singing River Health System Foundation; Singing River 

Hospital System Foundation, Inc.; Singing River Hospital System Employee Benefit Fund, Inc. 

are collectively part of Singing River Health System and shall be referred to as "Health System" 

unless otherwise stated. Upon information and belief, they share common ownership and 

management and operate as one entity. Singing River Hospital System Health System is a 

community hospital organized pursuant to Miss. Code Ann. § 41-13-10 (Rev. 2009). The 

Mississippi Tort Claims Act does not require notice to Health System as Plaintiff seeks no tort 

damages from Health System and pursue this action as otherwise provided by Mississippi statutory 

law. Health System may be served by process upon its CEO, Kevin Holland, at 2012 Highway 90, 

Gautier, Mississippi 39553, or upon its registered agent, Roy C. Williams, 711 Delmas Avenue, 

Pascagoula, Mississippi 39567. 

3. Defendant Michael J. Heidelberg, Individually and as a Member of the Board of 

Trustees, may be served with process at 810 Buena Vista Street, Pascagoula, Mississippi 39567. 

4. Defendant Michael D. Tolleson, Individually and as a Member of the Board of 

Trustees, may be served with process at 523 Orange Street, Pascagoula, Mississippi 39567. 

5. Defendant Tommy L. Leonard, Individually and as a Member of the Board of 

Trustees, may be served with process at 14975 Big Ridge Road, Biloxi, Mississippi 39532. 

6. Defendant Lawrence H. Cosper, Individually and as a Member of the Board of 

Trustees, may be served with process at 1116 Halstead Bayou Drive, Ocean Springs, Mississippi 

39564. 
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7. Defendant Morris G. Strickland, Individually and as a former Member of the Board 

of Trustees, may be served with process at 6819 Washington Avenue, Ocean Springs, Mississippi 

39564 or 794 Destiny Plantation Blvd., Biloxi, Mississippi 39532. 

8. Defendant Ira Polk, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, may be 

served with process at 3530 Sherlawn Drive, Moss Point, Mississippi 39563. 

9. Defendant Stephen Nunenmacher, Individually and as a Member of the Board of 

Trustees, may be served with process at 3701 Players Cove, Gautier, Mississippi 39553. 

IO. Defendant Hugo Quintana, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 

may be served with process at 618 Rue Maupresant, Ocean Springs, Mississippi 39564. 

11. Allen Cronier, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, may be 

served with process at 13713 Bunker Hill Road, Moss Point, Mississippi 39562. 

12. Martin Bydalek, Individually and as a former Member of the Board of Trustees, 

may be served with process at 2809 Denny Avenue, Pascagoula, Mississippi 39581-5301. 

13. William Descher, Individually and as a former Member of the Board of Trustees, 

may be served with process at Ocean Springs Surgical Center, 3301 Bienville Boulevard, Ocean 

Springs, Mississippi 39564 or 5709 Belle Fontaine Drive, Ocean Springs, Mississippi 

39564-9084. 

14. Joseph Vice, Individually and as a former Member of the Board of Trustees, may 

be served with process at 21 Doctors Drive, Ocean Springs, Mississippi, 39564-5709. 

15. Eric Washington, Individually and as a former Member of the Board of Trustees, 

may be served with process at 2406 Catalpa Avenue, Pascagoula, Mississippi 39567-1813 or 3509 

Montgomery Lane, Pascagoula, Mississippi 39567-7584. 

4 

SRHS/SRHSF Answer/CC100787

Case 1:15-cv-00236-LG-RHW   Document 16-3   Filed 08/14/15   Page 21 of 142



16. Marva Fairley-Tanner, Individually and as a former Member of the Board of 

Trustees, may be served with process at 706 Marden Court SE, Smyrna, Georgia 30082-4339. 

17. Paul Grayson Carter, Jr., Individually and as former Chief Human Resources 

Officer for SRHS, may be served with process at 2615 Blackfoot Road, Vancleave, Mississippi 

39565-8447 

18. Defendant Gary C. Anderson, Individually and as a former Chief Executive Officer 

of SRHS, may be served with process at 600 Rue Dauphine, Ocean Springs, Mississippi 39564. 

19. Defendant Michael E. Crews, Individually and as a former Chief Financial Officer 

ofSRHS, may be served with process at 2916 Shell Landing, Gautier, Mississippi 39553. 

20. Defendant Stephanie Barnes Taylor, Individually and as a former Member of the 

Board of Trustees, may be served with process at 2401 Olde Oak Pointe, Ocean Springs, 

Mississippi 39564. 

JURISDICTION AND VENUE 

21. This Court has jurisdiction of this matter under Miss. Code Ann. § 91-8-801, Miss. 

Const. Art. 6, § 159, and Miss. Code Ann. § 9-5-81. 

22. Plaintiff make no claims under federal law, including, but not limited to, the 

Employment Retiree Income Security Act, 29 U.S.C. § 1001 et seq., and the regulations of the 

Department of Treasury and the Internal Revenue Service concerning the status of the Plan as a 

federal tax deferred qualified retirement plan. 

23. Plaintiff makes no claims that arise under the Constitution, laws or treaties of the 

United States. 

24. Plaintiff and Defendants are not citizens of different States. 
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25. Venue is proper in this Court under Miss. Code Ann.§ 11-5-1 as certain necessary 

Defendants reside in Jackson County, Mississippi. 

FACTUAL ALLEGATIONS 

26. Singing River Health System is a not-for-profit corporation organized under the 

laws of Mississippi. It operates two hospitals, Singing River Hospital in Pascagoula and Oceans 

Springs Hospital, in addition to a number of community medical clinics and doctors' offices 

throughout the Gulf Coast. 

27. SRHS is currently the largest employer in Jackson County, with approximately 

2,400 employees and over 600 retirees. 

28. The present governance and leadership of SRHS is composed of two groups: (i) 

The Board of Trustees, which holds all key operational powers, including approving long-range 

strategic plans, allocation of capital, joint ventures, and major acquisitions and sales; and (ii) the 

Executive Leadership Team, which is appointed by the Board and charged with providing 

leadership and organizational management in the areas of operations, mission integration, finance 

and support services, as well as leadership in the strategic direction of the organization. 

29. SHRS maintains the Singing River Health System Pension Plan (the "Plan"), which 

is a defined benefit pension plan covering all of its full-time employees who were hired before 

October 1, 2011. 

30. The Health System created this Plan in 1983 following the decision to cut ties with 

the Public Employees' Retirement System of Mississippi in order to self administer a similar Plan 

available only to the Health System employees. 
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31. According to Plan documents, the Health System is required to "make such 

contributions from time to time, which ... shall be necessary as determined by the Actuary to 

provide the benefits of this Plan." 

32. The Plan designates the Health System as the Plan Administrator "to administer the 

Plan in accordance with its terms." The Plan also names the Health System as a fiduciary of the 

Trust. Health System, through its Trustees, employed professionals, such as accountants, actuaries 

and attorneys, to advise the Health System and to make accountings and calculations necessary to 

administer the Plan. 

33. The Health System Trustees had the responsibility for determining the amount of 

contributions to be made by the Health System and for actually making the contributions necessary 

to provide benefits as described under the Plan. 

34. The Plan also created and stated duties for the Board of Trustee of the Retirement 

Trust, which, though nominally separate and distinct from the Health System's Trustees, was in 

fact usually and primarily comprised of Health System Trustees or executive employees. 

Furthermore, the Health System Trustees had the sole authority to appoint and remove Retirement 

Trust Trustees and to amend or terminate the Trust. 

35. The Plan designates a Retirement Trust Trustee as a fiduciary with the exclusive 

responsibility for and all powers necessary to perform the following duties and functions: 

(a) To receive, hold, preserve, manage, and at the direction of the Plan 

Administrator, invest and re-invest the Trust Fund, so that the Trust Fund's integrity 

and safety will be maintained for the purpose of the Plan; 
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(b) To make disbursements from the Plan, to or for the benefit of Plan Members, 

their heirs and beneficiaries, as may be directed from time to time by the 

Committee; 

( c) To perform such additional duties and functions as may be requested from time 

to time by the Board of Trustees of the Employer, the Plan Administrator, or the 

Committee. 

36. In performing its duties, a Retirement Trust Trustee was charged with "do[ing] so 

in the interest of the members and beneficiaries solely, using the care, skill, prudence and diligence 

under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent man acting in a like capacity and familiar 

with such matters would use in the conduct of an enterprise of like character." 

37. A Retirement Trust Trustee was also charged with keeping a proper accounting of 

all investments, receipts, disbursements, and other transactions effected by it under the Plan. 

38. On September 15, 2011, then Chief Executive Officer Defendant Chris Anderson 

issued a memorandum which informed all employees that effective October l, 2011, the 

Retirement Plan would be closed to employees hired on or after that date. It assured employees 

that the retirement plan would "remain in effect for all current employees." 

39. On October 1, 2011, the Plan was frozen to new employees. 

40. For several years prior to 2013, an outside entity provided audit services to Jackson 

County which included auditing SRHS. Those audits expressed the opinion that the Plan was 

adequately funded when, in reality, it was not. 

41. Defendants annually represented to the Plan participants that their retirement was 

vested at levels consistent with the Plan documents. 
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42. In July, 2014, Home LLP released its audit of the 2013 financial documents. Prior 

to this time, audits were performed by KMPG. Home found that a prior period adjustment of the 

accounts was necessary in the amount of $61,608,000 for patient accounts receivable. 

43. As of November 2014, the Plan was unfunded by at least $149 million. 

44. Defendants Michael J. Heidelberg, Michael D. Tolleson, Tommy Leonard, 

Lawrence H. Cosper, Morris G. Strickland, Ira Polk, Stephen Nunenmacher, Hugo Quintana, 

Allen Croiner, Martin Bydalek, William Descher, Joseph Vice, Eric Washington, Paul Grayson 

Carter, Jr., Chris Anderson, Stephanie Barnes Taylor, Michael Crews and Kevin Holland are also 

fiduciaries with respect to the Plan because they exercise discretionary authority or discretionary 

control respecting management of the Plan, exercises authority and control respecting 

management or disposition of the Plan's assets, and/or has discretionary authority or discretionary 

responsibility in the administration of the Plan. 

45. Defendants (or some of them acting in concert) without notice to Plaintiff and 

Others similarly situated (until they received the amended Plan (dated January 14, 2014 )), failed to 

pay funds into the Plan. Specifically, during calendar years beginning no later than 2008 and 

continuing until the present, Defendants determined the appropriate amount due under the Plan 

from Health System but failed to make the full contributions. On information and belief, the 

current amount owed by Health System to the Retirement Trust exceeds $40 million. 

46. On November 20, 2014, without regard to their fiduciary duties to the Plan, Health 

System Trustees passed a Resolution, appointing an "Ad Hoc Retirement Committee of Singing 

River Health System." See Resolution of Health System Trustees (dated November 20, 2014), 

adopting Resolution of the Ad Hoc Retirement Committee of Health System. 
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47. By this Resolution, Health System Trustees confirmed the appointment of "Chief 

Executive Officer Kevin Holland, Chief Financial Officer Lee Bond, Chief Human Resources 

Officer Craig Summerlin, Chief Operating Officer Larey Shoemaker, General Counsel Celeste 

Oglesby, Senior Accountant Kercy Caldarelli, and the following members of the SRHS Board of 

Trustees: Tommy Leonard, Michael Tolleson, Morris Strickland, and Michael Heidelberg, as an 

ad hoc Retirement Committee for the purpose of investigating the financial and actuarial status of 

the Plan and recommending a proposed course of action with regard to the Plan to the Health 

System Board of Trustees, all with the assistance of the Plan Actuary, Transamerica Retirement 

Solutions." 

48. Leonard, Tolleson, and Strickland were, at the time of this appointment, not only 

Health System Trustees, but were also Retirement Trust Trustees. 

49. By this Resolution, Health System Trustees, who had brought the Plan to its current 

insolvent state, were charged with "investigating" the underfunded financial status of the Plan. 

50. This same Resolution confirmed that Health System Trustees could not possibly 

simultaneously function both in their governing role for Health System and as fiduciaries to the 

Plan, i.e., they "could not serve two masters": 

[T]he members of this Retirement Committee [which included both Plan Trustees 
and SRHS Board of Trustees] are individuals with a duty of loyalty to SRHS, each 
acting herein in his or her capacity as an offl eer of SRHS and/or a member of the 
SRHS Board of Trustees, as applicable, and not in any fiduciary capacity to the 
plan and/or its beneficiaries that any member of this Retirement Committee may 
have as a plan trustee or otherwise •••• 

51. A trustee shall take reasonable steps to compel other persons to deliver trust 

property to the trustee and to redress a breach of trust known to the trustee to have been committed 

by a former trustee. Defendant Retirement Trust Trustees failed to do so. 
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CAUSES OF ACTION 
COUNT I 

ACCOUNTING 

52. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incorporate them by reference. 

53. The Plaintiff is entitled to an accounting of all monies received by the Pension Plan 

and all payments from the Pension Plan. 

COUNT II 
DECLARATORY JUDGMENT 

54. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incorporate them by reference. 

55. The Plaintiff is entitled to a declaratory judgment under Rule 57 Miss. R. Civ. P. 

that the Defendants cannot decline to contribute to the Pension Plan and must make contributions 

so the Plan has sufficient funding to match all employee contributions. 

56. The Plaintiff is entitled to a declaratory judgment under Rule 57 Miss. R. Civ. P. 

that the Defendants' failure to contribute to the Pension Plan amounts matching employee 

contributions constituted a breach of contract. 

57. The Plaintiff is entitled to a declaratory judgment under Rule 57 Miss. R. Civ. P. 

that the Defendants' must continue the Plan's operation without termination. 
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COUNT III 
SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE 

58. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incorporate them by reference. 

59. Plaintiff pleads that specific performance is due to the Plaintiff and Others similarly 

situated. 

60. The Plaintiff and Others similarly situated and Defendants entered into a written 

contract concerning benefits available as an employee of SRHS. 

61. Plaintiff and Others similarly situated have complied with all applicable duties 

imposed by the Defendants in order to receive any retirement benefits. 

62. Defendants have failed to make the mandatory contributions required to adequately 

pay for the liabilities of the retirement plan. 

63. Defendants now refuse to provide the benefits as defined. 

64. Plaintiff and Others similarly situated are due the specific performance of the 

Defendants regarding the retirement benefits. 

COUNT IV 
CONSTRUCTIVE TRUST 

65. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incorporate them by reference. 

66. Plaintiff pleads that a constructive trust for funds and monies wrongfully retained, 

and converted by the Defendants is due to be created. 

67. Defendants wrongfully failed to make the mandatory contributions to the 

retirement plans to ensure its financial viability. 
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68. Defendants failed to notify the Plaintiff and Others similarly situated that the 

Retirement Plan was receiving none of the mandatory contributions SRHS was required to make. 

69. Defendants continued to assert that the Plan was fiscally sound and able to provide 

for its members despite knowledge to the contrary. 

COUNTY 
EQUITABLE ESTOPPEL 

70. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incorporate them by reference. 

71. Defendants have falsely represented facts to Plaintiff and Others similarly situated 

concerning the Plan, including facts concerning the funding of the Plan. 

72. Plaintiff and Others similarly situated believed and relied upon these false 

representations to their detriment. 

73. Plaintiff and Others similarly situated changed their position based on Defendants' 

false representations by, for example, continuing to participate in the Plan. 

74. Defendants should be estopped from terminating the Plan in its underfunded status 

and from denying the benefits promised under the Plan. 

COUNT VI 
PROMISSORY ESTOPPEL 

75. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incorporate them by reference. 
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76. Defendants made promises to Plaintiff and Others similarly situated concerning the 

Plan, including promises to fund the Plan and to pay benefits according to the formula stated in the 

Plan. 

77. Defendants intended that these promises would be relied upon, and they were, in 

fact, relied upon by Plaintiff and Others similarly situated. 

r78. A refusal to enforce Defendants' promises concerning the Plan would sanction a 

fraud or otherwise result in an injustice. 

79. Defendants should be estopped from terminating the Plan in its underfunded status 

and from denying the benefits promised under the Plan. 

COUNT VII 
MISSISSIPPI UNIFORM TRUST CODE VIOLATIONS 

80. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in the preceding paragraphs 

and incmporate them by reference. 

81. The Retirement Trust is an express trust created for the benefit of Plaintiff and all 

other members. 

82. As an express trust, the Retirement Trust is subject to the provisions of the 

Mississippi Uniform Trust Act, Miss. Code Ann. §91-8-101 et seq. (hereinafter "MUTA"), 

effective July l, 2014, an applicable for all existing trusts. Miss. Code Ann. § 91-8-1106. 

83. MUTA establishes a statutory cause of action for a breach of trust. Miss. Code Ann. 

§§ 91-8-208(c)(13); 91-8-lOOl(a). 
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84. Mississippi common law of trusts and principles of equity which supplement the 

statutory code, except to the extent modified by the MUTA or other Mississippi statute. Miss. 

Code Ann.§ 91-8-106. 

85. The Retirement Trust Trustees have a duty to administer the Trust such that "all 

assets are delivered in good faith, in accordance with [the Trust's] terms and purposes and the 

interests of the beneficiaries," and in accordance with the MUTA and Mississippi common law. 

See Miss. Code Ann.§§ 91-8-106; 91-8-801. 

86. The Retirement Trust Trustees have a duty to administer the trust "solely in the 

interests of the beneficiaries," in accordance with the Mississippi statutory and common law. See 

Miss. Code Ann. §§ 91-8-106; 91-8-802. 

87. The Retirement Trust Trustees have a duty to "administer the trust as a prudent 

person would, by considering the purposes, terms, distributional requirements, and other 

circumstances of the trust." The Retirement Trust Trustees must "exercise reasonable care, skill, 

and caution" in satisfying this standard, in accordance with Mississippi statutory and common law. 

Miss. Code Ann. §§ 91-8-106; 91-8-804. 

88. The Retirement Trust Trustees have a duty to "take reasonable steps to take control 

of and protect the trust property." Miss. Code Ann.§§ 91-8-106; 91-8-809. 

89. The Retirement Trust Trustees also have a duty to "take reasonable steps to enforce 

claims of the trust." Miss. Code Ann. §§ 91-8-106; 91-8-811. 

90. The Retirement Trust Trustees have a duty to "take reasonable steps to compel a 

former trustee or other person to delivery trust property to the trustee, and to redress a breach of 

trust known to the trustee to have been committed by a former trustee." Miss. Code Ann. §§ 

91-8-106; 91-8-812. 
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91. The Retirement Trust Trustees have a duty to "keep the beneficiaries of the trust 

that are current mandatory or permissible distributes of trust income or principal, or both, 

reasonably informed about the administration of the trust and of the material facts necessary for 

them to protect their interests," in accordance with Mississippi statutory and common law. Miss. 

Code Ann.§§ 91-8-106; 91-8-813. 

92. The Retirement Trust Trustees violated the duties listed in paragraphs 81 through 

91 by failing to administer the Retirement Trust in good faith and in accordance with its terms and 

purpose, failing to act in the sole interest of the beneficiaries, acting in ways that harmed the 

interests of the beneficiaries, and by abandoning their fiduciary obligations, as specified in more 

detail as follows: 

A. The SRHS Board of Trustees appointed the Retirement Trust Trustees and, between 

2009 and the present, also chose not to fund the Retirement Trust in accordance with 

the Plan's terms. The foregoing circumstances resulted in a conflict of interest for the 

Retirement Trust Trustees that adversely affected their judgment in violation of 

Mississippi law. 

B. The Retirement Trust Trustees breached their duties of loyalty to the beneficiaries of 

the Trust Fund by failing and/or refusing to demand and confirm that required 

contributions were being made by the SRHS Defendants in accordance with the terms 

of the Plan. 

C. The Retirement Trust Trustees had knowledge that the Trust Fund was not being 

funded in accordance with the terms of the Plan, but nevertheless authorized payments 

from the Retirement Trust to some beneficiaries, which depleted Trust Fund assets 
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contrary to the purposes of the Retirement Trust and to the detriment of other 

beneficiaries. 

D. The Retirement Trust Trustees failed to take reasonable steps to ensure that the 

Retirement Trust was adequately funded in accordance with the terms and purposes of 

the Plan, or to ensure or verify that the SRHS Defendants made the contributions 

necessary to effectuate the Retirement Trust's purposes. 

E. The Retirement Trust Trustees failed to take reasonable steps to enforce the claims of 

the Retirement Trust against the SRHS Defendants and the SRHS Board of Trustees for 

failing and/or refusing to make adequate contributions in accordance with the terms of 

the Plan. 

F. Despite knowledge that adequate contributions were not being made by SRHS, the 

Retirement Trust Trustees failed to take reasonable steps to compel the SRHS 

Defendants to deliver Retirement Trust property nor did the Retirement Trust Trustees 

take reasonable steps to redress multiple breaches of trust known to them to have been 

committed by former Retirement Trust Trustees. 

G. Despite knowledge that beneficiaries were being provided false information 

concerning the Retirement Trust, the Retirement Trust Trustees failed to inform the 

beneficiaries that the Retirement Trust was not receiving the required employer 

contributions in accordance with the Plan's terms and purposes. 

93. Pursuant to the foregoing, the Retirement Trust Trustees committed multiple 

breaches of trust. 
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c 

WHEREFORE, PREMISES CONSIDERED, the Plaintiff respectfully requests that the 

Court: 

A. Require an accounting of and from all Defendants concerning payments paid and 

not paid into her mandated defined benefit pension plan administered by the Defendants or others 

during the course of her employment. Plaintiff further seeks by way of discovery, to examine the 

books, minutes, and records of all Defendants, including but not limited to those listed and those 

which may be added, and of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Hospital System to determine 

why the matching payments were not made and where the matching money went in order to 

determine whether or not a tort claim or claim for breach of contract or breach of fiduciary duty, 

fraud, or other action exists and against whom, precisely. 

B. Compel the Defendants to produce documented information as to where the money 

has come from through the years to fund the employee retirement plans, the books of all types of 

any such entity involved directly or indirectly in such retirement plans or in funding the Singing 

River Hospital portion of said plan, and any and all minutes, books, and records that might contain 

information as to why the payments dried up and ceased, and where all the money went. 

C. Requiring Defendants, as fiduciaries of the Plan, to make the Plan whole for any 

losses and disgorge any profits accumulated as a result of fiduciary breaches. 

D. Pursuant to Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-1001, this Court should compel the Retirement 

Fund Trustees to pay money and restore property to the Retirement Trust in the amounts that they 

failed to collect and which is sufficient to effectuate the Plan's purposes; 

E. Pursuant to Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-1001, this Court should compel the Retirement 

Trust Trustees to account for the amounts they should have collected and to determine the total 

amount necessary to restore the Retirement Trust to its appropriate value. 
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F. Pursuant to Miss. Code Ann. § 91-8-1001, this Court should appoint a special 

fiduciary to take possession of Retirement Trust property and administer the Retirement Trust. 

G. Pursuantto Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-1001, this Court should suspend the Retirement 

Trust Trustees until a special fiduciary has been appointed. 

H. Pursuant to Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-1001, this Court should remove the Retirement 

Trust Trustees as provided in Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-706. 

I. Pursuant to Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-1001, this Court should void all actions of the 

Retirement Trust Trustees which constitute a breach of trust or which constitute actions taken by 

them in a conflict of interest, including those actions in furtherance of Plan tennination, and any 

actions of the Retirement Trust Trustees to distribute or liquidate the Retirement Trust's assets, 

until the Court appoints a substitute fiduciary to review the circumstances and detennine the 

actions in the best interests of the Retirement Trust and its beneficiaries. 

J. Pursuant to Miss. Code Ann. § 91-8-100 I, this Court should impose a constructive 

trust on all cash or property held by Health System in an amount or value sufficient to restore the 

Retirement Trust to its appropriate value absent the breaches of trust. 

K. Grant some or all of the remedies available under Miss. Code Ann.§ 91-8-100 I. 

L. As a derivative claim for and on behalf of the Retirement Trust, Plaintiff seeks 

specific perfonnance of Health System's obligation to contribute to the Retirement Trust all 

monies committed but not actually contributed. 

M. Plaintiff requests temporary, preliminary and pennanent injunctive relief: 

a. to replace the Retirement Trust Trustees with an independent Trustee or 

Trustees; 
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b. to restrain the Health System Trustees and Retirement Trust Trustees, or 

anyone acting for or on behalf of the Retirement Trust, from taking any 

further action related to the Retirement Trust until appointment of an 

independent Trustee or Trustee; and 

c. to grant such other relief appropriate under the circumstances as 

necessary to protect the Retirement Trust and its beneficiaries and to 

serve justice. 

N. Award, declare or otherwise provide Plaintiff with all relief under the MUTA, or 

any other applicable law the Court deems proper. 

0. Further, Plaintiff respectfully requests any such equitable orders from this Court as 

may be necessary to carry out her request or for such other and further relief to which this Court 

may deem appropriate. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED, this the _atl.~ay of January, 2015. 

GINGER LAY 

Br- ~f&. ~L(MSB "'46J 
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IN THE UNITED ST ATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF MISSISSIPPI 

SOUTHERN DIVISION 

Martha Ezell Lowe, individually and 
on behalf of a class of similarly 
situated employees; 

Plai11tiff, 

SO:Jff!S:iN OISTRtcr OF 
F I .• 0 MISS;3SIPP1 

FEB 18 2015 
AAfl.IUR JOHNSTnN 

FIY_ " 
- Ol!Pury 

vs. 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

Civil Action No. r. ) 5l v LJ LJ L6--fflVV 
Singing River Health System, Transamerica ) 
Retirement Solutions Corporation, ) 
KPMG, LLP, Gary Anderson, Michael Crews, ) 
Michael Tolleson, Stephanie Barnes Taylor, ) 
Morris Strickland, and Tommy Leonard, ) 

Defendants. 
) 
) 

CLASS ACTION 

JURY TRIAL DEMANDED 

CLASS ACTION COMPLAINT 

The Plaintiff Martha Ezell Lowe complains against the Defendants individually, and on behalf of 

a class of similarly situated persons, as follows: 

JURISDICTION 

1. This Court has jurisdiction pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1332 (Diversity-CAr A). The amount 

in controversy exceeds $5 million and one or more of the Defendants are non-residents of the State of 

Mississippi. Additionally, members of the class are also non~residents of the State of Mississippi. 

PARTIES & VENUE 

2. During the relevant time period, Ms. Ezell Lowe (fonnerly Ms. Ezell Hughes) was 

employed by the Singing River Hea lth System Cit its Pascagoula location. SlH.~ is also a vested participant 

in the Singing River Health System Retirement Phm (hereinafter the "Plan"). The conduct alleged in this 

Complaint that caused Ms. Lowe's injury occuncd in this judicial district. 

3. The Defendant Singing River Health System is a 50l(c)(3) non-profit corporation 

organized under the laws of the State of Mississippi law and maintains its principal place of business in 
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Jackson County, Mississippi. Singing River Health System is the employer responsible for funding and 

maintaining the Plan. 

4. Defendant Transamerica Retirement Solutions Corporation is a Delaware Corporation 

with its principle place of business in New York (hereinafter 'Transamerica"). Transamerica provides 

administrative and consulting services to the Plan and, thus, regularly conducts business in this judicial 

district. 

5. Defendant KPMG, LLP is a Delaware Corporation with its principle place of business in 

Wilmington, Delaware. KPMG provides auditing and consulting services to the Plan and to the Trust 

established to fund the Plan. KPMG also provides auditing, accounting and/or consulting services to the 

Singing River Health System (hereinafter "SRHS"). Accordingly, KPMG regularly conducts business in 

this judicial district. 

6. Defendant Gary "Chris" And.erson was the fonner Chief Executive Officer of Singing 

River Health System. During the relevant period, Mr. Anderson served as a named trustee of the Plan. 

Mr. Anderson currently resides in this judicial district. 

7. Defendant Michael Crews is the fonner Chief Financial Officer of SRHS. During the 

relevant period, Mr. Crews served as a named trustee of the Plan. Mr. Crews currently resided in this 

judicial district. 

8. Defendant Michael D. Tolleson serves as the Vice President of the SRHS Board of 

Trustees. During the relevant period, Mr. Tolleson served as a named trustee of the Plan. Mr. Tolleson 

currently resides in this judicial district. 

9. Defendant Stephanie Barnes Taylor served on the Board of Trustee fo1· SRHS. During the 

relevant period, Ms. Bames Taylor served as a named trustee of the Plan. Ms. Barnes Taylor currently 

resides in this judicial district 

10. Defendant Morris G. Strickland served as a member of the SRHS Board of Trustees. 

During the relevant period, he also served as a trustee of the PJan. Mr. Strickland currently resides in this 

judicial district. 
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FACTUAL ALLEGATIONS 

11. The Defendant Singing River Health System (SRHS) operates two hospitals in this 

judicial district, along with several medical clinics and physician offices in the Gulf Coast region. SRHS 

employs approximately 2400 persons. 

12. SRHS sponsors a contributo1y defined benefit plan that covers all employees hired before 

October I, 2011. The plan is known as the Singing River Health System Employee Retirement Plan. The 

Plan is funded through employee and employer contributions to a trust established pursuant to Article 

XIV of the Plan. According to press reports, SRHS publicly announced that the Plan has two-thousand 

three hundred and eighty-three (2,383) members and approximately six hundred and twenty-five (625) 

retirees drawing benefits. 

13. Pursuant to Article IX of the Plan, an employee participating in the Plan (refe1Ted to as 

member) is required to contribute three (3) percent of his or her compensation for each calendar year 

·period. SRHS deducted the three (3) percent contribution from member employees' paychecks. Pursuant 

to A11icle IX of the Plan, SRHS was required to make such contributions necessary to provide the benefits 

of the Plan. 

14. Article XIV of the Plan established a trust fund. All contributions made by members and 

SRHS (the employer) pursuant to Article IX must be deposited in the trust fund. Article XV of the Plan 

provides for the appointment of Trustees. Under Article XV the Trustees act in a fiduciary capacity and 

have the responsibility to receive, hold, preserve and manage the assets of the trust fund so that the Trust 

Fund's integrity and safety will be maintained for purposes of the Plan. 

15. Article XV further provides that the Trustees in discharging their duties under the Plan 

shall do so solely in the interest of its members and beneficiaries using the cnre, skill, prudence and 

diligence under the circumstance then prevaiJing that a prudent man acting in like capacity and familiar 

with such matters would use in the conduct of an enterprise of n like character. 
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16. Under the terms of the Plan, members accrue a retirement benefit for each year of 

credited service. The accrued retirement benefit as of a given date is the annual amount of the retirement 

benefit to which a member would be entitled commencing at the member's normal retirement date using a 

benefit formula based on the member's average annual compensation and credited service. 

17. Pursuant to Article VI of the Plan, upon completion of ten (10) of more years of service, 

a member has a vested, non-forfeitable right to his or her accrued retirement benefit derived from 

employer contributions. A member is immediately vested in any accrued benefit detived from his or her 

own contributions. 

Funding Crises Disclosed in November 2014 

18. On or about November 10, 2014, SRHS's CEO Kevin Holland informed employee/plan 

members that the Plan was funded at forty-eight ( 48) percent of actuarial "future need" of $285 million 

dollars. According to Mr. Holland, healthy plans are typically funded at a 75 percent level. Mr. Holland 

also informed employees that the Company had not contributed to the Plan "in several years" which 

resulted in the underfunding. The difference between the actual funding status and the 75 percent 

benchmark is approximately seventy-seven million dollars ($77,000,000.00). 

19. Subsequent public disclosures to employees revealed that the SRHS had made no 

contributions since 2009. Though SRHS did not make contributions, it continued to deduct tluee percent 

from employee's paychecks as contributions to Plan. Thus, for approximately five (5) years, the only 

employee contributions were funding the Plan. Until November IO, 2014, none of the Defendants 

informed Ms. Ezell Lowe or similarly situated Plan members that SRHS was not making contributions. 

20. On the contrary, the Defendant Transamerica provided Ms. Ezell with benefit statements 

that projected her retirement benefits. The projections were based on full funding of her retirement 

benefit Upon infonnation and belief, Trnnsamerica knew or should have known that SRHS had not 

contributed to the Plan since 2009 and that the Plan was underfunded. 
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21. The Plan Tmstees Defendants and the Plan administrator were aware that the SRHS had 

failed to make any conbibutions since 2009. Instead of infonning employees that SRHS was not 

making contributions, the Defendants allowed the distribution of compensation and benefit statements 

that affinnatively misrepresented that SRHS had made a contribution. For example, Plaintiff received a 

total compensation statement for 20 I 0 signed by Defendant Anderson that informed her that in addition to 

her mandatory contribution of $1,559.01, SRHS contributed $2,026. 7 5 to her retirement plan. 

22. Defendant Anderson knew at the time the 20 I 0 total compensation statements were sent 

to employees that SRHS had not made contributions to the Plan since 2009. 

23. Likewise, in an audit report for 2011, KPMG was aware or reckless disregarded the fact 

that SRHS had no made contribution to the pension plan since 2009. Though KPMG knew or recklessly 

disregarded the fact the SRHS had made no contributions> on page 7 of the audit report contains the 

following statement: " In fiscal year 2011, the net pension liability was $15.4 million, compared to $8.2 

million in fiscal year 2010 as a result of a downturn in investment returns and a change in actuarial 

assumptions." (emphasis added). There is no reference to the fact that SRHS has made no contributions 

to the Plan since 2009. Indeed, this statement obscured the fact that SRHS failed to make its contractually 

obligated payments to the Plan. 

Defcndnnts were aware of the impending funding crisis but failed 
to disclose Its true cause and delayed taking action to remedy the shortfall 

24. On September 15, 2011, Defendant Anderson sent a memo to all SRHS employees 

(including the Plaintiff) explaining changes to the Plan. Mr. Anderson explained that the SRHS Board of 

Trustees, Plan Trustees and the Benefits Committee had completed a "thorough evaluation" of the Plan. 

He explained chat the Plan was (1) closed to employees hired after October I, 2011 and (2) that the Plan 

wa3 amended to provide a maximum benefit of fifty percent of final average compensation. The 

maximum benefit limitation, however, did not apply to employee with twenty (20) or more years of 

service. The amendment, however, adversely affected employees who had less than twenty years of 

service but more than ten (10) years of service and resulted in a reduction of their vested benefits . 

. · 
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25. Detendant Anderson's September 15, 201 I memo also made no reference to the fact that 

the SRHS had not made its required contributions to the Plan since 2009 and this failure was largely 

responsible for the Plan's underfunding status. 

26. In 2012, SRHS's former Chief Financial Officer Mr. Shoemaker warned Defendant 

Anderson and other management personnel that SRHS was not still making contributions, even after 

amending the Plan to exclude new hires and reduce benefits. Shoemaker also warned Defendant 

Anderson in 2012 that SRHS's allowance for doubtful accounts was materially understated. An audit 

released in 2014 confirmed that the allowance for doubtful accounts had been understated by 

approximately $60 million. 

27. Though Mr. Anderson's September 15, 201 I attributed the need to amend the Plan to 

economic challenges facing SRHS, in 2012, SRHS spent approximately $70 million on a new electronic 

medical record system developed by Epic. Upon infonnation and belief, SRHS could have upgraded its 

then McKesson system. The decision to move forward with the purchase and implementation of Epic 

acted to the detriment of funding the Plan. Upon infonnation and belief, KPMG provided consulting 

services related to the purchase and implementation of Epic. 

28. Despite knowing that the Plan was severely under-funded and that SRHS had stop making 

contributions in 2009, the Plan trustees took no action to correct SRHS breach of its commitment to 

employees. 

29. Several of the Plan trnstees had business relationships with and/or were employed by 

SRHS. 

30. On November 29 2014, the SRHS 1s Board of Trustees voted to freeze the Plan, suspend 

SRHS's contributions to the Plan and suspend employee contributions to the Plan. TI1e Board ofTmstees 

further announced a plan to partially liquidate the Plan with respect to "active employees." This decision 

was taken without properly planning the consequences of effectively terminating the Plan. 
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CLASS ALLEGATIONS 

31. Plaintiff seeks certification of the following provisional class under Rule 23 (b )(1 ), Rule 

23(b)(2) and/or Rule 23(b(3): 

All current and fonner employees of Singing River Health System who participate in the 

Singing River Health System Retirement Plan and have a non-forfeitable right to an 

accrued benefit. 

To the extent this class definition is either over-inclusive or under inclusive, the Plaintiff reserves the 

right to propose ~ class definition at the appropriate time that fits the evidence developed during 

discovery. 

32. Numerosity; The proposed class is sufficiently numerous that joinder of all members 

is impractical. Upon infonnation and belief, the number of vested participants/members of the Plan 

conservatively exceeds 250 individuals. 

33. Common Questions: There are questions of law or fact common to the class. These 

included but are not limited to, (a) whether the Plan Trustees breached their fiduciary duties to Plan 

members; (b) whether SRHS had a fiduciary obligation to Plan members; (c) whether SRHS's failure to 

contribute to the Plan constitutes an actionable breach of contract; ( d) whether the Plan trustee 

subordinated the interest of Plan members in favor of the interest of SRHS; (e) whether Defendant 

Transamerica owed Plan members a fiduciary duty to report the Plan's funding status; (f) whether the 

Defendant Transamerica aided and abetted a breach of a fiduciary duty; (g) whether the Defendant 

KPMG owed Plan members a fiduciary duty; (h) whether Defendant KPMG aided and abetted a breach of 

fiduciary duty; and (g) whether the Plan members are injured as a result of an alleged breach of fiduciary 

duty. 

34. Typicality: The Plaintiff was a twelve year employee ofSRHS and contributed to the 

Plan. Prior to the decision to freeze the Plan in November 2014, Plaintiff had a non~forfeitable right to 

her accrued benefit. Plaintiff suffered the same type of injury as other class members and ::;he is not 

subject to any unique defenses. 
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35. Adequacy: Plaintiff does not have any conflict of interest with other class members 

that would preclude her from vigorously prosecuting this action on behalf of the proposed class. Plaintiff 

has also retained counsel experienced in both class action litigation and pension litigation. The firm of 

Quinn, Connor, Weaver, Davies and Rouco, LLP has extensive experience in benefits litigation which 

includes representing employees in cases involving denial of pension benefits and/or plan tenninations. 

36. Rule 23(b)O): The proposed class can be appropriately maintained under either Rule 

23(b)(l)(A) . Several claims asserted in the Complaint allege that the Defendants owed the Plaintiffs a 

fiduciary duty as a trustee and/or assisted in the breach of fiduciary obligations. Becaus<: fiduciary 

obligations to Plan members must be uniform (i.e. the duty does not change on the basis on individual 

characteristics), the Defendants' must act uniformly towards members of the class. Accordingly, varying 

adjudications may create conflicting fiduciary duties to members of the proposed class. 

37. Rule 23(bl(2): The Defendants have acted on growuls that apply generally to members 

of the proposed class. The Defendants have proposed to liquidate the Plan without making any additional 

contributions owed to the Plan. This proposed course of action applies generally to all vested class 

members who have not yet retired. Defendants wi11 likely rely on Plan language to justify their actions. A 

judicial interpretation/detennination regarding the relevant Ptan provisions wollld apply generaHy to all 

members of the proposed class. Accordingly, injunctive and/or declaratory relief is appropriate 

respecting the class as a whole. 

38. Rule 23(b)(3): Common questions of law or fact clearly predominate over any questions 

affecting only individual· members. This standard is satisfied because the Defendants' status as 

fiduciaries and the .extent of their obligations to class members are central common questions in this case. 

Likewise, the Defendants course of conduct over a four year period will be the focus of the litigation. 

Finally, a class action is a superior to other available methods for fairly and efficiently adjudicating the 

controversy. At the heart of the controversy is whether SRHS's admitted failure to make contributions 

breached a duty owed to class member and whether other Defendants had knowledge of SRHS's failure to 
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contribute and what actions, if any, did they take or fail to take in order to protect the interest of the 

proposed class members. 

COUNT I 

(Breach of Fiduciary Duty Against SHRS and lndividual Defendants) 

39. Plaintiff incorporates by references and restates the factuaJ allegations contained in the 

preceding paragraphs. 

40. SHRS acted as the plan administrator for the Plan. As such, SHRS owed Plaintiff and 

similarly situated Plan participants a duty of loyalty and prudent care. SHRS breached its duty of loyalty 

and prudent care by failing to notify the Plan participants in a timely manner regarding the failure to make 

required contributions under the Plan and by faiJing to administer the Plan according to its terms. 

44. The Individual Defenda!'lts were acting in the capacity of Plan trustees during the relevant 

time period. As Plan trustees. they owed the Plaintiff and similarly situated Plan members the following 

duties pursuant Mississippi's Uniform Trust Code, the Plan's provisions and/or the common law of trust: 

(a) 

loyalty); 

(b) 

the duty to act solely in the interest of the Plan members and beneficiaries (i.e. the duty of 

the duty to exercise reasonable care, skill and caution in the handling of the affairs of the 

Trust (i.e. the duty of prudence); 

(c) the duty to take reasonable steps to enforce claims of the trust and/or to collect trust 

property; 

(d) the duty to redress a co-trustee's breach of duty; and 

(e) the duty to inform and report to the Plan members and/or beneficiaries of the trust about 

the administration of the trust and of the material facts necessary for them to protect their interests. 

45. The Individual Defendants breached their fiduciary duty to handle the affairs of the Trust 

solely in the interest of the Plan members and/or beneficiaries because they failed to take adequate steps 

against Defendant SRHS when it foiled to meet its funding obligations. The Individual Defendants were 
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aware the Plan members continued to fund the Plan with mandatory contributions and those contributions 

were being used to pay benefits. Such use of mandatory contributions inured to the benefit of SRHS. 

46. The Individual Defendants breached their fiduciary ditty to administer the Plan in the sole 

interest of the Plan members by consenting to actions and/or amendments that reduced the accrued 

benefits of Plan members in contravention of the Plan provisions providing for the non-forfeiture of 

accrued benefits for Plan members with ten ( 10) of more years of service. Moreover, Individual 

Defendants breach~d the duty of loyalty by allowing actions that impaired the interest of Plan members 

and/or beneficiaries and/or by failing to take action to protect the interests of Plan members and/or 

beneficiaries. 

47. The Individual Defendants breached the duty of prudence by failing to correct and/or 

approving the distribution of statements to Plan members that informed them that SRHS had made a 

contribution to the Plan when they knew or should have known that such communication was incorrect. 

48. The Individual Defendants breached the duty to take reasonable steps to enforce claims 

of the trust and/or collect assets of the Trust when Defendant SRHS failed to make required contributions. 

49. The Individual Defendants breached the duty of prndence by failing to assert claims on 

behalf of the Trnst as the funding status of the Trust relative to accrued I iabilities worsened. A prudent 

trustee would have taken action sooner to protect the interest of Plan members and/or beneficiaries as the 

funding status relative to accrued liabilities dropped below sixty-five (65) percent. Allowing SHRS to 

continue defaulting on its contractual obligations to the Trust for approximately four years without taking 

any action constitutes imprudent conduct. 

50. The Individual Defendants breached the duties of prudence and/or loyalty by allowing 

Trustees employed with SHRS to dominate the affairs and administration of the Trust to the detriment of 

Plan members and/or beneficiaries. 

51. The Individual Defendants breached the duty of prudence by delaying any action to 

correct the Trust's underfunding status. The failure to take reasonable measures once the Trnst 

approached and/or fell to a sixty-five percent funding level seriously jeopardized che interests of Plaintiff 
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and similarly situated Plan members. The Individual Defendants had no reasonable expectation that the 

underfunding caused by SRHS 's defaults could be compensated for by retum on investments. Moreover, 

the Individual Defendants failure to take timely action resulted in the wasting away of assets as the baby 

boom generation of employees started retiring. 

52. The Individual Defendants breached the duty to keep Plan members and beneficiaries 

informed about materials facts conceming the funding status of the Plan. The failure to inform Plan 

members and beneficiaries about SHRS's defaults was pai1icularly hannful as the Plan dropped below 

sixty five percent funding status. At tl1is juncture, the Individual Defendants should have known that the 

Plan was in serious jeopardy and likely to be tenninated without sufficient funds to pay accrued benefits 

and thus harming all the participants. The Individual Defendants had no reasonable expectation that the 

underfunding caused by SRHS,s defaults could be compensated for by return on investments. 

53. The Individual Defendants' breach of fiduciary duties described herein injured the 

Plaintiff and similarly situated Plan members. Based on the proposed liquidation of the Plan, the Plaintiff 

and/or similarly situation Plan members will lose the accrued benefits they earned. 

COUNT II 

(Co-Fiduciaryffrustee Breach) 

54. The Plaintiff incorporates by reference and restates t11e preceding factual allegations. 

55. Under the common law of trusts and the Unifom1 Trust Code, a trustee must exercise 

reasonable care to prevent a cotrnst.ee from committing a serious breach of trust and to compel a cotrustee 

to redress a serious breach of trust. 

56. The Defendant Anderson conunitted a serious breach of trust by failing press claims of 

the trust against SHRS; by misinforming Plan members about SHRS contributions to the Plan and by 

allowing Plan members to continue making contributions to the Tmst while allowing SHRS to default on 

its funding obligations. By continuing the mandatory contributions of Plan members, Anderson allowed 

the Trust to continue operating solely on monies contributed from employees. Such action was 

particularly harmful after the Trnst had reached a critical funding status. Defendant Anderson, as the 
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CEO of SRHS, was acting as a conflicted trustee. The other Individual Defendants failed to prevent 

Anderson from committing a serious breach of trust and failed to compel him to redress a serious breach 

of trust 

57. As a result of the failure to exercise reasonable care regarding the breach of trust by a 

cotrustee, the Individual Defendants caused injury to the Plaintiff and to similarly situated Plan members 

and/or beneficiaries. 

COUNT III 

(Breach of Contract Against SRHS) 

58. The Plaintiff incorporates by reference and restates the preceding factuaJ allegations. 

59. The Plan constitutes a contract between the Plan members and SHRS for tlle purpose of 

providing retirement benefits. Under the contract, both PJan members and SHRS were required to make 

contributions to the Trust. The Plan members made contributions that amounted to three percent of each 

paycheck. In 20 l 0, the Plaintiff contributed approximately $1,500 to the Trust. 

60. In· addition to the written Plan document, the contributions made by the Plaintiff and 

similarly situated Plan members created an obligation on the part of SRHS to make its promised 

contributions. Such promises and mutual conduct constitutes an implied contract to contribute to the 

Trust. 

61. Though the Plan members made their contributions, SRHS faikd, by its own admission, 

to make required contributions to the Plan Trust since 2009. The failure to make contributions over a 

period of five years breached the ten11s of the Plan. Additionally, the failure to make contributions and 

the resulting underfunding constitutes a breach of the Plan provision against forfeiture of vested accrued 

benefits. 

62. SRHS also breached the terms of the Plan by adopting an amendment effective October 

1, 2011 that reducing employees non-forfeitable right to accrued bt..•nefits based on SRHS's contributions. 

63. SRHS's breach of contract caused injury to the Plaintiff and similarly situated Plan 

members. 
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COUNT IV 

(Breach of Fiduciary Duty Against Transamerica or 
Alternntively Knowing Participation In 

Aud/or Aiding and Abetting a Fiduciary Breach) 

64. The Plaintiff incorporates by reference and restates the preceding factual allegations. 

65. In 2011, Diversified lnvesunents, Inc. was selected to provide investment management 

for the Plan and investment advice to the Plan Trustees and Plan members, including providing PJan 

members with benefit statements. 

66. Defendant Tr-ansamerica is the same entity as Diversified Investments, Inc. and/or is a 

successor to Diversified Investments, Inc. 

67. Upon information and belief, the Defendant Transamerica managed investments of the 

Plan, provided investment advice to the Plan Trustees and provided Plan members with infonnation 

regarding projected accrued benefits and/or individual investments. Based these duties, Defendant 

Transamerica is a fiduciary of the Plan and Ttust fiduciary. 

68. The Defendant Transamerica knew or should have known that SRHS had defaulted on its 

obligation to contribute to the Trust since 2009. Defendant Transamerica knew or should have known 

that the Plan was critically underfunded in 20 J 2. 

69. Defendant Transamerica owed the Plaintiff and Plan members a duty of disclosure as a 

Plan fiduciary. Defendant Transamerica was po.id to provide, among other things, retirement planning 

advice to Plaintiff and/or Plan members. 

70. Defendant Transamerica failed to inform Plaintiff and Plan members of that the Plan was 

critically underfunded, that the underfunding was attributable to SHRS's default and that projected 

retirement benefits were not reliable. 

71. Alternatively, Defendant Transamerica knowing participated in and/or aided and abetted 

the Pla11 Trustee's breach of fiduciary duties. 

72. The Plaintiff and similarly situated class members were injured as a result of Defendant 

Transamerica's alleged misconduct. 
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COUNT\! 

(Knowing Participation In and/or Aiding al}() Abetting 
A Breach of Fiduciary Duty Against KPMG) 

73. The Plaintiff incorporates by reforence and restates the preceding factual allegations. 

74. Upon information and belief, the Defendant K.PMG provided accounting, auditing, 

actuarial and/or consulting services to both the Plan Trustees, the Plan and the Defendant SRHS. 

75. The Defendant KPMG knew or should have known that the Defendant SRHS had 

defaulted on its pension contributions since 2009. In its audits of SRHS (which included auditing the 

Plan) for both fiscal years 2010 and 201 l, Defendant KPMG allowed or did not correct statements that 

attributed the Trust's underfunding to returns on investments and changed actuarial assumptions. 

Defendant KPMG knew or should have known that these statements were misleading. 

76. Defendant KPMO knowingly participated in and/or aided and abetted in a breach of 

fid1:1ciary duty h)'. the Individual Trustees. Specifically, Defendant KPMG had a prior business 

relationship with Defendant Anderson before Anderson assumed the position of CEO. 

77. The Plaintiff and similarly situated PJan members suffered injury as a result of the 

KPMG's alleged misconduct 

78. WHEREFORE premises considered, the Plaintiff respectfully requests that the Court 

entered an Order: 

{a) requiring the Defendants, jointly and severally. to make whole any losses suffered by 

the Plaintiff and similarly situated class members as a result of the conduct alleged in this Complaint; 

{b) requiring the Defendant SRHS to fully fund all the vc~ted accrued benefits; 

( c) appointing independent fiduciaries/trustee to oversee Defendant SRHS' s administration 

and funding of the plan; 

(d) a reasonable attorney's fee plus cost~ of litigation; 

(e) and any other equitable or legal relief the Com1 deems appropriate to fully remedy any of 

the alleged wrongs established by the Plaintiff and similarly situated class members. 
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.JURY DEMAND 

The Plaintiff demands a jury for all claims subject to a jury trial. 

Roger K. Doolittle 
Attorney at Law 
460 Briarwood Dr., Suite 500 
Jackson, MS 39206 
601~957-9777 

601-95 7 -9779-Facsim le 
rogerkdoolittle@aol.com 

Richard P. Rouco 
Quinn, Connor, Weaver 
Davies & Rouco, LLP 
2700 Highway 280, Ste. 380 
Birmingham, AL 35223 
Tel. 205-870-9989 
Fax. 205-803-4143 
rrouco@qcwdr.com 

Joe R. Whatley, Jr. 
Whatley Kallas, LLC 
2001 Park Place 
Suite 1000 
Binningham, AL 35203 
Tel. 205-488-1200 
Fax. 205-922-4851 
jwhatley@whatlykallas.com 

Angela Cooper 
A. Cooper Attorney at Law, LLC 
4308 Midmost Dr. 
Mobile, AL 36609 
Tel. 251.300.2220 
Pax. 888.478.4494 
acooper@amclaw.net 

~ - ~ .... _) --:::;:, 
~~---·----
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Exhibit A 
Loss 
report 
date 

Caption Venue Relief

12/10/14 Cynthia N. Almond vs. 
Singing River 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County

Temporary 
Restraining Order 

12/10/14 Cynthia N. Almond vs. 
Singing River 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County 

Declaratory/ 
Injunctive Relief 

12/12/14 Thomas Jones et al. v. 
Singing River 

USDC SDMS 
Southern Division 

Declaratory Relief, 
Funding, Penalties 
etc.

12/29/14 Cynthia N. Almond 
Amended Complaint;

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County

Declaratory/ 
Injunctive Relief 

12/29/14 Thompson v. Singing 
River 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County

Declaratory/ 
Injunctive Relief 

12/29/14 Kitty Patricia Aguilar v. 
Singing River 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County 

Temporary 
Restraining 
Order/Subpoena 

1/5/15 Ralph Drury v. Singing 
River 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County

Declaratory/ 
Injunctive Relief 

1/6/15 Howard Bosarge vs. 
Singing River Complaint 
& Amended Complaint

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County 

Temporary 
Restraining 
Order/Subpoena 

1/8/15 Regina Cobb et al. v 
Singing River et al. 

USDC SDMS 
Southern Division 

Declaratory Relief, 
Damages, Penalties 
etc.

1/12/15 Donna Broun et al v 
SRHS et al. 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County 

Temporary 
Restraining 
Order/Preliminary 
Injunction/Payment 
of Money to Restore 
Trust

1/13/15 Brenda Jean Eiland v. 
SRHS et al. 

Chancery Court- 
Jackson County 

Temporary 
Restraining 
Order/Declaratory 
Relief

1/20/15 
(date of 
complaint) 

Lay v. SRHS, et al. Chancery Court- 
Jackson County 

Declaratory Relief, 
etc. 

2/18/15 
(date of 
complaint) 

Lowe, et al. v. SRHS, et al. United States 
District Court for 
Southern District of 
Mississippi 

Class Action 
Complaint seeking 
judicial relief 
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~Ll~R~e 
· FEB~~15 

IN THE CHANCERY COURT OF JACKSON COUNTY, MISSISsii;,:..i~~~~'.u.;.~!W 
I 1:111 ..1.,,,., 

CYNTHIAN. ALMOND PLAINTIFF 

VERSUS CAUSE NO.: 2014-2653NH 

SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM, AJKJA DEFENDANTS 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM; 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM FOUNDATION, INC.; 
SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM FOUNDATION, INC.; 
SINGING RIVER HEALTH SERVICES FOUNDATION; 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM EMPLOYEE BENEFIT FUND, INC. 
TRANSAMERICA RETIREMENT SOLUTIONS CORPORATION; 
JOHN DOE ACTUARIES, A, B, OR C; and 
JOHN DOE ACCOUNTING FIRM A. B. OR C; 
MICHAEL HEIDELBERG, Individually and as a Member of the Board ofTrustees, 
MICHAEL TOLLESON, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees 
ALLEN CRONIER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
TOMMY LEONARD, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
LAWRENCE COSPER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
MORRIS STRICKLAND, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
IRA POLK, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
STEPHEN NUNENMACHER, M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of 
Trustees, 
HUGO QUINTANA, M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, and 
KEVIN HOLLAND, Individually and in his Official Capacity 

CONSOLIDATED WITH 

DONNA B. BROUN, FRANCES HANNAH, ALISHA DAWN SMITH, 
SHARYN BROOKS, JOHNYS BRADLEY, CABRINA BATES, 
VANESSA WATKINS, BART WALKER, and LINDA D. WALLEY, Individually 
as Beneficiaries of and Derivatively for and on behalf of SINGING RIVER HEALTH 
SYSTEM EMPLOYEE'S RETIREMENT PLAN AND TRUST PLAINTIFF 

VERSUS CAUSE NO.: 2015-0027NH 

SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM; MICHAEL J. HEIDELBERG, 
Individually and as a current Mel!lber of the Board of Trustees of 
Singing River Health System; MICHAEL D. TOLLESON, Individually 
and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health 
System and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing 
River Health System Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust; 
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ALLEN L. CRONIER, Individually and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees 
of Singing River Health System; TOMMY LEONARD, Individually and as a current 
Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System and as a current 
Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System Employees' 
Retirement Plan and Trust; LA WREN CE COSPER, Individually and as a current 
Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System; 
MORRIS G. STRICKLAND, Individually and as a former Member of the Board 
of Trustees of Singing River Health System and as a current Member of the 
Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System Employees' Retirement Plan 
and Trust; IRA POLK, Individually and as a current Member of the Board of 
Trustees of Singing River Health System; STEPHEN NUNENMACHER, Individually 
and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System; 
HUGO QUINTANA, Individually and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees 
of Singing River Health System; GARY C. ANDERSON, Individually and as a 
current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System 
Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust; MICHAEL CREWS, Individually and as a 
current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System 
Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust; and STEPHANIE BARNES TAYLOR, 
Individually 
and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River; Health System 
Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust 

Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, Report, and 
Recommendation of the Special Master 

On January 16, 2015, Singing River Health System (hereinafter "SRHS" or 

"Singing River Health System") filed Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse 

the Hon. D. Neil Harris in Almond v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 

2014-2653) and Broun et at v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 2015-

0027). On February 5, 2015, Chancellor Harris signed an Order of Reference appointing 

Hon. Alben N. Hopkins to preside over Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse. 

On February 12, 2015, the Motion to Recuse came on for hearing. 
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I. 

Issue before the Special Master 

In the Order of Reference, Chancellor Harris appointed Hon. Alben N. Hopkins to 

hear Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse in the above numbered causes. The 

Special Master is required to report to the Court by noon on February 17, 2015 and make a 

recommendation, which shall include Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, as to 

whether the undersigned Chancellor should recuse based on the law and evidence. 

II. 

Review of the Pleadings 

Prior to the February 12, 2015 hearing, the undersigned Special Master was 

provided with a copy of the Court filings in Cause Number 2014-2653 and Cause Number 

2015-0027. The undersigned Special Master has reviewed the Court filings. 

A. Almond v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 2014-2653) 

On December 5, 2014, Plaintiff, Cynthia Almond, filed a Complaint and Affidavit. 

In her Complaint, Ms. Almond requested a temporary restraining order. The matter was 

placed on the docket of Chancellor Bradley, and a hearing was held on December 5, 2014. 

Following the hearing, Chancellor Bradley entered a Temporary Restraining Order, and 

the matter was re-set for hearing on December 8, 2014. 

On December 8, 2014, the matter came on for hearing. Chancellor Bradley entered 

an Order continuing the matter and an Order of Recusal. In her Order of Recusal, 

Chancellor Bradley stated that she received numerous unsolicited ex parte contacts and 

the same creates an appearance of impropriety. 
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Following the hearing, Ms. Almond filed an Amended Complaint and the Court 

entered an Order of Transfer of Case. The matter was transferred to the active docket of 

Chancellor Harris. The matter was set for hearing before Chancellor Harris at 1 :30 p.m. on 

December 8, 2014. In attendance at that hearing were attorneys representing the Plaintiff 

and SRHS. Following the hearing, Chancellor Harris entered a Temporary Restraining 

Order and re-set the matter for December 12, 2014. 

On December 11, 2014, Singing River Health System filed a Notice of Filing of 

Removal. On January 15, 2015, Judge Louis Guirola, Jr, Chief U.S. District Judge, 

entered his Memorandum Opinion and Order Granting Plaintiff's Motion to Remand. A 

certified copy of the order of remand was received and filed by the Jackson County 

Chancery Clerk on January 16, 2015. 

On January 16, 2015, Singing River Health System filed Singing River Health 

System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris. The Motion to Recuse was an 

Affidavit by attorney Robert Wilkinson as required by Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11. 

Robert Wilkinson did not make an appearance as counsel in this case and he is not a party 

as required by Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11. On January 23, 2015, Ms. Almond 

filed her Answer to Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil 

Harris Incorporating Suggestion of Conflict of Interest and Appearance of Impropriety of 

Counsel for Singing River Health System. On January 30, 2015, Defendant, Michael 

Tolleson, filed his Response to Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse. On 

February 2, 2015, Ms. Almond filed Plaintiffs Brief in Response to Defendant, Singing 

River Health Systems' Motion to Recuse the Honorable D. Neil Harris. On February 2, 
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2015, Singing River Health System filed the Reply of Singing River Health System in 

Support of its Motion for Recusal. 

On February 2, 2015, a Scheduling Order was entered by the Court. The 

Scheduling Order set the Motion to Recuse for hearing on February 12, 2015. On 

February 5, 2015, the Court entered an Order of Reference appointing Hon. Alben N. 

Hopkins as a Special Master under Mississippi Rule of Civil Procedure 53. Pursuant to the 

Order of Reference, the Special Master was directed to preside over Singing River Health 

System's Motion to Recuse and enter his report and recommendations to the Court by 

noon on February 17, 2015. 

On February 6, 2015, Defendant, Michael Tolleson, filed his Witness List and 

Exhibit List. Also on February 6, 2015, Singing River Health System filed its Exhibit List. 

On February 6, 2015, Defendant, Hugo Quintana, filed his Response to Motion to Recuse. 

On February 11, 2015, Michael Tolleson filed his Objection to Defendant, Singing 

River Health System's, Exhibit List. Ms. Almond filed her Affirmative Defenses and 

Objection to Defendant, Singing River Health System's Exhibit List. 

On February 11, 2015, Singing River Health System filed an Objection to Order of 

Reference and Motion for Protective Order. Finding no merit to Singing River Health 

System's objection to the appointment of the Special Master, Chancellor Harris denied the 

Motion and an Order was entered. On February 12, 2015, Michael Tolleson filed his 

Response to Singing River Health System's Motion for Protective Order. 

B. Broun et at v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 2015-0027) 

On January 12, 2015, Plaintiffs, Donna Broun, Frances Hannah, Alisha Dawn 

Smith, Sharyn Brooks, Johnys Bradley, Cabrina Bates, Vanessa Watkins, Bart Walker, 
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and Linda D. Walley, filed a Complaint. The matter was originally assigned to the docket 

of Chancellor Fondren; however, an Order ofRecusal, Transfer of Case and Acceptance 

of Alternative Case was entered. The matter was transferred to the docket of Chancellor 

Harris. On January 16, 2015, Singing River Health System filed Singing River Health 

System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris. On January 27, 2015, the Plaintiffs 

filed their Response in Opposition to the Motion of Singing River Health System to 

Recuse the Honorable D. Neil Harris. 

On January 27, 2015, the Plaintiffs filed a Motion for Removal of Trustees and 

Appointment of Honorable Michael C. Moore as Special Fiduciary. 

On February 2, 2015, a Scheduling Order was entered by the Court setting the 

Motion to Recuse for hearing on February 12, 2015. On February 5, 2015, the Court 

entered an Order of Reference appointing Hon. Alben N. Hopkins as a Special Master. 

Under the Order of Reference, the Special Master was directed to preside over Singing 

River Health System's Motion to Recuse and enter his report and recommendations to the 

Court by noon on February 17, 2015. 

On February 5, 2015, Singing River Defendants filed their Opposition to the 

Motion for Removal of Trustees. On February 6, 2015, Singing River Health System filed 

their Exhibit List. On February 6, 015, Michael Tolleson filed his Response to Singing 

River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris, as well as his Exhibit 

List and Witness List. 

On February 11, 2015, Michael Tolleson filed his Joinder in Singing River 

Defendants' Opposition to Motion for Removal of Trustee. Mr. Tolleson also filed his 

Objection to Defendant, Singing River Health System's, Exhibit List. On December 11, 
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2015, Singing River Defendants' filed their Answer to Complaint and a Motion for 

Protective Order. 

On February 12, 2015, Michael Tolleson filed his Response to Singing River 

Defendants' Motion for Protective Order. 

C. Consolidated Hearing on the Motions to Recuse 

The only cases before the Special Master are Almond and Broun. The Almond 

case has had several hearings before the Court. The first hearing was before Judge Bradley 

on December 5, 2014, and at the conclusion of the h~aring, she entered a Temporary 

Restraining Order. SRHS was not notified of this hearing. However, when the matter was 

re-set before Judge Bradley on December 8, 2014, counsel for SRHS was present. After 

Judge Bradley recused in the Almond matter, the case was transferred to Judge Harris. A 

hearing was held before Judge Harris on the afternoon of December 8, 2014. At this 

hearing, counsel for SRHS was present. In the Broun case, a temporary restraining order 

was not entered and no hearings have been held before Judge Harris or any other judge. 

III. 

Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse 

Singing River Health System (hereinafter "SRHS") filed their Motion to Recuse on 

January 16, 2015. Brett K. Williams, an attorney employed at the law firm of Dogan & 

Wilkinson, PLLC, signed the Motion to Recuse. The names Hanson D. Hom and A. Kelly 

Sessoms were also typed under the name of Brett K. Williams. Mr. Hom and Mr. Sessoms 

are also employed by Dogan & Wilkinson. Attached to the Motion to Recuse was an 

Affidavit signed by Robert Wilkinson, also an attorney at Dogan & Wilkinson. Robert 

Wilkinson is not counsel for SRHS in the subject case. 
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A. Singing River Health System's arguments in suruiort of recusal 

SRHS' s Motion to Recuse contains an introduction, factual background, standard, 

argument, and conclusion. First, SRHS asserted, "Judge Harris is Currently Suing 

Defendants in a Separate Action." SRHS states that on March 20, 2010, Judge Harris filed 

a complaint against Jackson County Mississippi, and this matter is still pending in the 

Mississippi Supreme Court. SRHS characterized the action as "not technical or 

insignificant", and in the suit, Judge Harris's testimony "demonstrated his vehemence 

towards the County, and highlights his poor opinion of the County and its employees." As 

Judge Harris has a suit against Jackson County and Singing River Hospital is "owned by 

Jackson County", SRHS asserted that this "would naturally lead a reasonable person to 

believe he would be aligned and biased to the Plaintiffs in this matter and certainly does 

not avoid the appearance that the Jackson County defendants' ability to receive a fair trial 

could be compromised." 

Secondly, SRHS asserts that Judge Harris has a negative history with defense 

counsel. SRHS asserts that Amy St. Pe, a partner at Dogan & Wilkinson, served as 

campaign chair for Judge Harris's opponent, Paula Yancey, in the 2014 election. Robert 

W. Wilkinson, also a partner with Dogan & Wilkinson, "served as Campaign Treasurer 

for Paula Yancey." Amy St. Pe and Robert Wilkerson "also represented a defendant in the 

Jackson County action filed by Judge Harris." They assert that during the litigation "Mr. 

Wilkerson's cross-examination of Judge Harris was adversarial." SRHS contended that 

"Judge Harris may impute any personal bias he has against Ms. St. Pe and Mr. Wilkinson, 

and therefore, to its client, SRHS." 
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Finally, SRHS asserted that Judge Harris made public statements regarding this 

litigation. SRHS stated that during the January 13, 2015 temporary restraining order 

hearing, Judge Harris announced to a full courtroom: "I don't want this plan terminated." 

This statement was "later broadcasted on the local television news." SRHS argued that 

this "public, unequivocal statement" demonstrated his partiality in this matter. 

B. Exhibits attached to SRHS's Motion to Recuse 

Five exhibits were attached to the Motion. Exhibit A to the Motion was the Order 

of Recusal signed by Chancellor Jaye A Bradley on December 8, 2014 in Cause Number 

2014-2653. Exhibit B was the Order ofRecusal, Transfer of Case and Acceptance of 

Alternative Case in Eiland v. Singing River Health System, Et Al (Cause Number 2015-

0030). This Order transferred the Eiland case from the active docket of Chancellor 

Fondren to the docket of Chancellor Harris. Exhibit C was an excerpt from the Deposition 

of David Neil Harris, Sr. in Harris v. State of Mississippi; Secretary of State; Jackson 

County, Mississippi; City of Ocean Springs; and John and Jane Doe Defendants A, B, C, 

D, E, F, G, H & I. The deposition was taken at the offices of Dogan & Wilkinson on 

January 27, 2012. Exhibit D was a partial copy of the front page of the Sun Herald on 

Wednesday, January 14, 2015. Exhibit E to the Motion was an Affidavit of Robert W. 

Wilkinson. The content of the affidavit is as follows: 

COMES NOW, ROBERT W. WILKINSON, who pursuant to 
Rule 1.11 of the Uniform Chancery Court Rules files this Affidavit as 
follows: 

1. 
Upon the filing of Civil Action Cause No. 2014-265 of the 

Chancery Court of Jackson County Mississippi, was assigned to 
Honorable Jaye Bradley, Senior Chancellor for the 16'h Judicial District. 
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2. 
Honorable Jaye Bradley entered an Order of Recusal which 

prompted this cause to be transferred to the trial docket of Honorable D. 
Neil Harris, another Chancellor in the 16th Judicial District. 

3. 
Defendants in this cause are represented by the Law Firm of 

Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC. Said Firm represents Ocean Springs, 
Mississippi in litigation initiated by Honorable D. Neil Harris in his 
individual capacity. During the litigation Judge Harris has given sworn 
testimony which was derogatory toward Jackson County, Mississippi. 
Further, the action filed by Judge Harris is ongoing. 

4 
A partner in the Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC law firm served as 

the campaign manager for Paula Yancey, who opposed Honorable D. 
Neil Harris in the highly contested November 2014 Judicial election in 
which Honorable D. Neil Harris prevailed by the slimmest of margins. 

5. 
The Motion to recuse filed by the Defendants in this cause is filed 

in good faith and the undersigned truly believes that the facts underlying 
the grounds stated are true. 

6. 
The matter was removed to Federal Court causing Judge Harris to 

lose jurisdiction and the Defendant was only made aware of the fact that 
this cause had been remanded to Chancellor Harris within the past 24 
hours. The Motion and Affidavit are filed within a reasonable time of 
learning that Chancellor Harris would preside over this litigation. 

The Affidavit was signed and notarized on January 16, 2015. 

B. Exhibits at the Motion to Recuse 

Prior to the hearing on the Motion to Recuse, the parties were required to submit 

their proposed exhibits to the Court. SRHS submitted twenty-seven proposed exhibits 

and Michael Tolleson submitted three proposed exhibits. At the pre-hearing conference, 

Stephen Montagnet, attorney for the Plaintiffs in 2015-0027, requested permission to 

. submit a proposed exhibit. Counsel for all parties were given the opportunity to object; 

however, no objections were made and the proposed exhibit was submitted. 

Additonally, the Special Master submitted five exhibits (Court 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5). 
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Counsel for SRHS later in the hearing submitted a deposition transcript, and this was 

marked as Court 6. 

The exhibits submitted by SRHS were marked SR-1 through SR-27. SR

I is a copy of the Order ofRecusal of Judge Bradley in the Almond case (Cause 

Number 2014-2653). The Order ofRecusal was signed on December 8, 2014. 

There were no objections to this exhibit and it was marked into evidence. 

SR-2 is a copy of the Order ofRecusal, Transfer of Case and Acceptance 

of Alternative case in Eiland v. Singing River Health System, ET AL (Cause 

Number 2015-0030. In this Order, the Eiland case was transferred from the 

docket of Chancellor Fondren to Chancellor Harris and the Christian v. Christian 

case (Cause Number 2014-2725) was transferred from the docket of Chancellor 

Harris to Chancellor Fondren. There were no objections to this exhibit and it was 

marked into evidence. 

SR-3 was an excerpt from the deposition of Judge Harris taken on 

January 27, 2012. The excerpt contained pages 42, 43, 220, and 221 of the 

deposition transcript. Mr. Denham stated that he did not have an objection to the 

deposition going into evidence but he didn't think the excerpts should be taken 

out of context. Mr. Williams advised the Court that the entire transcript could be 

provided. At the conclusion of the hearing, the deposition transcript was entered 

as Court 6. The Special master reviewed Court 6. Deposition pages 220 and 221 

were attached to and referenced in the Motion to Reuse, but they were not 

included in Court 6. 
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SR-4 is the front section of the January 14, 2015 Sun Herald newspaper. 

One of the articles on the front page is titled: Judge on pension: 'I don't want this 

plan terminated'. Mr. Denham objected to entry ofSR-4. He argued that rather 

than "just talcing remarks that are pulled out of a newspaper, out of a sound bite 

that goes into a newspaper. It would be more appropriate to enter exactly what 

the Court said in that area instead of a newspaper article about it." As the 

transcript of the proceeding in which this statement was made was already in 

evidence (see Court 3), the Court allowed SR-4 to be admitted over objection of 

counsel. 

SR-5 is the Affidavit of Robert Wilkerson. This is the affidavit that was 

previously attached to SRHS's Motion to Recuse. Mr. Denham and Mr. Hunter 

objected to SR-5 being marked into evidence. Mr. Hunter argued that the 

affidavit doesn't comply with Rule 1.11 of the Uniform Chancery Court Rules, 

was filed untimely, and it made conclusionary statements. In the affidavit it 

refers to testimony made by Judge Harris as being derogatory towards Jackson 

County but it doesn't state what the derogatory testimony was. Additionally, Mr. 

Hunter agued that the Affidavit states that Judge Harris and Paula Yancey were 

in a contested election and a partner at Dogan & Wilkinson served as the 

campaign manager in the election, but it doesn't explain how that factually ties in 

to the motion for recusal. Mr. Hunter also pointed out that there are facts that are 

set forth in the motion that aren't contained in the affidavit and are not sworn to. 

For the foregoing reasons, he asserted that the affidavit is "fatally defective". The 

Special Master reserved ruling on this exhibit at that juncture but later admitted it. 
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SR-6 is a printout from Gulflive.com. The title of the article is: Attorneys 

done with temporary restraining orders, seeking permanent injunction against 

SRHS pension changes. The article was written by April M. Havens. Mr. 

Denham objected to the article being admitted. He asserted that the article just 

talks about some conversation that Harvey Barton had with a reporter in which 

he expressed his opinions but it in no way should affect the outcome of a 

decision of whether or not a judge ought to recuse himsel£ After considering the 

proposed exhibit and Mississippi Rules of Evidence 401, 403, 801, and 803, the 

Special Master sustained the objection and SR-6 was marked for identification 

only. 

SR-7 is a printout of the docket listings in Validation of Bond City of 

Ocean Springs (Cause Number 2009-2819). The attorney of record was John 

Edwards. This matter was assigned to Judge Bradley after an Order ofRecusal, 

Transfer of Case and Acceptance of Alternative Case was entered. The matter 

had been previously assigned to Judge Harris. Mr. Denham objected to SR-7 

being admitted into evidence as the Almond and Broun cases do not have 

anything to do with the city of Ocean Springs. Mr. Williams asserted that Judge 

Harris recused in the Validation of Bond City of Ocean Springs Case as he had 

just initiated a lawsuit against Ocean Springs and Jackson County. The objection 

was overruled, and SR-7 was marked into evidence. 

SR-8 is an Order of Recusal, Transfer of Case and Acceptance of 

Alternative Case from the Validation of Bond City of Ocean Springs Case. The 

Order was filed on January 8, 2010 and signed by Chancellor Bradley and 
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Chancellor Harris. The Order transferred the Validation of Bond case from the 

docket of Chancellor Bradley to Chancellor Harris, and McCloskey v. 

Mccloskey was transferred from the docket of Chancellor Harris to Chancellor 

Bradley. Mr. Denham objected to entry of this Order into evidence asserting that 

it did not have any probative value. Mr. Williams stated that the transfer of cases 

was not merely coincidental and although cases are transferred "all the time" the 

reason for recusal "based upon common sense, is the fact that Judge Harris had a 

pending case against the City of Ocean Springs. Although the Special Master 

noted that Mr. Williams was making an assumption as to the reason for recusal, 

the objection was overruled and SR-8 was entered into evidence. 

SR-9 is the March 30, 2010 Complaint to Confirm Title in the action 

styled "David Neil Harris Sr. and Vecie Michelle Harris vs. The State of 

Mississippi; Secretary of State; Jackson County, Mississippi; City of Ocean 

Springs; and John and Jane Doe Defendants A, B, C, D, E, F, G, H, & I." (Cause 

Number 2010-0824) Mr. Denham objected to this Complaint being entered into 

evidence as none of the defendants are parties to this litigation and the subject 

matter of the litigation is entirely different than the Almond and Broun cases; the 

only thing that they have in common is this one law firm represents the City of 

Ocean Springs this one law firm represents Singing River Hospital and the Board 

of Trustees." The objection was overruled and SR-9 was marked into evidence. 

SR-I 0 is a March 20, 2010 Complaint to Confirm Title in the action 

styled "Clyde H. Gunn, II vs. The State of Mississippi; Secretary of State; 

Jackson County, Mississippi; City of Ocean Sprigs; and John and Jane Doe 

14 
SRHS/SRHSF Answer/CC100833

Case 1:15-cv-00236-LG-RHW   Document 16-3   Filed 08/14/15   Page 67 of 142



Defendants A, B, C, D, E, F, G, H & I." Mr. Denham objected to SR-10 being 

marked as an exhibit. The Special Master sustained the objection and SR-I 0 was 

marked for identification only. 

SR-11 is the December 5, 2013 opinion of the Mississippi Supreme Court 

in Mississippi Commission on Judicial Performance v. D. Neil Harris, Sr. Mr. 

Denham and Mr. Hunter objected to entry of the opinion. Mr. Williams argued 

that the opinion was applicable as it had to do with Judge Harris not recusing 

himself. The objections were overruled and SR-11 was marked into evidence. 

SR-12 is Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. 

Neil Harris in Broun et al v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 

2015-0027). No objections were made as to the exhibit and it was entered into 

evidence. 

SR-13 is a Temporary Restraining Order entered in Almond v. Singing 

River Health System et al on December 8, 2014 by Judge Harris. No objections 

were made as to the exhibit and it was entered into evidence. 

SR-14 is a Notice of Removal filed in Almond v. Singing River Health 

System et al on December 11, 2014. Without objection, this exhibit was marked 

into evidence. 

SR-15 is a Memorandum Opinion and Order Granting Plaintiff's Motion 

to Remand in Almond v Singing River Health System et al signed on January 15, 

2015 by Judge Guirola, Chief U.S. District Judge. In his opinion, Judge Guirola 

held that the defendants had not demonstrated that there was federal question 

jurisdiction over the lawsuit, and as such, Ms. Almond's request for remand was 
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granted. There were no objections as to this exhibit and it was marked into 

evidence. 

SR-16 is Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. 

Neil Harris in Almond v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 

2014-2653). Without objection, SR-16 was marked into evidence. 

SR-17 is the Memorandum of Agreement by and between Singing River 

Health System and Jackson County Board of Supervisors. The Memorandum of 

Agreement was signed by Troy Ross, President of the Board of Supervisors, 

Jackson County, Mississippi; Michael Heidelberg, President of the Board of 

Trustees, Singing River Health System; and Kevin Holland, Chief Executive 

Officer, Singing River Health System. The Agreement was not dated. No 

objections were made as to this exhibit, and it was marked into evidence. 

SR-18 is a Temporary Restraining Order signed by Judge Harris on 

December 16, 2014 in Thompson v. Singing River Health System, et al (Cause 

Number 2014-2695). This exhibit was marked into evidence without objection. 

SR-19 is a Temporary Restraining Order entered in Aguilar v. Singing 

River Health System et al (Cause Number 2014-2753). This TRO was signed by 

Judge Harris on December 24, 2014. Without objection, SR-19 was marked into 

evidence. 

SR-20 is a Temporary Restraining Order signed by Judge Harris on 

January 5, 2015 in Drury v. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 

2015-0001). As no objections were made, this exhibit was marked into evidence. 
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SR-21 is a Temporary Restraining Order signed by Judge Harris on 

January 13, 2015 in Eilandv. Singing River Health System et al (Cause Number 

2015-0030). SR-21 was marked into evidence without objection. 

SR-22 is an Agreement to Ninety Day Stay and Joint Request for Entry 

of Order Regarding Same. This Agreement was entered in Jones et al v. Singing 

River Health System et al in the United States District Court for the Southern 

District of Mississippi Southern Division (Civil Action No. 1 :14cv447 LG

RHW). The Plaintiffs and Defendants stipulated to and requested entry of a 

Court order requiring that for the ninety (90) day period, commencing December 

15, 2014, the Singing River Health System Employees' Retirement Plan would 

not be terminated and/or dissolved. The Agreement was signed Brett Williams, 

James R. Reeves, Jr., and Stephen L. Nicholas. SR-23 is an Agreed Stay Order 

entered in the Jones case. The Order was signed by Louis Guirola, Jr., Chief U.S. 

District Judge on January 15, 2015, SR-22 and SR-23 were entered into evidence 

without objection. 

SR-24 is Singing River Health System Employees' Retirement Plan and 

Trust Agreement. As there were no objections as to this exhibit, it was marked 

into evidence. 

SR-25 is Property Links for David N. Harris and Vecie M Harris in 

Ocean Springs and Vancleave. Mr. Denham and Mr. Hunter objected to this 

proposed exhibit. Mr. Hunter asserted that SR-25 "does not tend to prove any 

matter alleged in the motion for recusal, and therefore, it has no relevance." Mr. 

Williams argued that Judge Harris's ownership of property in Jackson County 
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"goes to another part of our motion to recuse, that no sitting judge in this county 

should hear this lawsuit." The exhibit was marked into evidence; however, the 

undersigned Special Master notes that Mr. Williams's assertion that no Jackson 

County judge should hear the above numbered causes in not contained in the 

January 16, 2015 Motion to Recuse. 

SR-26 is a printout of an article from Gulflive.com. A portion of the title 

of the article is not visible; however, the article mentions SRHS's motion for 

Judge Harris to recuse. The third page of the printout contains a poll question 

with an alleged response to the poll. Mr. Denham objected to entry of this exhibit. 

Mr. Williams conceded that the poll was "unscientific". The undersigned Special 

Master sustained the objection, and SR-26 was marked for identification only. 

SR-27 is a Class Action Complaint filed in Parker et al v. Transocean 

LTD et al in the United States District Court Southern District of Mississippi 

Southern Division on April 30, 2010. (Cause Number l:lOcvl 744H50-JMR). 

This exhibit was admitted without objection. SRHS filed an Objection to Order 

of Reference, which was signed by Brett Williams. The Objection asserted that 

"the appointed Special Master is currently involved in litigation where he serves 

as co-counsel with an attorney representing the Plaintiffs herein and the assigned 

Chancellor's son." Mr. Williams was referring to Parker et al v. Transocean LTD 

et al. The undersigned Special Master asked Mr. Williams ifhe researched the 

status of Parker before making the statement in the Objection. Mr. Williams 

stated as follows: 

It's certainly my understanding that the case was currently pending before 
Your Honor. There's without dispute that you were co-counsel with the 
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other side. Maybe the word currently was ill-advised, but it was our 
understanding that you were involved in litigation with Mr. Denham, Mr. 
Harris' - Judge Harris' son, and Mr. Buddy Gunn. That was our 
understanding. 

The Special Master asked Mr. Williams ifhe filed this Objection to the Order of 

Reference without checking Pacer and finding out the status of the case. Mr. 

Williams had not. As the Parker case is not "currently" in litigation, the Special 

Master admitted the Notice of Dismissal in this matter at Court 5. The notice of 

dismissal in Parker was signed on May 10, 2010. Parker has not been an active 

case for over four years, there was no service of any defendants, and the case was 

voluntarily dismissed on May 10, 2010 after filing on April 30, 2010. 

Defendant Tolleson submitted two exhibits into evidence. MT- I is the 

Temporary Restraining Order signed by Judge Harris on January 13, 2015 in 

Eiland v. Singing River Health System et al. MT-2 is a printout of the Sun 

Herald Article from January 13, 2015. Both exhibits were entered into evidence 

without objection. 

Mr. Montagnet submitted one exhibit into evidence on behalf of the 

Broun Plaintiffs. Broun 1 is the Combined Brief of Appellees in the appeal of 

Cause Numbers 2010-0824 and 2010-0826. This exhibit was not provided to the 

Court until the day of the hearing; however, no parties objected to this document 

being admitted as an exhibit. 

In addition to the exhibits submitted by the parties, the Court also entered exhibits. 

After reading the Motion to Recuse and the numerous responses and briefs submitted on 

the issue of recusal, the Special Master requested that the clerk provide a copy of the cases 

in the Jackson County Chancery Court before Judge Harris involving attorneys from 
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Dogan & Wilkinson without recusal and cases in which Jackson County is a party before 

Judge Harris without recusal. Printouts of the Jackson County Chancery Court public 

records were generated and the Special Master marked them as Court 1 and Court 2. Mr. 

Bordis objected to the Special Master considering the cases that Jackson County and 

Dogan & Wilkinson has before Judge Harris. Under Mississippi Rule of Evidence 201, "a 

court may take judicial notice, whether requested or not." See M.R.E. 20l(c). "A 

judicially noticed fact must be one not subject to reasonable dispute in that it is either (I) 

generally known within the territorial jurisdiction of the trial court or (2) capable of 

accurate and ready determination by resort to sources whose accuracy cannot reasonably 

be questioned." M.R.E. 201 (b ). Taking judicial notice of a court's records, proceedings, 

and docket is permissible. See Saucier v. U.S. Fidelity and Guar. Co., 765 F. Supp. 334 

(S.D. Miss. 1991); Cone Mills Corp. v. Hurdle, 369 F. Supp. 426 (N.D. Miss. 1974). 

Copies of the docket records were provided to counsel and they were submitted into the 

record as Court 1 and Court 2. 

Additionally, as comments from the January 13, 2014 hearing in Eiland v. Singing 

River Health System et al were mentioned at length in the recusal pleadings, the Special 

Master requested the full transcript of the hearing to be admitted. The Official Court 

Reporter for Judge Harris prepared the transcript, and the Special Master submitted the 

transcript as Court 3. 

On the day prior to the hearing on the Motion to Recuse, SRHS filed an 

objection to the appointment of the Special Master. Judge Harris signed an Order 

on February 11, 2015 finding no merit to the objection of the appointment of the 

Special Master. This Order was entered into evidence as Court 4. 
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C. Oral Argument 

On February 12, 2014, the Motion to Recuse came on for hearing. A. 

Kelly Sessoms, G. Charles Bordis, IV, and Brett Williams appeared as counsel 

for SRHS at the hearing. Counsel for several parties appeared and requested that 

the Court deny SRHS's Motion to recuse, including Harvey Barton and Earl 

Denham (counsel for the Plaintiff in Cause Number 2014-2653), John Hunter 

(counsel for Defendant, Michael Tolleson), and 0. Stephen Montagnet, III and 

Pope Shannon Mallette (counsel for Plaintiffs in Cause Number 2015-0027). 

Counsel for all parties were provided an opportunity to present their oral 

arguments. SRHS elected not to call any witnesses in support of their motion; 

however, numerous exhibits were entered into evidence as previously discussed. 

Mr. Bordis and Mr. Williams argued the Motion to Recuse on behalf of 

SRHS. Mr. Bordis asserted that a reasonable person would argue that Judge 

Harris is unable to be fair and impartial, or at least there's an appearance that he 

would not be able to be fair and impartial. The first contention in support of 

recusal was a due process argument. The Special Master notes that this argument 

was not raised in the Motion to Recuse. Mr. Bordis referenced the judicial · 

performance complaint (SR-11). He also asserted that SRHS was not notified by 

the Court prior to temporary restraining orders being entered in several cases 

before Judge Harris in which SRHS is a Defendant. 

The Special Master finds this argument to be unpersuasive. In Almond, 

Judge Bradley entered the first TRO without notice; however, counsel for SRHS 

was noticed of the second hearing before Judge Bradley and the hearing before 
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Judge Harris. Additionally, as the TRO was granted without notice, the Plaintiff 

was required to post a bond. In the Broun matter, a TRO has not been entered. 

Secondly, Mr. Bordis asserted that Judge Harris's legal proceedings against Jackson 

County are ongoing, and as SRHS is a county owned hospital, this presents a conflict 

necessitating recusal. The Special Master noted to Mr. Bordis that numerous cases 

involving Jackson County as a party were presently before Judge Harris without requests 

for recusal. Judge Harris's litigation was instituted in 2010 to confirm title, with Jackson 

County as a necessary party, and he has had numerous cases in which Jackson County has 

been a named as a party before him since, and the county has not requested recusal. The 

assertion that Judge Harris's personal litigation involving Jackson County creates a bias or 

prejudice towards SRHS is without merit. 

Next, Mr. Bordis argued that Judge Harris's on the record statement "I 

don't want this plan terminated" in Eiland v. Singing River Health Systems, et al 

"casts doubt upon his ability or at least an appearance of his ability to be fair and 

impartial when it comes to this particular issue." Judge Harris's on the record 

statement was then published in the Sun Herald. (See Exhibit SR-4) The Special 

Master reviewed the transcript of the Eiland hearing to ascertain the context in 

which this statement was made. Upon review, the Special Master finds that this 

statement would not lead a reasonable person knowing all of the facts to believe 

that Judge Harris is impartial because he was explaining his TRO. 

Mr. Bordis contended that the firm of Dogan & Wilkinson was involved in Ms. 

Yancey's bid to become Chancery Court Judge against Judge Harris and the election was 

highly contested. Additionally, attorneys from Dogan & Wilkinson have been involved in 
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the ongoing protracted litigation between Judge Harris and Jackson County. In 

considering this point, the Special Master notes that Mr. Bordis asserted that the election 

was "highly contested" but he didn't refer to any statements or incidents that occurred 

between Judge Harris and any member of the firm of Dogan & Wilkinson or Ms. Yancey 

nor was there any evidence in the record of hostility or discord. 

Additionally, the argument was made that Judge Harris's personal litigation, in 

which members of Dogan & Wilkinson were involved, should be a basis for recusal. The 

Motion to Recuse discusses Mr. Wilkinson's cross-examination of Judge Harris. The 

Motion claims that the cross-examination was "adversarial". Mr. Wilkinson's affidavit 

makes no mention of how the deposition or his involvement in the case shows that Judge 

Harris has a bias or prejudice against Dogan & Wilkinson. At the hearing, the Special 

Master was not presented with any evidence as to how the litigation creates a bias or 

prejudice towards either the firm or their client. 

The opponents of the Motion to Recuse presented their arguments by and through 

Mr. Montaguet, Mr. Barton, Mr. Denham, and Mr. Hunter. Basically, their position 

consisted of the failure of the mo van ts to prove bias, prejudice, or impartiality on behalf of 

Judge Harris. They emphasized that no witnesses were presented --only the conclusory 

statements included in the Affidavit of an attorney not of counsel in the case. Further, it 

was argued that the case was developed by the parties opposite to forum shop and choose 

their own judge. 

IV. 
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Consideration of SRHS's Motion to Recuse Under Mississippi Law 

Article 5 § 165 of the Mississippi Constitution, Mississippi Code § 9-1-

11, Uniform Chancery Court Rules 1.11, Mississippi Rule of Civil Procedure 

l 6A, the Mississippi Code of Judicial Conduct and case law provide guidance as 

to the procedure and standard for disqualification and recusal of a judge. 

A. Mississippi Constitution and Statute 

Article 5 § 165 of the Mississippi Constitution provides that a judge shall not 

preside on a trial where "the parties or either of them, shall be connected with him by 

affinity or consanguinity, or where he may be interested in the same, except by the consent 

of the judge and of the parties." The Mississippi statute also contains the provisions 

contained in the Mississippi Constitution regarding affinity, consanguinity, and "interested 

in same"; however, the legislature added an additional provision regarding judges who 

have been of counsel. Mississippi Code § 9-1-11 provides that a judge shall not preside on 

a trial where "the parties, or either of them, shall be connected with him by affinity or 

consanguinity, or where he may be interested in the same, or wherein he may have been of 

counsel, except by the consent of the judge and of the parties." 

SRHS did not allege that Judge Harris was related by affinity or consanguinity to 

the Plaintiffs, Defendants, or counsel for any party. SRHS did not assert that Judge Harris 

served "of counsel" for any of the parties, for counsel of any of the parties, or for 

counsels' law firms. Based upon the oral arguments and evidence presented, the 

undersigned Special Master finds that Judge Harris is not disqualified from hearing the 

above listed causes under the Mississippi Constitution or Mississippi Code § 9-1-11. 
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B. Mississippi Rule of Civil Procedure and Uniform Chancery Court Rule 

Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure l 6A requires that "motions seeking the 

recusal of judges shall be timely filed with the trial judge and shall be governed by 

procedures set forth in the Uniform Rules of Circuit and County Court Practice and the 

Uniform Rules of Chancery Court Practice." Under Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11, a 

"party may move for the recusa! of a judge of the chancery court if it appears that the 

judge's impartially might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing all the 

circumstances, or for other grounds provided in the Code of Judicial Conduct or otherwise 

as provided by law." Motions seeking recusa! "shall be filed with an affidavit of the party 

or the party's attorney setting forth the factual basis underlying the asserted grounds for 

recusal and declaring that the motion is filed in good faith and that the affiant truly 

believes the facts underlying the grounds stated to be true." (emphasis added) 

Attached to SRHS's Motion to Recuse was the Affidavit of Robert Wilkinson. 

Robert Wilkinson did not sign the Motion to Recuse, he has not signed any of the other 

filings on behalf of SRHS in either of the above listed causes, and he has not entered his 

appearance as counsel in either of the above listed causes. No other affidavits were filed 

with the Motion to Recuse. As the Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11 requires motions to 

recuse be filed with an affidavit of the party or the party's attorney, the Affidavit of Robert 

Wilkinson is insufficient because he is not the party's attorney and it cites no factual basis 

for its conclusions. The Special Master finds that the Affidavit was not filed in compliance 

with Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11, however, it was not excluded. 

Rule 1.11 further provides the time frame in which motions must be filed. The 

motion "shall, in the first instance, be filed with the judge who is the subject of the motion 
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within 30 days following notification to the parties of the name of the judge assigned to 

the case; or, if it is based upon facts which could not reasonably have been known to the 

filing party within such time, it shall be filed within 30 days after the filing party could 

reasonably discover the facts underlying the grounds asserted." In the Broun case, the 

Motion to Recuse was clearly filed timely; however, the argument was raised that in the 

Almond case, the Motion was untimely. Once a "removal petition has been filed and 

proper notice given adverse parties and the state court, the district court has exclusive 

jurisdiction over the case." Davis v. Estate of Harrison, 214 F. Supp. 2d 695, 697 (S.D. 

Miss. 2002). The undersigned Special Master finds that the Motion to Recuse was timely 

filed. When the Almond matter was removed to federal court, Judge Harris lost 

jurisdiction and a motion to recuse could not have been filed or ruled on. 

Rule I .I I also provides that within 30 days of the filing of the recusal motion, the 

subject judge shall consider and rule on the motion, with hearing if necessary. At the 

hearing, counsel for SRHS argued that Judge Harris was required to preside over the 

hearing on the Motion to Recuse. In recusal motions, Rule 1.11 provides that the subject 

judge shall consider and rule on the motion, with hearing if necessary. Rule I. I I does not 

require a hearing. Additionally, the Special Master's report and recommendation is not a 

ruling on the motion. Judge Harris will have access to the Special Master's report, 

transcript of the hearing, exhibits, and pleadings when ruling on the motion in full 

compliance with Uniform Chancery Court Rule I. I I. 

C. Code of Judicial Conduct and Case Law 

"When a judge is not disqualified under the constitutional or statutory provisions, 

the propriety of his or her sitting is a question to be decided by the judge and is subject to 
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review only in case of manifest abuse of discretion." Collins v. Joshi, 611 So. 2d 898, 901 

(Miss. 1992). Canon 3A of the Code of Judicial conduct provides that "a judge shall hear 

and decide all assigned matters within the judge's jurisdiction except those in which 

disqualification is required." Canon 3 E further elaborates about disqualification, as 

follows: 

(1) Judges should disqualify themselves in proceedings in which their impartiality 
might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing all the circumstances or for 
other grounds provided in the Code of Judicial Conduct or otherwise as provided 
by law." 
(a) the judge has a personal bias or prejudice concerning a party, or personal 

knowledge of disputed evidentiary facts concerning the proceeding; 
(b) the judge served as lawyer in the matter in controversy, or a lawyer with whom 

the judge previously practiced law served during such association as a lawyer 
concerning the matter, or the judge or such lawyer has been a material witness 
concerning it; 

(c) the judge knows that the judge, individually or as a fiduciary, or the judge's 
spouse or member of the judge's family residing in the judge's household, has a 
financial interest in the subject matter in controversy or in a party to the 
proceeding, or any other interest that could be substantially affected by the 
outcome of the proceeding; 

( d) the judge or the judge's spouse, or a person within the third degree of 
relationship to either of them, or the spouse of such a person: 

(i) is a party to the proceeding, or an officer, director, or trustee of a party; 
(ii) is acting as a lawyer in the proceeding; 
(iii) is known by the judge to have an interest that could be substantially 

affected by the outcome of the proceeding; 
(iv) is to the judge's knowledge likely to be a material witness in the 

proceeding; 

(2) Recusal of Judges from Lawsuits Involving Major Donors. A party may file a 
motion to recuse a judge based on the fact that an opposing party or counsel of 
record for that party is a major donor to the election campaign of such judge. Such 
motions will be filed, considered and subject to appellate review as provided for 
other motions for recusal. 

"A presumption exists that the judge, sworn to administer impartial justice, is 

qualified and unbiased." Steiner v. Steiner, 788 So. 2d 771, 775 (Miss. 2001); See also: 

Copeland v. Copeland, 904 So. 2d I 066, I 071 (Miss. 2004); Farmer v. State, 770 So. 2d 

953, 956 (Miss. 2000); Ford v. State, 121 So. 3d 325 (Miss. Ct. App. 2013). However, this 
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presumption can be overcome by the showing of reasonable doubt as to impartiality of the 

judge. Dodson v. Singing River Hosp. System, 839 So. 2d 530, 533 (Miss. 2003). In 

Dodson v. Singing River Hospital System, Dodson alleged that after Judge Harkey took 

her case under advisement, evidence came to light of a prior relationship between Judge 

Harkey and the law firm of Colingo Williams, counsel for Singing River. Id at 532-

534. Dodson asserted that Karl Steinberger from Colingo Williams represented Judge 

Harkey when he was serving as executor of his mother's estate. Id. Jam es Heidelberg, also 

of Colingo Williams, represented Judge Harkey and his wife in a residential construction 

action, and he and his wife were not charged for the services provided. Id. It was also 

established that James Heidelberg served as campaign treasurer for Judge 

Harkey's Campaign Committee in 1998 and that Colingo Williams hired three of Judge 

Harkey's assistant district attorneys, one before he was elected Circuit Court Judge and 

two after. Id. The Mississippi Supreme Court held that "viewed as a whole, an objective 

reasonable person knowing all of these circumstances would harbor doubts as to Judge 

Harkey's impartiality in this case." Id. 

The proponent of the motion to recuse must present evidence that produces a 

reasonable doubt as to a judge's impartiality. Copeland v. Copeland, 904 So. 2d 1066, 

1071 (Miss. 2004). In Dodson, the movant presented sufficient evidence to support recusal. 

Supra. Significantly, the Mississippi Supreme Court pointed out that its reasoning was 

based on the totality of the circumstances and not isolated factors. Id. 

The majority ofSRHS's arguments in support ofrecusal hinge on their assertion 

that Judge Harris should disqualify himself under Canon 3E. SRHS first asserted that 

"Judge Harris is currently Suing Defendants in a Separate Action." On March 30, 2010, 
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Judge Harris filed a Complaint to Confirm Title in the Jackson County Chancery Court. 

(Cause No. 2010-0824). The named defendants in Cause No. 2010-0824 were the State of 

Mississippi, the Secretary of State, Jackson County, and the City of Ocean Springs. A 

Final Judgment was signed by Special Chancellor Robert Lancaster on December 13, 

2012. Following the denial of a Motion to Amend or Alter or for New Trial, the State of 

Mississippi, Secretary of State, Jackson County, and the City of Ocean Springs filed an 

appeal with the Mississippi Supreme Court. The matter is currently on appeal. 

The assertion that "Judge Harris is Currently Suing Defendants in a Separate 

Action" is incorrect. In the present cause of action before this Court, the State of 

Mississippi, Secretary of State, Jackson County, and the City of Ocean Springs are not 

parties. However, even if the undersigned Special Master was to consider SRHS to be the 

same as Jackson County, their argument is severely weakened by the fact that Judge 

Harris has had and has numerous cases in which Jackson County is a party before him 

since March 2010 without requests for recusal. Many of those cases being confirmation of 

title actions, which is the same type of action that Judge Harris's personal litigation 

entails.1 

In support of this contention, SRHS submitted evidence including transcript 

testimony; the Affidavit of Robert Wilkinson; the docket sheet and Order ofRecusal, 

Transfer of Case and Acceptance of Alternative case in the City of Ocean Springs, MS 

1 Cause Numbers 2008-0259, 2009-0779, 2009-0782, 2009-1869, 2009-2334, 2009-2751, 2010-0309, 2010-
0310, 2010-0509, 2010-0609, 2010-1260, 2010-3 I IO, 2011-0007, 2011-0031, 2011-0039, 2011-0040, 2011-
0277, 2011-0357, 2011-1085, 2011-1197, 2011-1308, 2011-2256, 2012-0007, 2012-0303, 2012-0615, 2012-
0624, 2012-0833, 20!2-1026, 2012-1269, 2012-1307, 2012-1641, 2012-1918, 2012-2101, 2012-2319, 2012-
2438,2013-0224,2014-0227,2013-092!,2013-1033,2013-109!,2013-1672,2013-1673,2013-1989,2014-
0068,2014-0138,2014-0355,2014-0769,2014-0775,2014-1056,2014-1490,2014-1506,2014-1507,2014-
1624, 2014-2549, 2014-2556, 2014-2597, 2014-2676, 2014-2746. (See Exhibit Court 2) 
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Validation of Bond case; and Judge Harris's Complaint to Confirm Title. In the transcript 

testimony, Judge Harris was questioned about activity by the County or City employees, 

and he responded that "Mostly what they do is gather down here and loaf in their pickup 

trucks." SRHS also references another statement in their Motion that is supposedly 

contained in Exhibit C to the Motion; however, the language in not contained in the 

exhibit. SRHS's assertion that a reasonable person would believe that Judge Harris would 

believe Judge Harris was aligned or biased with the Plaintiffs in this action based upon the 

fact that Judge Harris named Jackson County in his action to confirm title (as is necessary) 

and his testimony about loafing employees is nothing more than mere speculation. "Mere 

speculation is not sufficient to raise a reasonable doubt as to the validity of the 

presumption" that a judge is qualified an unbiased. Walls v. Spell, 722 So. 2d 566 (Miss. 

1998); Jackson v. State, 1 So. 3d 921, 927-928 (Miss. Ct. App. 2008). See also 

Washington Mutual Finance Group, LLC v. Blackmon, et al, 925 So. 2d 780 (Miss. 2004). 

Secondly, SRHS asserts that Judge Harris has a negative history with defense 

counsel. Brett K. Williams signed the Motion for Recusal in this matter. Under Brett K. 

Williams' typed name are also the typed names of Hanson D. Hom and A. Kelly Sessoms. 

Mr. Williams, Mr. Hom, and Mr. Sessoms are employed by Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC. 

In the Motion to Recuse, G. Charles Bordis, IV, also an attorney employed by Dogan & 

Wilkinson, argued on behalf of SRHS. SRHS did not assert in either the Motion to Recuse 

or at the hearing that Judge Harris had any negative history with Mr. Williams, Mr. Hom, 

Mr. Sessoms, or Mr. Bordis. Rather, counsel for SRHS argued that Amy St. Pe and Robert 

W. Wilkinson, partners at Dogan & Wlkinson, served as campaign chair and campaign 

treasurer, respectively, for Paula Yancey. In 2014, Paula Yancey qualified to run for 
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Chancellor, Place 1 against Judge Harris. Judge Harris was re-elected to serve as 

Chancellor for Jackson, George, and Green County for a four year term beginning on 

January 1, 2015. Mrs. Yancey is not a party or counsel of record for any of the named 

parties in this action. Additionally, SRHS asserts that Mr. Wilkinson represented a 

defendant in Judge Harris' Confirmation of Title Litigation. During the litigation, Mr. 

Wilkinson cross-examined Judge Harris. This deposition was taken on January 27, 2012. 

SRHS contends that the Counsel for SRHS argues that the assistance of Mrs. St. Pe 

and Mr. Wilkinson in Ms. Yancey's election campaign and in the Confirmation of Title 

action creates a bias or prejudice that mandates recusal. However, the Special Master 

notes that this case is not the first case before Judge Harris that has involved attorneys 

from Dogan & Wilkinson since the inception of the Yancey campaign or the Confirmation 

of Title action.2 Counsel did not argue that attorneys from Dogan and Wilkinson were not 

treated fairly in their other cases before Judge Harris. This allegation regarding recusal is 

nothing more than a conclusory statement unsupported by evidence or testimony. 

Additionally, there was no evidence of bias or prejudice in Court matters or hostility in.the 

political campaign. "Conclusory allegations unsupported by sufficient facts cannot 

overcome presumption that a judge is qualified and unbiased." White v. Yellow Freight 

System, Inc., 905 So. 2d 506, 515 (Miss. 2004). 

2 Brett Williams: Cause Numbers 2010-0622 and 2012-1892 
Amy St. Pe: Cause Numbers 2010-0144, 2011-0277, 2011-1308, 2011-2256, 2012-1307, 2013-
1672, 2014-2352, 2014-2556, 2014-2676. 
John Kinard: 2010-0106, 2010-0208, 2010-0363, 2010-1092, 2010-2099, 2010-2341, 2010-3116, 
2010-3232, 2010-3400, 2011-0453, 2010-0513, 2011-0596, 2011-1046, 2011-1262, 2011-1376, 
2012-0107,2012-1176,2012-1209,2012-2060,2012-2145,2012-2275,2013-0072,2013-0176, 
2013-0649,2013-1723,2013-2153,2014-0074. 
G. Charles Bordis, IV: Cause Numbers 2005-1161and2015-0053. 
(See Court Exhibit 1) 
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Lastly, SRHS asserted that Judge Harris has made public statements regarding this 

litigation. The contention that that Judge Harris has made "public statements" is 

misleading. In Eiland v. Singing River Hospital System, et al, Judge Harris made the 

following statement and other statements in an open courtroom while on the record: "I 

don't want this plan terminated." The undersigned Special Master has reviewed the full 

transcript of the Eiland hearing in which this statement was made. (See Court Exhibit 3) In 

the context of the on the record discussion, the Special Master views this statement as a 

clarification of the Temporary Restraining Order after questions and statements posed to 

the Court by counsel, not as a predetermination being made by Chancellor Harris. In fact, 

when counsel requested that the Court grant the TRO for more than ten days, Chancellor 

Harris responded, "I don't think I have any authority to go outside of the ten days until we 

have a hearing. That will be my ruling." (See Court Exhibit 3). 

In Ford v. State, 121 So. 3d 325, 327 (Miss. Ct. App. 2013), the Mississippi Court 

of Appeals address whether a judge should have recused himself based on his on the 

record statement. Ford claimed that the trial judge, who presided over his criminal trial 

and sentenced him, erred in denying his request for recusal in his PCR action. Id. 

Ford asserted that the trial judge's comments during his sentencing hearing indicated the 

judge's personal bias against him. Id. Specifically, Ford alleged that at his December 1997 

sentencing hearing, the trial judge stated: 

It's even worse for you because you don't even live in Washington County. I don't 
know why you had to come in Washington County to commit a crime, but I would 
recommend in the future that you go commit your crimes in some other area, 
particularly the county of your residence, but not in our county. 

The Mississippi Court of Appeals held that the words allegedly spoken by the trial judge 

fell short of showing prejudice or partiality. Id. at 328. See also Washington Mutual 
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Finance Group, LLC v. Blackmon, et al, 925 So. 2d 780 (Miss. 2004) where comments by 

a Justice of the Supreme Court were found not sufficient for recusal. 

In Dillard's, Inc. v. Scott, 908 So. 2d 93 (Miss. 2005), the Mississippi Supreme 

Court reviewed a trial judge's denial of a motion to recuse. Dillard's asserted that Judge 

Greene, the presiding judge, appeared in a news story on WLBT-TV. The transcript of the 

newscast reflects as follows: 

Reporter: Here at home, a charge of racial profiling by white Jackson police officers. 
What makes it unusual is that the accuser is a Hinds County Circuit Court Judge. 

Judge Green: It's eroded my faith in public safety in Jackson and Hinds County. 

Reporter: Circuit Court Judge Tomie Green is angry ... and hurt over an incident she 
describes as racial profiling. According to Judge Green on Saturday, February 23rd 
around seven at night she was traveling on Hanging Moss Drive heading downtown 
when two officers in separate patrol cars put on their blue lights behind her. She says 
she pulled over to the right and stopped. Why was she pulled over? 

Judge Green: He just started to tell me I was driving in the wrong lane that I needed 
to go [to] the department of public safety and get a book and learn how to drive and 
be in the right lane. 

Reporter: But acting police chief Jim French says the officer tells a different story. 

Jim French: The car pulled out in front of him and nearly caused him to wreck 

Reporter: But the officer, who Chief French will not name, did not issue Judge Green 
a ticket. The Judge says the officer's manner was abusive. 

Judge Green: He just kind of harassed me in terms of the questioning. I said there's no 
such thing as the wrong lane and I was just driving. 

Reporter: Judge Green drives a 2001 Jaguar with a plate that reads lawkeeper. She 
says the fact that she's black and drives an expensive car caused the officers to stop 
her ... and nothing else. She asked to speak to the other officer on the scene, but says 
the first officer told her he had nothing to do with it. Then according to Judge Green 
she drove to precinct three about a mile away on Northside Drive to file a complaint. 
The precinct was closed. Chief French says he cannot say much about this incident 
because internal affairs is looking into it. However ... 
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French: This Department specifically prohibits stops for racial profiling, sexual 
profiling. 

Reporter: He says it may take a couple of weeks for internal affairs to finish its report. 
We'll keep you posted ... 

Dillard's argued that "the trial judge should be recused because Dillard's uses off-duty 

police officers for security at its stores and because plaintiffs claim that the officers have a 

proclivity for racial profiling." Id. at 98. This Court found that Dillard's offered 

insufficient evidence to overcome the presumption that the trial judge is qualified and 

unbiased. Id. at 99. 

"A judge is required to disqualify himself if a reasonable person, knowing all the 

circumstances, would harbor doubts about his impartiality." McFarland v. State, 707 So. 

2d 166, 180 (Miss. 1997) (emphasis added). Impartiality is viewed under the "totality of 

the circumstances" analysis using an objective reasonable person, standard. Collins v. 

Joshi, 611 So. 2d 898, 903 (Miss. 1992) Considering all of the circumstances surrounding 

the on the record statement of Judge Harris - and not simply one line in a transcript or the 

headline of a newspaper article- the Special Master finds that a reasonable person 

considering all of the circumstances would not harbor doubts about the judge's 

impartiality. 

v. 

Special Master's Recommendation 

The Special Master, after considering the pleadings, exhibits, all matters in the 

record and oral arguments in the two above style and numbered causes find that the 

Motion of Recusal of Judge Harris fails to demonstrate facts that would cause a reasonable 

person knowing all the circumstances to doubt the judges impartiality in the subject 
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litigation between the parties before the court. Sufficient evidence was not presented that 

Judge Harris is disqualified from hearing the cases under the Mississippi Constitution, 

Mississippi Statute, Canon of Judicial Conduct, or case law. "In the absence of a judge 

expressing a bias or prejudice toward a party or proof in the record of such bias or 

prejudice, a judge should not recuse himself." Bateman v. Gray, 963 So. 2d 1284 (Miss. 

Ct. App. 2007). 

Judge Bradley recused herself because of contacts made to her personally. There 

is no proof or hint of any contact with Judge Harris. Judge Bradley recused herself 

because of"unsolicited ex parte contacts". Nothing in the recusals of other judges implies 

bias or prejudice or a suggestion of impartiality on the part of Judge Harris, and therefore 

a reasonable person knowing all the circumstances would not harbor doubts about Judge 

Harris' impartiality. 

The argument that Judge Harris filed suit with his wife to confirm title to their 

property and make Jackson County a necessary party establishes a conflict and reason for 

recusal because SRHS is owned by Jackson County is without merit. It is even admitted 

by SRHS that its employees are not employed by the County. Additionally Jackson 

County has many cases before Judge Harris without Motions for Recusal. Even Jackson 

County by the pending cases without requests for recusal acknowledges the impartiality of 

Judge Harris. Argument is further made that Judge Harris in a deposition suggested the 

employees of the "City and County" only get busy when their supervisors show up at a 

particular location suggest that Jackson County cannot get a fair trial. Even after his 

testimony was given, Jackson County did not file motions requesting Judge Harris recuse. 

35 
SRHS/SRHSF Answer/CC100854

Case 1:15-cv-00236-LG-RHW   Document 16-3   Filed 08/14/15   Page 88 of 142



In fact, Jackson County is not a defendant in this case! No reasonable person knowing all 

the circumstances would doubt Judge Harris' impartiality in these matters. 

The argument that Judge Harris has a "negative history" with the defense counsel 

because two attorneys in the Dogan and Wilkinson firm were involved in a campaign as 

campaign chair and treasurer of Judge Harris' last campaign opponent is without merit. 

There was no proof of hostility or acrimony between the candidates in the record or 

toward these attorneys who are not of counsel in these cases before the court. The firm, in 

fact, in question has existing litigation in Judge Harris' court without the reqm,st ofrecusal. 

The movant suggest comments in the deposition of Judge Harris in the confirmation case 

implied hostility. When the testimony is put in context, the comments of Mr. Wilkinson 

during the deposition were uncalled for and when Judge Harris noted that he should 

behave himself nicely, the Mr. Wilkinson "who signed the Affidavit" apologized to the 

Judge. There is no merit to the allegations, and a reasonable person, knowing all the 

circumstances would not doubt Judge Harris' impartiality. 

The last position in the Motion to Recuse was a comment on the record explaining 

the Temporary Restraining Order in Eiland, which is not a case not before the Special 

Master. SRHS submitted the newspaper headline from the Eiland hearing to the Special 

Master. The on the record comment, when put in context and the official record examined, 

rather than a partial newspaper article, shows that this claim is without merit. Further, 

Judge Harris emphasized that he could only rule for ten days and could not go "outside the 

ten days." SRHS attempts to make a straw man and knock him down. The record clearly 

shows Judge Harris' ruling and the argument is out of context and meritless as no 

reasonable person knowing all the circumstances would doubt Judge Harris' impartiality. 
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Now, having responded to all the arguments ofSRHS's Motion to Recuse as well 

as other arguments in the body of this report, it is the Recommendation of the Special 

Master that the Motion to Recuse should be denied. 

Additionally, Special Master believes the case of Washington Mutual Finance 

Group, LLC v. Blackmon, et al, 925 So. 2d 780 (Miss. 2004) is extremely helpful and 

instructive in this matter. In Washington Mutual, the recusal was to the Justices of the 

Supreme Court. Id. The Court cautioned about forum shopping and attorneys attempting 

to create circumstances that would cause judges to serve only at their will. Id. Many of 

the issues of the Washington Mutual case against the Justices of the Supreme Court are 

found in this case. The Court pointed out that there must be confidence in the Judges 

impartiality in order for the system to function. The Court quickly added: 

"However, there must be an equilibrium between this need 
for impartiality and the need to prevent the frivolous and 
unnecessary disqualifications of those elected to perform 
judicial duties." Id at 785. 

Washington Mutual emphasized the fact that in striking the balance that it called for, the 

law presumed the Judges to be qualified and unbiased. Id. To overcome that presumption, 

the Movant had to offer evidence, which would produce a reasonable doubt about the 

validity of the presumption. Id. at 793. SRHS bears that burden and failed to sustain it in 

this matter. The Court in Washington Mutual further emphasized something that is 

important in this case by saying: 

"The recusal process must not degenerate into a technique 
for a lawyer to utilize in constructing a forum favorable to 
the positions which may favor the litigants represented by 
the lawyer." Id. at 785. 
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Additionally, the Court emphasized that to warrant disqualification or hostility 

toward an attorney in the case the Judges bias towards a litigants counsel "must be 

extreme." Id. at 786. 

The Mississippi Supreme Court in Washington Mutual cited federal authority 

along with cases form Nevada, Pennsylvania, Alabama, and Colorado in support of their 

position. Id. The Court went on to state: 

"However, tradition and authority do not dictate that each 
time an attorney perceives the possibility that a judge may 
not think kindly of him he is entitled to have the judge 
removed from the case. On the contrary, unless the 
antagonism is extreme and clearly demonstrated, or unless 
the animosity so demonstrated is couple with other 
prejudicial circumstances, recusal is not mandated. The 
court emphasized that the Court does not look at a single 
factor but the totality of the circumstance." Id. at 788. 

In this matter the animosity towards the attorneys representing the clients has not 

been shown at all because the two attorneys where the suggested animosity exists are not 

even counsel of record. Even if the animosity could be shown, it has to be under the "most 

extreme situations to be found to be of a quality and degree which suggests that a judge is 

biased against the parties represented by those attorneys." Washington Mutual, Supra at 

788. Here, where there has been no personal animus held by the judge against the 

attorneys and the proof has not shown any biased or prejudice against the litigants, the 

Court cautioned that any recusal under those circumstances would result in judges serving 

only at the will oflawyers and in effect would destroy the judicial system. 

The Court in Washington Mutual also addressed this situation where there is a case 

like the confirmation case of Judge Harris. To suggest under those circumstances that 

there would be some prejudice or bias against Jackson County is so remote, contingent, 
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and speculative that it is meritless. Washington Mutual, Supra at 794. The Movant 

suggested that because the judge of necessity had to make Jackson County a Defendant in 

the confirmation suit and therefore, because the County is the Guarantor of Bonds for the 

hospital, the County might be authorized through the Board of Supervisors to assess 

millage to operate and manage the hospital which ultimately would impact property 

owners and tax rates assed on their properties. Thus, because Judge Harris is a property 

owner, he should recuse himself. As the Court pointed out in Washington Mutual, under 

these circumstances perhaps no judge who owned a house could render a decision that 

potentially effects the value of real estate in general and no judge who owns stock could 

decide a case under the Securities Antitrust Laws and so on. Supra at 795. "Effects of this 

sort are both ubiquitous and to indirect to require disqualification." Id. 

The Court emphasized, "too often members of the Bar use recusal as a trial tactic. 

This is a sad and inaccurate misapprehension of the legal system as it should, and by and 

large, as it does exist." Washington Mutual, Supra at 796. The Court further emphasized, 

"the judges of our state are thoroughly distinguishing the attorneys from their clients and 

recognizing their duties and recognizing their duties to the public and to the law." Id. 

The Court further emphasized the "recusal mechanism must be guarded carefully 

to check its use as a weapon to be wielded in a campaign to maneuver more favorable 

fields ofbattle." Washington Mutual, Supra at 796-797. 

The Special Master here believes that from these proceedings there is no reason to 

recuse Judge Harris in this matter. The Motion for Recusal fails to demonstrate facts that 

would cause a reasonable person knowing all the circumstances to doubt Justice Harris' 

impartiality in the litigation between the parties now before the Court. 
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For the aforesaid reasons, the Special Master would recommend denial of the 

Motion to Recuse. 

This then day of Feb 

·. ·.< .. ' ' 
· .• ·~~ 

' 
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IN THE CHANCERY COURT OF JACKSON COUNTY, MISSISSIPPI 

CYNTHIAN. ALMOND PLAINTIFF 

VERSUS CAUSE NO.: 2014-2653NH 

SINGING RIVER HEAL TH SYSTEM, A/K/ A DEFENDANTS 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM; 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM FOUNDATION, INC.; 
SINGING RIVER HEAL TH SYSTEM FOUNDATION, INC.; 
SINGING RIVER HEALTH SERVICES FOUNDATION; F LED 
SINGING RIVER HOSPITAL SYSTEM EMPLOYEE BENEFIT FUND, INC. 
TRANSAMERICA RETIREMENT SOLUTIONS CORPORATION; ll'l/Jc:;R~1r .. ~ 95.::J~ I 
JOHN DOE ACTUARIES, A, B, OR C; and EB 1 7 2015 

• JOHN DOE ACCOUNTING FIRM A. B. OR C; TE 
MICHAEL HEIDELBERG, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 8 r-:,£&,~~~£:).~1.JA.J.tj, 
MICHAEL TOLLESON, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees Y-
ALLEN CRONIER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 4,·59 f. lfl.-' 
TOMMY LEONARD, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
LAWRENCE COSPER, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
MORRIS STRICKLAND, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
IRA POLK, Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
STEPHEN NUNENMACHER, M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, 
HUGO QUINTANA, M.D., Individually and as a Member of the Board of Trustees, and 
KEVIN HOLLAND, Individually and in his Official Capacity 

CONSOLIDATED WITH 

DONNA B. BROUN, FRANCES HANNAH, ALISHA DAWN SMITH, 
SHARYN BROOKS, JOHNYS BRADLEY, CABRINA BATES, 
VANESSA WATKINS, BART WALKER, and LINDA D. WALLEY, Individually 
as Beneficiaries of and Derivatively for and on behalf of SINGING RIVER HEAL TH 
SYSTEM EMPLOYEE'S RETIREMENT PLAN AND TRUST PLAINTIFF 

VERSUS CAUSE NO.: 2015-0027NH 

SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM; MICHAEL J. HEIDELBERG, DEFENDANTS 
Individually and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of 
Singing River Health System; MICHAEL D. TOLLESON, Individually 
and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health 
System and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing 
River Health System Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust; 
ALLEN L. CRONIER, Individually and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees 
of Singing River Health System; TOMMY LEONARD, Individually and as a current 
Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System and as a current 
Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System Employees' 
Retirement Plan and Trust; LAWRENCE COSPER, Individually and as a current 
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Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System; 
MORRIS G. STRICKLAND, Individually and as a former Member of the Board 
of Trustees of Singing River Health System and as a current Member of the 
Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System Employees' Retirement Plan 
and Trust; IRA POLK, Individually and as a current Member of the Board of 
Trustees of Singing River Health System; STEPHEN NUNENMACHER, Individually 
and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System; 
HUGO QUINTANA, Individually and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees 
of Singing River Health System; GARY C. ANDERSON, Individually and as a 
current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System 
Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust; MICHAEL CREWS, Individually and as a 
current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River Health System 
Employees' Retirement Plan and Trust; and STEPHANIE BARNES TAYLOR, Individually 
and as a current Member of the Board of Trustees of Singing River; Health System Employees' 
Retirement Plan and Trust 

ORDER 

THIS CAUSE has come on for consideration on Defendant, Singing River Health 

System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris. The Motion to Recuse was filed on 

January 16, 2015. The Court does FIND, ORDER, ADJUDGE, and DECREE as follows: 

1. 

MATTER BEFORE THE COURT 

Singing River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris was 

filed in Almond v. Singing River Health System et al (Jackson County Cause Number 

2014-2653) and in Broun et at v. Singing River Health System et al (Jackson County Cause 

Number 2015-0027). The Court consolidated Cause Numbers 2014-2653 and 2015-0027 

for the purpose of considering the Motion to Recuse. Both Motions to Recuse allege the 

same set of facts and contain the same attachments. 

Mississippi Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11 provides as follows: 

Any party may move for the recusal of a judge of the chancery court if it appears 
that the judge's impartiality might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing 
all the circumstances, or for other grounds provided in the Code of Judicial 
Conduct or otherwise as provided by law. A motion seeking recusal shall be filed 
with an affidavit of the party or the party's attorney setting forth the factual basis 
underlying the asserted grounds for recusal and declaring that the motion is filed 
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in good faith and that the affiant truly believes the facts underlying the grounds 
stated to be true. Such motion shall, in the first instance, be filed with the judge 
who is the subject of the motion within 30 days following notification to the 
parties of the name of the judge assigned to the case; or, if it is based upon facts 
which could not reasonably have been known to the filing party within such time, 
it shall be filed within 30 days after the filing party could reasonably discover the 
facts underlying the grounds asserted. The subject judge shall consider and rule 
on the motion within 30 days of the filing of the motion, with hearing if necessary. 
If a hearing is held, it shall be on the record in open court. The denial of a motion 
to recuse is subject to review by the Supreme Court on motion of the party filing 
the motion as provided in M.R.A.P. 48B. 

Uniform Chancery Court Rule 1.11 provides that the Court shall hold a hearing "if 

necessary" and shall rule on the motion to recuse "within 30 days of the filing of the 

motion." Due to the fact that Judge Harris was in term and had cases set before him, the 

limited number of days in which to rule, and the importance of the issue to the litigants 

and the attorneys, the Court found that under Mississippi Rule of Civil Procedure 53, this 

constituted a showing of an "exceptional condition." The issue of recusal was referred to 

Special Master Al Hopkins. The Special Master was directed to provide the Court with a 

recommendation regarding recusal. 

Judge Harris has reviewed all of the pleadings in Almond and Broun, the 

transcript from the December 8, 2014 Almond hearing, the transcript from the February 

12, 2015 recusal hearing, the exhibits from the recusal hearing including the exhibits 

marked for identification and evidence, the Special Master's Report and 

Recommendation, and the applicable law. 

2. 

PLEADINGS 

The Court has reviewed the filings in Almond v. Singing River Health System 

Cause Number 2014-2653 and Broun et at v. Singing River Health System Cause 

Number 2015-0027. A summary of the docket is as follows: 
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Almond v. SRHS et al 

1. December 5, 2014- Plaintiff, Cynthia Almond, filed her Complaint and 

Affidavit requesting a temporary restraining order. Chancellor Jaye A. 

Bradley held a hearing on this date, entered a temporary restraining order, and 

reset the matter for hearing again on December 8, 2014. 

2. December 8, 2014 - Judge Bradley continues the matter and enters an Order of 

Recusal, citing numerous unsolicited ex parte communications as the grounds 

for said recusal. Cynthia Almond files an Amended Complaint. The Court 

enters an Order of Transfer and sets the case on Judge Harris's docket for 1 :30 

p.m. Following the hearing, Judge Harris entered a temporary restraining 

order and reset the matter for December 12, 2014. 

3. December 11, 2014- Defendant, Singing River Health System, filed a Notice 

of Filing of Removal. 

4. January 16, 2015 - The Court receives and files an Order Granting Plaintiffs 

Motion to Remand. Singing River Health System then files their Singing 

River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris. 

5. January 23, 2015 - Cynthia Almond filed her Answer to Singing River Health 

System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris Incorporating Suggestion 

of Conflict of Interest and Appearance of Impropriety of Counsel for Singing 

River Health System. 

6. January 30, 2015 - Defendant Michael Tolleson filed his Response to Singing 

River Health System's Motion to Recuse. 
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7. February 2, 2015 - the Court entered a Scheduling Order setting the Motion to 

Recuse for hearing on February 12, 2015. Cynthia Almond filed Plaintiffs 

Brief in Response to Defendant, Singing River Health Systems' Motion to 

Recuse the Honorable D. Neil Harris. Singing River Health System filed the 

Reply of Singing River Health System in Support of its Motion for Recusal 

8. February 5, 2015 -The Court entered an Order of Reference appointing Hon. 

Al Hopkins as Special Master under Mississippi Rule of Civil Procedure 53. 

The Order of Reference appointed the Special Master to preside over the 

Motion for Recusal only and required him to make a recommendation to the 

Court by February 17, 2015. 

9. February 6, 2015 - Michael Tolleson filed his Witness List and Exhibit List. 

Singing River Health System filed its Exhibit List. Defendant Hugo Quintana 

filed his Response to Motion to Recuse. 

10. February 11, 2015 - Michael Tolleson filed his Objection to Defendant, 

Singing River Health System's, Exhibit List. Cynthia Almond filed her 

Affirmative Defenses and Objection to Defendant, Singing River Health 

System's Exhibit List. Singing River Health System filed its Objection to 

Order of Reference and Motion for Protective Order. Judge Harris entered an 

Order denying Singing River Health System's objection to the Order of 

Reference. 

11. February 12, 2015 - Michael Tolleson filed his Response to Singing River 

Health System's Motion for Protective Order. 

Broun et at v. SRHS et al 
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1. January 12, 2015 - Plaintiffs Donna Broun, Frances Hannah, Alisha Dawn 

Smith, Sharyn Brooks, Johnys Bradley, Cabrina Bates, Vanessa Watkins, Bart 

Walker, and Linda D. Walley filed their Complaint. The matter was assigned 

to the docket of Chancellor Michael L. Fondren. Judge Fondren entered an 

Order ofRecusal, Transfer of Case and Acceptance of Alternative Case. The 

matter was then transferred to the docket of Judge Harris. 

2. January 16, 2015 - Defendant, Singing River Health System, filed Singing 

River Health System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris. 

3. January 27, 2015 - Plaintiffs filed their Response in Opposition to the Motion 

of Singing River Health System to Recuse the Honorable D. Neil Harris. 

Plaintiffs also filed their Motion for Removal of Trustees and Appointment of 

Honorable Michael C. Moore as Special Fiduciary. 

4. February 2, 2015 -The Court entered a Scheduling Order setting the Motion 

to Recuse for hearing on February 12, 2015 alongside the same Motion filed 

in the Cynthia Almond case. 

5. February 5, 2015 -The Court entered an Order of Reference appointing Hon. 

Al Hopkins as Special Master under Mississippi Rule of Civil Procedure 53. 

The Order of Reference appointed the Special Master to preside over the 

Motion for Recusal only and required him to make a recommendation to the 

Court by February 17, 2015. Singing River Health System filed their 

Opposition to the Motion for Removal of Trustees. 

6. February 6, 2015 - Singing River Health System filed their Exhibit List. 

Defendant, Michael Tolleson, filed his Response to Singing River Health 
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System's Motion to Recuse the Hon. D. Neil Harris along with his Exhibit 

List and Witness List. 

7. February 11, 2015 -Michael Tolleson filed his Joinder in Singing River 

Defendants' Opposition to Motion for Removal of Trustee. He also filed his 

Objection to Defendant, Singing River Health System's, Exhibit List. Singing 

River Health System files their Answer to Complaint and a Motion for 

Protective Order. 

8. February 12, 2015 - Michael Tolleson filed his Response to Singing River 

Defendants' Motion for Protective Order. 

3. 

SRHS'S MOTION FOR RECUSAL, ORAL ARGUMENT, and EVIDENCE 

The Court has reviewed the Almond transcript from December 8, 2014. which the 

Special Master did not have and did not review according to his recommendation. It is 

included in evidence here as Exhibit "A" to this Judgment and is incorporated herein as if 

set forth in words and figures. The Court has also reviewed the transcript of February 12, 

2015 as required by Rule 53 where the Special Master held hearings. It is attached to this 

Judgment as Exhibit B and is incorporated herein as if set forth in full in words and 

figures. The Court adopts both transcripts and incorporates them into this Judgment. 

According to Exhibit "B", Singing River Hospital System, through Hon. Chuck 

Bordis, complained that SRHS was not given notice of any TRO. This is untrue. 

According to Exhibit "A:, Mr. Roy Williams, Mr. Brett Williams, and Celeste Olgesby 

was at the Almond December 8, 2014 hearing in the undersigned Chancellor's 
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Courtroom and participated in the hearing and provided documents. See Exhibit A for 

the reference to the exhibits produced. 

The Court also notes that Mr. Harvey Barton served Mr. Roy Williams with an 

Order in the Bosarge v. SRHS, et al matter 2014-2729 case. Mr. Williams was served by 

Mr. Barton with an Order on December 23, 2014 for a hearing on December 24, 2014. 

That case was removed to Federal Court and no TRO was entered. See Exhibit B pages 

138-142 the transcript of the February 12, 2015 hearing. 

SR-3 purports to be an excerpt of a deposition of D. Neil Harris that is attached to 

the Motion to Recuse. The entire deposition which is now Court 6, however, pages 220-

221 which are attached to the Motion to Recuse are not part of Court 6. This deposition 

was provided by SRHS. Court 6 is the entire deposition of D. Neil Harris in the land 

confirmation suit referred to in the transcript but does not contain pages 220-221 as 

represented by SRHS. 

SR-4 is not relevant, is a newspaper article and is hearsay. 

SR-5 is the Affidavit of Mr. Wilkinson. It is attached to the SRHS Motion to 

Recuse. He is not a party, not an attorney representing SRHS, was not present at the 

hearing, didn't testify at the hearing, and did not offer any proof. His Affidavit does not 

comply with UCCR Rule 1.11. 

Furthermore, Mr. Wilkinson's Affidavit attached to the SRHS Motion to Recuse 

states that due to cross examination in the undersigned Chancellor's land confirmation 

suit, there is an adversarial relationship between the Dogan & Wilkinson firm, however, 

there is no evidence in the transcript, Exhibit "B", to show how the litigation creates 

biased or prejudice towards the parties in this lawsuit. 
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The Court finds that under UCCR Rule 1.11, the Affidavit of Wilkinson is 

insufficient to support SRHS Motion to Recuse. Although, the Court finds the Affidavit 

to be insufficient, the Court feels compelled to address the issues herein. 

SR-6 is hearsay and appears to be a printout of a newspaper article. 

SR-9 is the undersigned Chancellor's Complaint to Confirm Title and is not 

relevant to this action since the Defendants there are what is required in a title 

confirmation suit and are not the Defendants in this action. 

SR-10 is Clyde Gunn's title confirmation suit and has not relevance to this matter. 

SR-11 is a copy of the Supreme Court's opinion wherein the undersigned 

Chancellor accepted a public reprimand from the Supreme Court regarding the 

undersigned Chancellor holding process servers in contempt and has nothing to do with 

this case and is irrelevant. 

SR-15 is a Memorandum opinion where Judge Guirola found the Almond matter 

was improperly brought to his Court. 

SR-17, the Memorandum between SRHS and the Jackson County Board of 

Supervisors, is not dated. It purports to stay the termination of the retirement plan for 

ninety (90) days, but does not have a beginning and ending date. It is not relevant to this 

proceeding and is hearsay. No one sponsored the exhibit. It cannot be considered. 

SR-22 is an agreement to a ninety (90) day stay of the termination of the 

retirement plan from December 15, 2014 to about March 15, 2015 and is ratified by SR-

23. This exhibit is surplusage and not relevant. 
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SR-23 is the Agreed Order of Stay agreed to by SRHS staying the termination of 

the retirement plan 90 DAYS from December 15, 2014 to about March 15, 2015, which 

is beyond any TRO signed by a Chancellor in Eiland making the Eiland TRO moot. 

SR-26 is a printout from an internet media site and is hearsay. It is not admissible 

evidence. 

The Complaint by SRHS that the Special Master could not serve because of a conflict 

between the Special Master and Mr. Earl Denham in the Parker case is without merit. 

SRHS filed their objection to the Special Master, and the Court ruled on same. The 

Objection is attached hereto as Exhibit "C". The Court ruling to same is Exhibit "D" 

showing case was dismissed over four years ago and not relevant. Any other complaints 

about the appointment of the Special Master for the hearing; not having a court hearing to 

discuss same, not being able to discuss the appointment of the Special Master with the 

Plaintiffs, and any other complaints from SRHS about having Special Master are without 

merit because under Rule 1.11, the Court does not have to have a hearing, and can make a 

decisions on the Motion to Recuse without a hearing. Providing a Special Master 

because of the Court's docket and having a Special Master make a recommendation to 

the Court does, in the mind of the undersigned, give all parties the best opportunity for a 

fair hearing for all parties and is in the best interest of judicial economy. 

The undersigned Chancellor adopts the Findings of Facts and Conclusions of Law, 

Report and Recommendation of the Special Master, attached as Exhibit "E", and 

incorporated herein by reference as if set forth in full in words and figures. The Court 

also adopts by reference and incorporated herein as if set forth in full in words and 

figures, all of the exhibits allowed in evidence by the Special Master. 
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In the Broun matter, no TRO was issued in that matter, having a Motion to 

Recuse was filed in the same day as was filed in Almond. The Motion was filed January 

16, 2015. The only exhibit offered by Broun was Broun 1. Broun 1 was not submitted 

until the day of the hearing and did not comply with the Scheduling Order in this matter. 

Furthermore, it is a brief filed in the undersigned's land confirmation suit and really has 

nothing to do with this recusal motion. It is considered. The Court adopts the 

observation of the Special Master in his report regarding this exhibit. 

4. 

LAW 

On May 27, 2011, Tomarcus Monte Fulks was convicted of armed robbery and 

sentenced to 35 years in prison. Fulks v. State, 110 So. 3d 764, 770, 766 (Miss. 2013). 

On appeal, Mr. Fulks claimed that the trial judge should have recused himself because of 

comments from a 2009 bond hearing. Id. at 767. Mr. Fulks claimed the judge could not 

be fair or impartial. Id. On April 11, 2013, the Supreme Court, en bane, said: 

This Court provided a detailed explanation of the standard for judicial recusal in 
Dodson v. Singing River Hospital System, 839 So.2d 530, 532-33 (Miss.2003): 
The rule concerning disqualification of a judge in effect at the trial of this case 
was Canon 3, subdivision C, of the Code of Judicial Conduct. It states," 'A 
judge should disqualify himself in a proceeding in which his impartiality might 
reasonably be questioned .... ' " In conjunction with this canon, we have held 
consistently that the objective " 'reasonable person knowing all of the 
circumstances' " is the proper standard by which we determine if a judge should 
have recused himself. Dodson, 839 So.2d at 532-33 (citations omitted). 
Therefore, "[i]t is clear that the standard for recusal is a reasonable person 
knowing all the circumstances. It is also clear that judges are presumed to be 
qualified and unbiased." Id. at 533. 

The Mississippi Supreme Court provided a detailed explanation of the standard 

for judicial recusal in Dodson v. Singing River Hospital System, 839 So. 2d 530, 532-33 

(Miss.2003): 
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The rule concerning disqualification of a judge in effect at the trial of this case 
was Canon 3, subdivision C, of the Code of Judicial Conduct. It states, "A judge 
should disqualify himself in a proceeding in which his impartiality might 
reasonably be questioned .... "-In conjunction with this canon, we have held 
consistently that the objective "reasonable person knowing all *533 of the 
circumstances" is the proper standard by which we determine if a judge should 
have recused himself 

Therefore, "[i]t is clear that the standard for recusal is a reasonable person knowing all 

the circumstances. It is also clear that judges are presumed to be qualified and unbiased." 

Id. at 533; Fulks v. State, 110 So. 3d 764, 770, 771 (Miss. 2013). 

In Steiner v. Steiner, 788 So. 2d 771, 775 (Miss. 2001), the Supreme Court said, 

"The decision to recuse or not to recuse is one left to the sound discretion of the trial 

judge, so long as he applies the correct legal standards." Bryan v. Holzer, 589 So. 2d 648, 

654 (Miss.1991). "Canon 3(C)(l) requires the disqualification of a judge when 'his 

impartiality might reasonably be questioned, including but not limited to instances where 

... he has a personal bias or prejudice concerning a party.' "McFarland v. State, 707 So 

2d 166, 180 (Miss.1997). "A judge is required to disqualify himself if a reasonable 

person, knowing all the circumstances, would harbor doubts about his impartiality." Id. 

"A presumption exists that the judge, sworn to administer impartial justice, is qualified 

and unbiased, and where the judge is not disqualified under the constitutional or statutory 

provisions, 'the propriety of his or her sitting is a question to be decided by the judge and 

is subject to review only in case of manifest abuse of discretion.' " Id.. See also 

Copelandv. Copeland, 904 So. 2d 1066, 1071(Miss.2004); Farmer v. State, 770 So. 2d 

953, 956 (Miss. 2000); Fordv. State, 121 So. 3d 325 (Miss. Ct. App. 2013). In 

McFarland, the Judge was not required to recuse just because he was an elected official 

of the county in question. Id. at 179-180. 
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The evidence presented for recusal must produce a "reasonable doubt" (about the 

validity of the presumption)." McBride v Meridian Public Improvement Corporation, 730 

So. 2d 548, 551, (Miss. 1999) citing Buchanan, 587 So.2d 896 quoting Turner v. State, 

573 so. 2d 657, 678 (Miss. 1990). 

When a judge is not disqualified under the constitutional or statutory provisions, 

"the propriety of his or her sitting is a question to be decided by the judge and is subject 

to review only in case of manifest abuse of discretion." Ruffin v. State, 481 So. 2d 312, 

317 (Miss. 1985). 

In Copeland v. Copeland, 904 So. 2d 1066, 1071 (Miss. 2004), counsel for a party 

before the Chancellor had introduced the Chancellor at a political rally. The Chancellor 

was not required to recuse. Id. The Supreme Court said: 

The test for recusal of a judge is stated as follows: "[W]ould a reasonable person, 

knowing all the circumstances, harbor doubts about the judge's impartiality?" 

Id. Citing In re Conservators hip of Bardwell, 849 So. 2d 1240, 124 7 (Miss. 

2003); Bredemeier v. Jackson, 689 So. 2d 770, 774 (Miss.1997) 

The Supreme Court also said, "This Court has held in numerous cases that the 'evidence 

presented must produce a reasonable doubt as to the Judge's impartiality."' Copeland, 

Supra; Dodson, Supra .. 

In Alderson v. Alderson, 810 So. 2d 627 (Miss. Ct. App. 2002), a special 

Chancellor was appointed to hear a divorce case when both chancellors of Lafayette 

County recused themselves .. The appellant contended that the special Chancellor should 

recuse. Id. The Mississippi Court of Appeals found that a judge should reuse himself or 

herself in any "proceeding in which his impartiality might reasonably be questioned ... " 

13 

SRHS/SRHSF Answer/CC100872

Case 1:15-cv-00236-LG-RHW   Document 16-3   Filed 08/14/15   Page 106 of 142



Id. at 630. No proof that the impartiality of the Judge might reasonably be questioned 

when the Court does not know either of the parties or the facts of the case. Id. Alderson, 

went on to say whether a judge should recuse from a trial is based on an objective 

standard. Id. Also citing Steed v. State, 752 So. 2d 1056, 1061 (Miss. Ct. App. 1999). It 

is presumed that "the judge, sworn to administer impartial justice, is qualified and 

unbiased, and where the judge is not disqualified under the constitutional or statutory 

provisions, 'the propriety of his or her sitting is a question to be decided by the judge and 

is subject to review only in case of manifest abuse of discretion.' "Id. When reviewing a 

judge's failure to disqualify himself, the Court examines whether the rulings in the 

completed trial were prejudicial. Id. 

In Walls, the Chancellor who held Mr. Walls in contempt was not required to 

recuse because the Chancellor's son was the prosecutor in a court where Mr. Walls was a 

defendant. Walls v. Spell, 722 So. 2d 566 (Miss. 1998) "Mere speculation is not sufficient 

to raise a reasonable doubt as to the validity of the presumption" that a judge is qualified 

an unbiased. Id. 

In Dillard's, Inc. v. Scott, 908 so. 2d 93 (Miss. 2005), Dillard's sought recusal of 

the judge contending that the judge's rulings in other cases should be considered as 

evidence to support a motion for recusal. The Supreme Court in Dillard's, cited Jones v. 

State, 841So.2d 115, 135 (Miss 2003) which states, "judicial rulings alone almost never 

constitute a valid basis for a bias or partiality motion." Id. 

A Judge was not required to recuse himself just because the judge had issued a 

restraining order against a party. Vinson. Benson, 805 So2d 571 (Miss. Ct. App. 2001). 
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Where there is no proof of bias, a Judge is not required to recuse. Walker v. State, 

759 So. 2d 422 (Miss. Ct. App. 1999). 

In Burnham v. Stevens, the Burnham's requested that the trial judge recuse; 

however, at the hearing on the motion to recuse, the Burnhams called no witnesses to 

testify in support of their motion for recusal. 734 So. 2d 256 (Miss. Ct. App. 1999). 

Rather, the sole basis in the record was the Burnhams' counsel's statements, which she 

made during her argument on the motion for recusal. Id. at 262. "Her statements were not 

rendered as formal testimony as though she were a witness, although because she was an 

attorney, she made them as an officer of the court." Id. Following the hearing, the judge 

denied the motion to recuse. Id. The Mississippi Court of Appeals held that given "the 

presumption of the judge's impartiality and the apparent hearsay nature of the evidence 

regarding the alleged reasons for recusal," the trial judge did not err in denying the 

motion to recuse. Id. at 263. 

5. 

RULING OF THE COURT 

The Motion to Recuse contains three issues that SRHS contend require undersigned 

Chancellor to recuse. First, SRHS claimed that the undersigned Chancellor is currently 

suing the Defendants in a separate action. The action that SRHS is referring to is an 

action to confirm title that the undersigned Judge filed on March 20, 2010 to confirm title 

to his property. The Almond, and Broun cases do not have any of the same parties. 

Additionally, the undersigned Judge has heard numerous cases that have involved 

Jackson County as a party since March 2010. Based on the review of the Court docket 

and the Court's personal knowledge, Jackson County has not filed Motions to Recuse in 
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those cases. SRHS failed to show how the confirmation of title case would impact this 

case. Based on the failure to present evidence on this issue, the Court finds that a 

reasonable person knowing all of the facts would not believe the undersigned Chancellor 

would be biased or impartial in these present cases before the court. 

Second, SRHS contends that the undersigned Chancellor has a negative history 

with defense counsel. SRHS stated that Amy St. Pe served as the campaign chair for the 

undersign's opponent, Paula Yancey, in the 2014 election and Robert W. Wilkinson 

served as campaign treasurer for Paula Yancey. Amy St. Pe and Robert Wilkerson also 

represented the City of Ocean Springs in the undersign' s action to confirm title. Both 

Amy St. Pe and Robert W. Wilkinson are employed at Dogan & Wilkinson. SRHS is 

represented by Dogan & Wilkinson in this case. SRHS asserted that the undersigned 

might impute personal bias against Amy St. Pe and Robert Wilkerson to the Singing 

River Health System. This claim of a negative history or bias against Amy St. Pe, Robert 

Wilkerson, or Dogan & Wilkinson is false and made without proof. The only reference 

made to a negative comment was referenced to a statement in a deposition but was not 

provided. (See Court 6) where the full transcript that was not submitted. The undersigned 

Chancellor does not have a negative history, bias, prejudice, or the inability to remain 

impartial toward the attorneys of Dogan & Wilkinson. Significantly, attorneys from 

Dogan & Wilkinson appear before the undersigned in other matters on his docket and 

have not requested recusal. The Court finds that based on the unsupported, conclusory 

statements made by counsel, a reasonable person knowing all of the circumstances would 

not believe that the undersigned Chancellor has a bias or prejudice towards the firm of 

Dogan & Wilkinson or their client, SRHS. 
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Third, SRHS raised the issue that the undersigned made public statements regarding 

this litigation. The statement referred to is one line from a hearing on January 13, 2015. 

This line was taken out of context by the media. This line was not spoken in either the 

Almond or Broun case. The statement was made in the Eiland v. SRHS et al case. The 

Eiland matter is not before the Court . A copy of the transcript of the case was entered 

into evidence it is Exhibit Court 3 . The statement complained of is where the 

undersigned stated in open court and on the record, "I don't want this plan terminated." 

This statement was printed as a headline in the Sun Herald newspaper. SRHS asserts that 

taking one line of a hearing in isolation and the fact that it was printed in a newspaper 

justifies recusal. The Court finds that this does not meet the proper legal standard for 

recusal. The standard is that a judge should disqualify himself in proceedings in which 

his impartiality might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing all the 

circumstances. See Judicial Cannon 3 E. One line from transcript and a newspaper 

headline is clearly not all of the circumstances. The Court does Find, Order, Adjudge and 

Decree that SRHS did not meet their burden of proof and the standard requiring recusal 

was not met. SRHS Motion to Recuse is DENIED. 

( 
p 

So ORDERED, ADJDUGED, and DECREED, this the 7 day of February 

2015. 
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IN SUPREME COURT OF THE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI 
CAUSE NO.--------

SINGING RIVER HEAL TH SYSTEM APPELLANT 

VS. 

CYNTHIAN. ALMOND, DONNA. B. BROUN, ET AL . . APPELLEES 

On Appeal from the Chancery Court of Jackson County 
CYNTHIAN. ALMOND V. SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM, ET AL. 

Cause No. 2014-2653-NH 
Consolidated tor Purposes of Motion to Recuse with: 

DONNA B. BROUN, ET AL. V. SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM, ET AL. 
Cause No. 2015-0027-NH 

MRAP 48B MOTION FOR DISQUALIFICATION OF TRIAL JUDGE, 
APPLICATION FOR EXTRAORDINARY RELIEF AND MOTION TO STAY 

***EXPEDITED CONSIDERATION REQUESTED*** 

COMES NOW the Defendant, Singing River Health System, (hereinafter referred to as 

"SRHS"), a community owned hospital system, by and through its Attorneys of record, Dogan & 

Wilkinson, PLLC, and files this its MRAP 48B Motion For Disqualification Of Trial Judge, 

Application For Extraordinary Relief And Motion To Stay1 proceedings in the Trial Court, and in 

support of said Motion respectfully petitions the Court for the recusal of Chancellor D. Neil Harris, 

Sr. in the above styled consolidated cases2
, and in a separately filed MRAP 48A Motion, petitions 

1 A Motion to Stay was filed in Chancellor Harris' court pursuant to M.R.A.P. 8(b) on February 25, 2015. Given that 
Chancellor Harris has hearings set for March 3, 2015, SRHS believes that the relief being sought may not be granted timely, if 
for any other reason than impracticability, and therefore moves this Court for a Motion to Stay pursuant to M.R.A.P. 8(c). 

2SRHS also seeks Chancellor Harris' recusal from the following related matters pending in the Chancery Court of 
Jackson County, Mississippi, including Aguilar v. SRHS, et al (Case No. 2014-2753), Bosarge v. SRHS, et al (Case No. 2014-
2729NH), Broun, et al v. SRHS, et al (Case No. 2014-0027), Drury, et al v. SRHS, et al (2015-0001), Eiland v. SRHS, et al 
(Case No. 2015-0030), Lay v. SRHS, et al (Case No. 2015-0060NH), and Thompson v. SRHS, et al (2014-2695). 
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the Court for permission to file sealed documents, and would respectfully show unto the Court the 

following, to-wit: 

I. STATEMENT OF FACTS AND PROCEDURAL HISTORY 

The Plaintiff/ Appellee, Cynthia Almond, filed a Complaint in the Chancery Court of Jackson 

County, Mississippi, on December 5, 2014. On December 8, 2014, the Plaintiff/ Appellee, Cynthia 

N. Almond, filed an Amended Complaint. The Chancery Clerk of Jackson County, Mississippi 

assigned the case to Chancellor Jaye Bradley as Cause No. 2014-2653. Chancellor Bradley entered 

a Temporary Restraining Order on December 5, 2014 and the Chancellor entered a second 

Temporary Restraining Order on December 8, 2014. Subsequent thereto Chancellor Bradley entered 

an Order ofRecusal. Upon entry of the Recusal Order, the case was reassigned to Chancellor D. 

Neil Harris, Sr. 

The Complaint filed by the Plaintiff/ Appellee, Cynthia N. Almond, sought injunctive relief. 

The Chancery Court case was removed to Federal Court on December 11, 2014. A copy of the 

Notice of Removal is attached hereto as Exhibit "A" and incorporated herein by reference. On 

January 16, 2015, the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Mississippi remanded the 

matter back to the Chancery Court of Jackson County, Mississippi. 

On the same date the case was remanded, the Defendant, Singing River Health System 

("SRHS"), filed a Motion to Recuse seeking the recusal of Chancellor Harris for three reasons: 

1. Chancellor Harris is currently suing Jackson County, Mississippi, in a real 
property dispute which is pending in the Mississippi Supreme Court. Jackson 
County is the owner of SRHS and is responsible for obligations concerning 
certain hospital bonds. This fact is important insofar as why other cases 
involving Jackson County before Chancellor Harris have not been the subject 
of a motion to recuse. SRHS shows that the Chancellor 's personal litigation 
involving Jackson County creates a bias or prejudice against SRHS. 
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2. Chancellor Harris has made public statements in open court in the pension 
fund litigation by telling a packed courtroom that 'I don't want this plan 
terminated'. This statement was reported widely in the media and would lead 
a reasonable person knowing all of the facts to believe that Chancellor Harris 
could not be impartial. 

3. Certain members of SRHS's law firm were heavily involved in supporting 
Chancellor Harris' election opponent and occupied leadership positions in 
that campaign. 

A copy of the Motion to Recuse and SRHS' s Reply Brief are attached hereto as Exhibit "B" and 

Exhibit "C" and incorporated herein by reference. 

On February 2, 2015, Chancellor Harris entered a Scheduling Order which set a hearing on 

the Motion to Recuse for February 12, 2015. The Scheduling Order further directed the parties to 

file a list of exhibits and witnesses and a detailed summary of expected testimony of witnesses. The 

Order was entered, sua sponte, with no notice to the Defendant, SRHS, and without Defendant, 

SRHS, having any input. On February 5, 2015, Chancellor Harris entered an Order of Reference 

which appointed an individual to serve as a Special Master, pursuant to Rule 53 of the Mississippi 

Rules of Civil Procedure, and further directed the Master to hearthe Motion to Recuse. A copy of 

the Order of Reference is attached as Exhibit "D". The Order of Reference was entered, sua sponte. 

The Defendant, SRHS had no notice or input and therefore the Order of Reference was not agreed 

to. The Order of Reference did not make a finding as to exceptional conditions which would justify 

the appointment of a Master. In fact, the Order directed the parties to appear at 11 :00 a.m. on 

February 12, 2015 to meet with the Court (i.e. not the special master) for a pretrial conference. A 

copy of the Scheduling Order is attached hereto as Exhibit "E". The Defendant, SRHS, contends 

that the Order of Reference failed to comply with Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil 

Procedure. 
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Following the entry of the Order of Reference, the Defendant, SRHS filed an objection to the 

Order of Reference and requested that the Order be set aside. A copy of the Objection to the Order 

of Reference is attached hereto as Exhibit "F". The Objection filed by SRHS also requested that 

Chancellor Harris conduct a hearing in order that Defendant, SRHS would be allowed an opportunity 

to be heard on its Objection. 

The requested hearing was ignored by Chancellor Harris who proceeded to enter an Order 

denying the Objection to the Order of Reference and Request to Set Aside the Order of Reference. 

The Order denying the Objection was filed on the same day the Objection was filed by SRHS. A 

copy of the Order Denying the Objection and Request for a Hearing and Request to Set Aside the 

Order of Reference is attached hereto as Exhibit "G". 

The Master conducted a hearing on the Motion to Recuse on February 12, 2015 and issued 

a forty (40) page Opinion on February 17, 2015 at 11:17 a.m. A copy of the Master's Report is 

attached hereto as Exhibit "H". A copy of the transcript and exhibits for the hearing are attached 

hereto as Exhibit "I" and Exhibit "J". 

Shortly after the Report of the Master was filed, Chancellor Harris entered an Order on 

February 17, 2015 which stated as follows: 

"The Court has reviewed the Special Master's Report and Recommendation filed at 
11: 17 a.m. this date. Prior to 5:00 p.m. this date, the Court may adopt the Report, 
modify, or reject it in whole or in part or may receive further evidence prior to 5:00 
p.m. A Final Judgment and Issue of Recusal will be before 5:00 p.m. this date." 

A copy of the Order to enter an Order is attached hereto as Exhibit "K". 

Following the entry of the Order ofFebruary 17, 2015, referred to in the preceding paragraph, 

SRHS hurriedly filed an Objection to the Special Master's Report and pleaded for an opportunity 
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to be heard. A copy of the Objection is attached hereto as Exhibit "L". The Motion requested that 

the Defendant, SRHS be given ten (10) days to file detailed objections pursuant to Rule 53 of the 

Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure. The request fell on deaf ears as Chancellor Harris again 

proceeded to enter an Order, sua sponte, which adopted the Report of the Special Master. A copy 

of the Order adopting the Special Master's Report is attached as Exhibit "M". Chancellor Harris 

referred to the Order as a "Final Judgment" and he entered the final Order prior to the close of 

business at 4:59 p.m. on February 17, 2015. 

Notice should be given to the fact that the Chancellor, whose docket was congested to the 

point of having to appoint a Master, was able to find time on the afternoon of February 17, 2015 to 

review a 40 page Opinion/Order from the Special Master along with a plethora of exhibits and write 

a 17 page Final Order and Opinion adopting the report of the Special Master. Amazingly, this was 

all done in a time span ofless than six ( 6) hours. 

Defendant, SRHS contends that the acts of the Chancellor in entering an Order adopting the 

Master's Report on the same day that the Report was filed is an abuse of discretion and constitutes 

a manifest error of law'. Defendant, SRHS contends that the Chancellor must conduct a hearing 

prior to adopting the Master's Report. 

Finally, Chancellor Harris entered an Order on February 20, 2015 directing all parties to pay 

the Special Master fee of$1 l,543.51 within the next 60 days. See Order to pay attached as Exhibit 

"N". Defendant objects to the payment of the Special Master fee as it never agreed to the 

appointment of a special master and believes the appointment was improper. 

3 Notwithstanding SRHS's assertion that a Special Master should not have been appointed, you cannot 
delegate impartiality or the lack thereof. 
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II. STATEMENT OF ISSUES PRESENTED 

1. Chancellor Harris is currently suing Jackson County, Mississippi, in a highly 
contentious real estate property dispute wherein Chancellor Harris claims to own 
a portion of East Beach, which has been deemed by the State of Mississippi 
("State"), Jackson County, Mississippi ("County") and the City of Ocean Springs 
("City") a public beach for over thirty years. This adversarial property dispute is. 
pending before the Mississippi Supreme Court. Jackson County is the owner of 
SRHS and is responsible for obligations concerning over one hundred million 
dollars in hospital bonds. Jackson County also appoints SRHS' s Board of 
Trustees, which are named defendants in this action. The result of the pension 
plan litigation will have a direct impact on the Hospital's ability. to repay its bond 
obligations. This fact is important insofar as other cases involving Jackson County 
before Chancellor Harris have not been the subject of a motion to recuse. SRHS 
shows that the Chancellor's personal litigation involving Jackson County, the 
owner of SRHS and the guarantor of over one hundred million dollars in bonds, 
creates a perceived bias or prejudice against SRHS. 

2. Chancellor Harris sued Jackson County, Mississippi, the State of Mississippi and 
the City of Ocean Springs claiming that East Beach is, in part, his private beach, 
and not public, as the City, County and State have treated it for over thirty years. 
Chancellor Harris' personal litigation began antagonistic with a request for a 
Temporary Restraining Order against the City of Ocean Springs. The law firm 
representing Singing River Health Systems also represents the City of Ocean 
Springs in the property dispute. Chancellor Harris' pending personal litigation, 
wherein the law firm of the Hospital is adverse to his personal interest, would 
cause a reasonable person to harbor doubts as to the Chancellor's impartiality. 

3. Chancellor Harris' public statements regarding the outcome of this litigation 
would cause a Reasonable person to question his ability to remain impartial. 

4. Chancellor Harris' prior decision to recuse himself because of his personal 
litigation against the City of Ocean Springs, which is the same litigation that he 
has against Jackson County, discussed infra, is evidence he abused his discretion 
in refusing to recuse in the instant case. 

5. Chancellor Harris' failure to disclose certain information submitted under seal to 
this Court, to the parties to this litigation and/or their lawyers, as required under 
Canon 3E(l) constitutes a ground for recusal as a reasonable person, knowing the 
information submitted under seal, would harbor doubts as to the Judge's 
impartiality. 
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6. Chancellor Harris' Order of Reference, pursuant to Rule 53, Mississippi Rules of 
Civil Procedure, was improper. 

7. Counsel for SRHS ran the campaign for Chancellor Harris' opponent in the 
November 2014 election. 

III. LEGAL ARGUMENT REQUIRING RECUSAL 

In Mississippi, there are three sources of legal authority for disqualifying judges. First, 

Article 6, § 165 of the Mississippi Constitution bars a judge from hearing any matter "where the 

parties or either of them shall be connected with him by authenticity or consanguinity, or where they 

may be interested in the same, except by the consent of the judge and of the parties." Similarly, 

MCA, Section 9-1-11 incorporates the constitutional basis for disqualification and adds an additional 

ground for recusal where the judge previously served as counsel in the case. SRHS 's Motion does 

not rely on these limited grounds for disqualification. 

The Code of Judicial Conduct provides additional legal authority for the recusal of a judge. 

(See Code of Judicial Conduct, Canons 2 and 3.) Judicial Canons enjoyed the status oflaw and are 

enforced rigorously by the Mississippi Supreme Court. Wal mart Stores v. Frierson, 818 So.2d 113 5 

(Miss. 2002), "A judge must avoid all impropriety and appearance of impropriety." Comment to 

Canon 2(a). "The test for appearance of impropriety is whether, based on the conduct, the Judge's 

impartiality might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing all of the circumstances." Id. 

Specifically, Canon 3E(l) provides that "judges should disqualify themselves in proceedings 

where their impartiality might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing all of the 

circumstances or for other grounds .... "(Emphasis added). This is an objective standard. The 

commentary to Canon 3E(l) explains that this standard applies regardless whether any of the specific 

grounds for disqualification exists. In conjunction with this Canon, the Supreme Court has 
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consistently held that the objective "reasonable person knowing all of the circumstances" is the 

proper standard to determine if a judge should recuse himself. Dodson v. Singing River Hospital 

System, 839 So.2d 530, if 9 (Miss. 2003); See also Miss. United Methodist Conference v. Brown, 929 

So.2d 907 (Miss. 2006); Farmer v. State, 770 So.2d 953, 956 (Miss. 2000). 

1. Chancellor Harris is currently suing Jackson County, Mississippi, in a 
highly contentious real estate property dispute wherein Chancellor Harris 
claims to own a portion of East Beach, which has been deemed by the State 
of Mississippi ("State"), Jackson County, Mississippi ("County") and the 
City of Ocean Springs ("City") a public beach for over thirty years. This 
adversarial property dispute is pending before the Mississippi Supreme 
Court. Jackson County is the owner of SRHS and is responsible for 
obligations concerning over one hundred million dollars in hospital bonds. 
Jackson County also appoints the SRHS Board of Trustees, which are 
defendants in this action. The result of the pension plan litigation will have a 
direct impact on the Hospital's ability to repay its bond obligations. This fact 
is important insofar as other cases involving Jackson County before 
Chancellor Harris have not been the subject of a motion to recuse. SRHS 
shows that the Chancellor's personal litigation involving Jackson County, 
the owner of SRHS and the guarantor of over one hundred million dollars in 
bonds, creates a perceived bias or prejudice against SRHS. 

In March, 2010, Chancellor Harris and his wife initiated litigation against the State of 

Mississippi, the City of Ocean Springs, Mississippi and Jackson County, Mississippi. That case is 

on appeal to the Mississippi Supreme Court with oral arguments having been completed on February 

10, 2015, just two (2) days before the Special Master hearing on the request for recusal. As will be 

shown infra, the case began with a Temporary Restraining Order ("TRO") being filed against the 

City of Ocean Springs, and it has remained highly contentious from the TRO until oral arguments 

before this Court eleven (11) days ago. 

In most cases, the significance of the County's ownership of SRHS would not be a factor in 

whether or not Chancellor Harris could be fair and impartial as SRHS has certain autonomy from 
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the County. Specifically, it can sue and be sued in its own name. In this case, however, it is highly 

relevant because not only does the County own SRHS, it is also the guarantor of over 100 million 

dollars in Hospital bonds. Further, Jackson County appoints the SRHS Board ofTrustees, which are 

named defendants in this lawsuit. The result of the pension plan litigation will have a direct impact 

on the Hospital's ability to repay its bond obligations, and will ultimately fall on Jackson County, 

the entity Chancellor Harris is currently suing, if SRHS is unable to meet its bond obligations. 

A reasonable person, aware of the contentious litigation between Chancellor Harris and 

Jackson County, would harbor doubts as to whether or not Chancellor Harris can step out of his role 

as a litigant and be a fair and impartial jurist in a case involving one of his defendants.4 

2. Chancellor Harris sued Jackson County, Mississippi, the State of Mississippi 
and the City of Ocean Springs claiming that East Beach is, in part, his 
private beach, and not public, as the City, County and State have treated it 
for over thirty years. Chancellor Harris' personal litigation began 
antagonistic with a request for a Temporary Restraining Order against the 
City of Ocean Springs. The law firm representing Singing River Health 
Systems also represents the City of Ocean Springs in the property dispute. 
Chancellor Harris' pending personal litigation, wherein the law firm of the 
Hospital is adverse to his personal interest, would cause a reasonable person 
to harbor doubts as to the Chancellor's impartiality. 

In January, 2010, Chancellor Harris initiated suit against the City of Ocean Springs, 

Mississippi, and the State of Mississippi in the Chancery Court of Hinds County, Mississippi. As 

mentioned supra, Chancellor Harris sought a temporary restraining order to prevent the City of 

Ocean Springs from constructing a sidewalk on East Beach, which he claimed was his private 

beach. East Beach is one of only two public beaches in Ocean Springs, Mississippi and as such the 

4 Both the Special Master Report and Chancellor Harris' Opinion lists a number of cases involving 
Jackson County in front of Chancellor Harris that the County has not sought a recusal. Virtually every one of these 
cases involve actions to quiet title which, statutorily, the County must be named as a defendant. Traditionally, the 
County takes no active role whatsoever in this litigation. Chancellor Harris' personal lawsuit is an exception in that 
Chancellor Harris is seeking to claim property which the County believes is public and has expended public funds to 
create and maintain over the last thirty-years. 
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City fought hard to prevent a private citizen from taking away the beach for the public. This Court 

ultimately affirmed the granting of a temporary restraining order pending the determination by the 

Jackson County Chancery Court as to the lawful owner of East Beach. 

Following (or possibly simultaneously) the Hinds County proceedings and the appeal to this 

Court, Chancellor Harris proceeded with his Complaint to Confirm Title against the State, the City 

and the County. Although it has been stated by Counsel opposite that this case was simply a 

"lawsuit to quiet title," it is in fact much more. The case has been highly contentious and adversarial 

from its start in Hinds County to its ultimate appeal to this Court. Chancellor Harris was deposed 

in this litigation and was cross-examined at the trial on the merits by Robert Wilkinson, a partner in 

Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC. 

The law firm of Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC has represented the City of Ocean Springs 

for over ten years. Past and present members of this firm have also represented Singing River 

Health System for over forty years. On February 10, 2015, Dogan & Wilkinson attorneys argued 

before a panel of this Honorable Court the appeal of Chancellor Harris' lawsuit. 

Attending the argument was Chancellor Harris. Exactly forty-eight hours later, members of the 

same law firm were arguing for the recusal of Chancellor Harris before Special Master Hopkins. 

Chancellor Harris did not give up his rights as a citizen of Mississippi when he became a 

member of the judiciary. It is not technically improper for a Jackson County Chancery Court Judge 

to initiate two lawsuits against public entities in Jackson County, Mississippi. However, these 

entities have a right to defend themselves and have a right to choose their counsel. Although 

opposing counsel argues strenuously that perhaps the law firm should be conflicted from appearing 

in any case involving Chancellor Harris, or, that the law firm is attempting to "judge shop" because 
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of its conflicts with Chancellor Harris, the reality is Chancellor Harris' private litigation has 

caused the conflicts5
• 

Would a reasonable person, knowing Chancellor Harris is a "litigant" one day and a "Judge" 

the next day, with the same attorneys involved in both roles, harbor doubts about his impartiality? 

This question is not what Chancellor Harris or Master Hopkins subjectively think, but rather what 

a "reasonable person" believes. In looking at this objectively, the answer is unequivocally that 

Chancellor Harris' impartiality would be questioned. 

3. Chancellor Harris' public statements regarding the outcome of this litigation 
would cause a reasonable person to question his ability to remain impartial. 

To add to the totality of the circumstances supporting recusal in this, and all other SRHS 

pension benefit matters, on January 13, 2015, Judge Harris, while granting the fifth temporary 

restraining order related to this matter, announced to a full courtroom, which was later broadcasted 

on the local televised news, "I don't want this plan terminated." See Exhibit "0", John Fitzhugh, 

SRHS Pension Judge: I Don't Want this Plan Terminated, Sun Herald, January 13, 2015 at 2. Judge 

Harris' statement is a public, unequivocal statement demonstrating his partiality in this matter. 

Further problematic, it is explicitly contrary to the Judicial Conduct Canons which state a "judge 

shall not be swayed by partisan interests, public clamor, or fear of criticism." Miss. Code of Jud. 

Cond. Canon 3(B)(3). See also In re Blake, 912 So.2dat 917 ("The oath of office taken by all trial 

judges [ ... ] requires that judges 'administer justice without respect to persons,' and that they 

'faithfully and impartially execute and perform' all of their duties."). 

5 On February 20, 2015, Plaintiffs' counsel filed a Motion for Sanctions against Dogan & Wilkinson, 

PLLC, in the amount of$106,000 for "forum shopping." 
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Likewise, a ''.judge, shall not, while a proceeding is pending or impending in any court, 

make any public comment that might reasonably be expected to affect its outcome or impair its 

fairness [ ... ]" Id. at 3(B)(9). While considering the totality of the circumstances in the most liberal 

view, this public admission alone clearly exhibits the bias prohibited by the Canons of Judicial 

Conduct and raises reasonable doubt to the impartiality of the process. If such a statement were 

made by a potential juror during voir dire, the statement would be enough to dismiss the juror from 

the panel. Surely such a statement from a Chancery Court judge, an individual held to much higher 

standards than a potential juror, merits recusal. 

A trial judge should not signal his personal views on the ultimate outcome of any litigation. 

Knowing that the trial judge's desire is to keep the retirement plan in place (a plan that will begin 

to cannibalize itself), makes it very difficult to obtain a fair trial. Judges must avoid injecting their 

personal beliefs into a trial, especially at the stage where Judge Harris made these telling comments-

before any of the Defendants appeared or filed any response to the Complaint and/or the restraining 

orders filed with no notice to Defendants. Allowing this matter to remain before Judge Harris 

subject to such bias is a failure of the Court's duty to guard the public's confidence in the judicial 

process and against the appearance or perception of impropriety. 

4. Chancellor Harris' prior decision to recuse himself because of his personal 
litigation against the City of Ocean Springs, which is the exact same litigation 
that he has against Jackson County, is evidence he abused his discretion in 
refusing to recuse in the instant case. 

On July 18, 2009, the City of Ocean Springs filed an action in the Chancery Court of Jackson 

County, Mississippi, for the validation of City bonds. The cause number was 2009-2819, a copy of 
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the docket sheet is attached hereto as Exhibit "P". There were no objectors to the validation of the 

bond and the action was not adversarial. 

On January 7, 2010, a partner in Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC, appeared on behalf of the City 

of Ocean Springs. Before counsel could present a validation judgment to Judge Harris, Judge Harris 

announced he was recusing himself from the case. Judge Harris announced that he was filing suit 

against the City of Ocean Springs and Jackson County and that he could not hear this case since he 

was filing suit and as this Court is now fully aware, did file said suit against the State, the County 

and the City. The City of Ocean Springs, having no knowledge that a suit was going to be filed, 

certainly did not ask Judge Harris to recuse himself. However, Judge Harris, in the exercise of sound 

judicial discretion, voluntarily recused himself, as he should do in the instant case. 

5. Chancellor Harris' failure to disclose certain information submitted under 
seal to this Court to the parties to this litigation and/or their lawyers, as 
required under Canon 3E(l ), constitutes a ground for recusal as a reasonable 
person, knowing the information submitted under seal, would harbor doubts 
as to the Chancellor's impartiality. 

The Master's Finding of Facts, Conclusions of Law, Ruling and Report, as well as the Order 

Denying the Motion to Recuse which was entered by Chancellor Harris on the same date as the 

Master's Report includes the language of Judicial Canon 3E(l): 

"Judges should disqualifj; themselves in proceedings in which their impartiality 
might be questioned by a reasonable person knowing all the circumstances or for 
other grounds provided in the Code of Judicial Conduct or otherwise as provided 
by law ... " 

The commentary to Judicial Canon 3E(l) provides as follows: 

"A judge should disclose on the record information that the judge believes the 
parties or their lawyers might consider relevant to the question of 
disqualification, even if the judge believes there is no real basis for 
disqualification. " 
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It is undisputed that Chancellor Harris has not disclosed anything on the record regarding 

information which could be considered in determining whether or not to recuse. This case involves 

a retirement plan with SRHS and the decision made in this case will touch the lives of thousands of 

employees and retirees and their families. A reasonable person would conclude that a Chancellor 

who would make decisions in this case would perhaps recite any and all facts into the record which 

could have a bearing on the issue of recusal. The following are just a sampling of information that 

a reasonable Chancellor would disclose on the record in light of the pending Motion to Recuse: 

1. Whether he has any family members that participated in the retirement plan, or have been 
employed by SRHS; 

2. Whether or not any of his Court personnel or their spouses, children or other family 
members have participated in the retirement system, or have been employed by SRHS; 

3. The fact that he has instituted legal proceedings against Jackson County, Mississippi and 
the current status of that litigation, especially in light of the fact that SRHS is a 
community based hospital OWNED BY JACKSON COUNTY; 

4. Whether or not any of the attorneys of record have been involved in legal proceedings, 
administrative proceedings or other proceedings with Chancellor Harris and the status of 
any such proceeding; 

5. Whether or not Chancellor Harris is currently receiving or has received medical treatment 
at any Singing River Health System facility and whether or not he has ever publicly 
voiced displeasure with the services rendered by SRHS; 

6. Whether or not Chancellor Harris has any family members who have frequent contact 
with any of the Singing River Health facilities as part of their employment. 

During oral argument before Master Hopkins, Mr. Bordis, on behalf of the Defendant, 

SRHS, requested and was granted a sidebar or chamber conference with all attorneys and the Master. 

See Exhibit "I", pp. 115-120. The Master granted the request. Counsel for SRHS pointed out that 

certain confidential information involving a member of the Dogan & Wilkinson, PLLC firm, and 
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Chancellor Harris needed to be considered. Due to the nature and sensitivity of the matter and the 

fact that all parties were precluded from disclosing the same, these matters were not disclosed in 

open Court. The consensus was that these matters would be dealt with by Chancellor Harris 

following the entry of the Master's Report. 

Following the entry of the Master's Report, Chancellor Harris entered an Order accepting the 

Master's Report and did not allow the Defendant, SRHS a hearing on the Objection prior to entry 

ofhis Order. Also, the confidential information discussed in general terms with Master Hopkins was 

never discussed with Chancellor Harris as contemplated during the sidebar and chamber conference.6 

A reasonable person would certainly harbor doubts as to Chancellor Harris' ability to be impartial 

had they been privy to the information SRHS is petitioning to present under seal. 

6. Chancellor Harris' Order of Reference, pursuautto Rule 53, Mississippi Rules 
of Civil Procedure, was improper. 

Chancellor Harris entered an Order of Reference on February 5, 2015 which appointed an 

individual to serve as Special Master and preside over the Motion to Recuse filed by the Defendant, 

SRHS, which sought the recusal of Chancellor Harris. See Exhibit "D". 

RULE 1.11 MOTIONS FOR RECUSAL OF JUDGES 

Rule 1.11 of the Uniform Chancery Court Rules provide in part as follows: 

"THE SUBJECT JUDGE SHALL CONSIDER AND RULE UPON THE MOTION 
WITHIN THIRTY (30) DAYS OF THE FILING OF THE MOTION, WITH 
HEARING IF NECESSARY. " 

Rule 1.11 of the Uniform Chancery Court Rules requires that the Judge shall consider the 

Motion which seeks his recusal. The requirement is set forth in the rule because no one, other than 

6 A separate MRAP 48A(c) Motion for.Permission to File Docwnents Under Seal has been Filed with this 
Court. 
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the Judge himself, can state whether he can be fair and impartial during the course of litigation. By 

pawning the hearing off on a Special Master, the Chancellor was not present to hear and consider 

the evidence submitted by the parties when the arguments were made on behalf of each party. As 

the trier of fact, this Court has repeatedly held that Chancellors have so much discretion because they 

are present in Court to "smell the smoke of battle". Here, Chancellor Harris declined the opportunity 

to personally hear the evidence and arguments; electing instead, to have a Special Master consider 

the evidence and arguments. Amazingly, the Special Master was then asked to recommend whether 

Chancellor Harris could be fair and impartial in this case. It is without doubt that the Special Master, 

following the hearing which was conducted in his presence, could make a decision as to his own 

ability to be fair and impartial, but can he tell us that Chancellor Harris can be fair and impartial? 

The Special Master is unaware of the emotional makeup of the Chancellor and the information that 

the Chancellor has at his disposal regarding recusal. 

RULE 53 MASTERS. REFEREES AND COMMISSIONERS 

Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure provide in part as follows: 

"(c) Reference: When made. With the written consent of the parties, the Court 
may refer any issue of fact or law to a master. Otherwise, a reference shall be 
made only upon a showing that some exceptional condition requires it. " 

It is undisputed that Chancellor Harris did not disclose to counsel of record his intent to 

appoint a Special Master. As such, the parties were never given an opportunity to consent to the 

appointment of a master. Therefore, the first method of appointing a special master has not been 

satisfied. 

The Order of Reference which appoints a Special Master to preside over the Motion to 

Recuse provides: 
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"This appointment of the Special Master is in the interest of judicial economy due 
to the Court's docket, the Court being in term in another County, the enormity of 
filings in the SRHS cases, and the importance of this issue to the public and to the 
litigants. Further, this appointment is in the best interest of the retirees, 
employees, trustees and hospital leadership and the public since the Agreed 
Order in Federal Court staying the termination of the retirement plan expires 
March 15, 2015, are slightly more than thirty (30) days away." 

The Order of reference does not contain any findings or statements with regard to the second 

method of appointing a special master, i.e, the finding of an exceptional condition. In fact, the words 

"exceptional condition" cannot be found in the text of Chancellor Harris' February 5, 2015 Order 

of Reference in which a master was appointed to preside over the Motion to Recuse. The proof has 

shown that the Defendant SRHS filed its Motion to Recuse on January 16, 2015. The Chancellor 

entered a Scheduling Order on February 2, 2015. The Scheduling Order sets the matter for hearing 

on February 12, 2015 at 1 :30 p.m. Counsel for all parties were directed to appear for ameeting with 

the Court, presumably the Chancellor, at 11 :00 a.m. on February 12, 2015. 

The February 2, 2015 Scheduling Order can be interpreted no other way than to conclude that 

the Chancellor would conduct the hearing. No mention is made of the appointment of a master in 

the February 2, 2015 Scheduling Order. No mention is made of a crowded docket. No mention is 

made of Chancellor Harris being in another County. At the time that he entered the Scheduling 

Order, Chancellor Harris was well aware of his dockets. While it is true that he was assigned to 

George County on February 12, 2015, this assignment was known to the Chancellor several months 

before he entered the Scheduling Order. The Court terms for the l 61
h Judicial Chancery District are 

set by the Senior Chancellor several months in advance. See Exhibit "I", pp. 30, 31. This fact was 

not contested or rebutted by any party or the Special Master. Additionally, the Jackson County 

Chancery Court was in vacation during the last week of January. Chancellor Harris had days during 
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the vacation week in which nothing was scheduled on his docket. See Exhibit "I", pp. 30, 31. No 

one, including the Special Master rebutted this fact. During the week of February 9, 2015, the 

George County Chancery Court was in term from February 9, 2015 through February 13, 2015, a fact 

known to Chancellor Harris months in advance and certainly at the time he sua sponte entered the 

scheduling order. Chancellor Harris cancelled Court one day during the week of the term in 

order to attend proceedings in the Supreme Court of Mississippi in the case he instituted 

against Jackson County, Mississippi, discussed in detail supra. See Exhibit "I", p. 30. Again, 

these facts were not contested or, rebutted by any party or the Special Master. 

In Trovato v. Trovato, 649 So.2d 815 (1995), the Mississippi Supreme Court reversed the 

ruling of a Chancellor. In the opinion, the Mississippi Supreme Court stated, "[f]urthermore, even 

if the Chancellor had issued an order of reference, it. is far from certain that the congested docket 

referred to by Ms. Beck is an exceptional condition requiring the Court to appoint a special master . 

. . . " A further review of the Order of Reference, which appoints a Special Master, calls into 

question the content of the Order. The following statements are evidence of the Chancellor's abuse 

of discretion: 

Further, this appointment is in the best interest of the 
retirees, employees, trustees, and hospital leadership and the 
public since the Agreed Order from the Federal Court 
staying the termination of the retirement plan expires March 
15, 2015, only slightly more than thirty (30) days away. 

Chancellor Harris has never considered any testimony or evidence from anyone in hospital 

leadership. As such, how could the Chancellor summarily conclude that the appointment of a 

Special Master would serve the best interest of the hospital leadership? Additionally, the language 

selected by the Chancellor indicates his inclination to stay the termination of the retirement plan as 
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he expresses concern about a Federal Court Order expiring sometime in the future. This is yet 

another example of the Chancellor ignoring the contractual rights of the SRHS, its trustees and its 

leadership. 

This appointment of the Special Master is in the interest of 
judicial economy due to the Court's docket, the Court being 
in term in another County, the enormity of filing the SRHS 
cases, and the importance of this issue to the public and to the 
litigants. 

If this Chancellor was unable to hear and consider a simple Motion to Recuse when he had 

one week of vacation in which there were days where nothing was set on his docket and when he was 

free to cancel one day of the George County Court term to attend oral arguments, in his private 

litigation against Jackson county, how would he ever be able to preside over the many cases which 

have been filed against SRHS which will each take weeks or even months to litigate. If the 

Chancellor is in fact so busy as he has claimed, it would be reasonable to appoint a special judge, 

who may be from another jurisdiction, or a senior status judge who has no docket, to preside over 

the litigation in this matter. Such a judge would serve the best interest of all retirees, employees, 

trustees and hospital leadership since there would be no chance for a conflict with other dockets. 

In summary, the Chancellor failed to comply with Rule 53 by entering an Order of Reference 

which appointed a Special Master to preside over the Motion seeking recusal of the Chancellor. 

More importantly, the Chancellor is required to preside over the Motion to Recuse and he failed to 

do so. 

The Order of Reference which appointed the Master was entered without notice to the 

Defendant, SRHS, or their legal counsel. Upon receipt of the Order of Reference, the Defendant, 

SRHS filed an Objection to the Order of Reference, which set forth the contention ofSRHS that the 
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Chancellor failed to comply with Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure in the 

appointment of a Master. The objection also pleaded that the Chancellor afford the Defendant, 

SRHS an opportunity to be heard on the Motion. 

The Defendant, SRHS was not afforded the opportunity to be heard by the Chancellor. 

Instead, prior to 5:00 p.m. on February 11, 2015, the Chancellor entered an Order denying the 

Objection. Attention is called to the fact that the Chancellor, whose docket was congested to the 

point of having to appoint a Master, was able to find time on the afternoon of February 11, 2015 to 

write an opinion denying SRHS 's objection to the appointment of a master without a hearing. Also, 

attention should be brought to Paragraph 4 of the February 11, 2015 Order which provides in part 

as follows: 

Objection to the Special Master notes in their prayer that the 
'Defendants pray that the appointment of a Special Master be 
set aside, however, the Motion was only signed by Honorable 
Brett Williams for Singing River Health System. While a 
minimum of fifteen (15) other Defendants who not have 
appeared nor have they objected to the appointment of a 
Special Master. 

This rationale applied by the Chancellor is another example of the Chancellor's personal 

attitude toward the Defendant, SRHS and its counsel. The other fifteen (15) Defendants and 

Plaintiffs were not given an opportunity to respond to or join in Defendant, Singing River Health 

System's objection because Chancellor Harris denied the Motion on the same day it was filed. 

Regardless, the attention that the Chancellor should be giving to the Objection and pleadings filed 

by Defendant SRHS is clouded by the Chancellor's concern over the action or inaction of fifteen ( 15) 

other Defendants. If grounds exist for the Chancellor to recuse with respect to one(!) of the fifteen 

(15) other Defendants, he must recuse. 
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The Order also states as follows: 

The Defendant, Singing River Hospital System does not cite 
any authority for their position that the Court is prohibited by 
Rule 53 from appointing a Special Master sua sponte, nor 
does Singing River Health System cite any authority that 
requires the Court to offer the opportunity to counsel to 
address the appointment of a Special Master. The Court finds 
no authority prohibiting the appointment of a Special Master. 

Again, this is more evidence of just how important it is to afford parties an opportunity to be 

heard. How could the Defendant, SRHS submit anything to the Court when Chancellor Harris 

denied the objection within hours of filing? The issue is not for defense counsel to submit authority 

to the Court when it is unaware that the Court wishes to receive legal authority. Perhaps, if a hearing 

was conducted, legal authorities could be argued and submitted during the hearing. Regardless, the 

issue here is whether or not the Chancellor understood and complied with Rule 53 of the Mississippi 

Rules of Civil Procedure. It is evident, he did not. 

Since the Defendant, SRHS was never afforded the opportunity to appear at a hearing to 

address the Objection to Order of Reference, counsel for Defendant, SRHS renewed the Objection 

at the commencement of the hearing before the Master. See Exhibit "I", pp. 7, 8, 26. The Master 

indicated that he would consider the renewed objection and request for reconsideration. To his 

credit, the Master allowed oral argument on the Objection and request for reconsideration. At the 

conclusion, the Master stated he would not make a ruling at that time. See Exhibit "I", p. 44. In 

his Finding ofFacts, Conclusions of Law, Ruling and Recommendations, the Master did not address 

the renewed objection to the Order of Reference as he indicated he would. 

The Special Master issued a forty ( 40) page Finding of Fact, Conclusion of Law, Report and 

Recommendation of the Special Master on February 17, 2015 at 11: 16 a.m. Shortly after a copy of 
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the Report was forwarded to defense counsel, an Order was entered by Chancellor Harris which 

provided as follows: 

The Court has reviewed the Special Master's Report and 
Recommendation filed at 11: 17 a. m. this date. Prior to 5: 00 
p.m. this date, the Court may adopt the Report, modijj;, or 
reject it in whole or in part or may receive further evidence 
prior to 5:00 p.m. A final Judgment on the issue ofrecusal 
will be issued before 5:00 p.m. this date. 

Defense counsel was surprised by the entry of the Order by Chancellor Harris since it was 

of the belief that pursuant to Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure each party had ten 

(I 0) days to file objections to the Master's Report as opposed to two or three hours. Frantically, the 

Defendant, SRHS filed an Objection to the Master's Report reserving the right to file a more detailed 

report within ten (10) days and begging and pleading for the Court to conduct a hearing to consider 

any objections contemplated by Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure. The Objection 

to the Master's Report and request for hearing was filed at 4:27 p.m. on February 17, 2015. A copy 

of the Objection is attached hereto as Exhibit "L". The Chancellor has put the Defendant, SRHS, 

and its counsel in a position where they are required to immediately file motions and objections 

because the Chancellor enters orders without notice, without opportunity to be heard and without 

complying with the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure. The Order misstates the law and is in clear 

violation of Rule 53. 

At 4:59 p.m., exactly thirty-two (32) minutes after Defendant, Singing River Health System 

requested a hearing, the Chancellor entered an Order which provided that he considered and 

adopted the Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, Ruling and Recommendation of the Special 

Master. Based upon such, Chancellor Harris entered an Order denying the Motion to Recuse. A 
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copy of the Order is attached hereto as Exhibit "M" . The entry of the Order was in accordance with 

his February 17, 2015 Order earlier in the day which stated that a final judgment on the issue of 

recusal would be issued before 5:00 p.m. on this date. 

Rule 53 g(2) provides as follows: 

Within ten (I 0) days after being served with notice of the 
filing of the report any party may serve written objections 
thereto upon the other parties. Application to the Court for 
action upon the report and upon objections thereto shall be 
by motion and upon notice as provided by Rule 6(d). The 
Court after hearing may adopt the report or modifY it or may 
reject in whole or in any part or may receive further evidence 
or may recommit it with instructions. 

Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure clearly states that the parties have ten 

(10) days to serve written objections to the Master's Report. It is further clear that the Court, after 

hearing, may adopt the report or modify it or may reject it in whole or in part or may receive further 

evidence or may recommit it with instructions. The entry of the Order, which is attached hereto as 

Exhibit "M", is the best evidence of the Chancellor's failure to comply with Rule 53. The first 

Order entered by the Chancellor on February 17, 2015 was entered at some point following entry of 

the Master's Report. The Order entered by the Chancellor ignores the requirement that prior to 

adopting the Report of the Master, modifying the Report of the Master or rejecting it, the Court must 

conduct a hearing. At 4:59 p.m. on February 17, 2015, the same day that the Master's Report was 

filed and after the Defendant, SRHS, filed an objection with a request for hearing, Chancellor Harris 

entered an Order adopting the Report of the Master and entered a Final Judgment denying the 

Motion to Recuse. 
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In the case of Banks vs. Banks. 648So.2d1116 (Miss. 1994), the Mississippi Supreme Court 

reversed and rendered the decision of the Chancellor. The Supreme Court found "the Chancellor 

appears to have totally deferred to the Special Master or 'rubber stamped' his ruling without 

holding the hearing which he should have under Rule 53 ". The entry of not one (!) but two (2) 

orders on February 17, 2015 failed to comply with Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil 

Procedure and serves as evidence of an abuse of discretion and manifest error on the part of 

Chancellor Harris. 

The issue being set forth by the Defendant, SRHS in its Petition has been previously 

addressed by the Mississippi Supreme Court. In the case of Trovato v. Trovato, 649 So.2d 815 

(1995), the Mississippi Supreme Court stated as follows: 

Rule 53(g)(2) 

Jf proper procedure is followed, any party may serve written 
objections to the Master's report within ten (JO) days of the 
report being filed. Then, the Court, afier hearing may adopt 
the report or modifY it or may reject it in whole or in part or 
may receive further evidence or may recommit it with 
instructions. 

Additionally, the Mississippi Supreme Court stated as follows: 

Aside from the problem that the· special master lacked 
authority to hear the case in the first place, Rule 53 
contemplates the idea that if a party objects to the special 
master's report, the Chancellor must in fact hear the 
objections and not merely sign off on the submitted report. 

In this case, Chancellor Harris never afforded the Defendant, Singing River Health System, 

the opportunity to be heard on their objections to his Order of Reference which appointed a master. 

As stated previously, he entered an Order denying the Objection on the same day as the Objection 
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was filed. Then, in total disregard for the right of the Defendant, SRHS, to be heard on its objections 

to the Special Master's Report, Chancellor Harris entered an Order accepting the Master's Report. 

Rule 53 is clear and unambiguous. Just as the Mississippi Supreme Court held in the Trovato 

case, supra, "the Chancellor's refasal to hear any argument whatsoever from the parties was an 

abuse of discretion." The Defendant, SRHS has been denied procedural due process by the actions 

of Chancellor Harris and this Honorable Court should enter an Order requiring recusal. 

Most recently, on February 20, 2015, three (3) days after he entered an Order adopting the 

Master's Report and denying the Motion to Recuse, Chancellor Harris entered an Order, sua sponte, 

which assessed the fee of the Special Master to the parties on a pro rated basis. See Exhibit "N". 

The Defendant, SRHS has requested hearings on the objections they filed over the appointment of 

a Master and to the Order adopting the Master's Report. Had the Chancellor allowed the hearing 

as requested, the parties could have and would have have raised concerns about the fees and costs 

incurred by the appointment of a Master. 

Now, the Chancellor has again entered an Order, sua sponte, which is tantamount to a money 

Judgment being entered against each party. The Order was entered without affording any party an 

opportunity to be heard on whether each party objected to being assessed with fees of a Special 

Master, whether or not fees were reasonable, and whether or not the appointment of a Master was 

in compliance with the prevailing law. 

The Defendant, Singing River Health System contends, as detailed herein, that the 

appointment of a Master by Chancellor Harris failed to comply with the requirements of Rule 53 of 

the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure. Further, the Order adopting the Master's Report was in 

violation of Rule 53 because the parties were not afforded ten (! 0) days to file objections to the 
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Master's Report and the Chancellor did not conduct a hearing before adopting the Report. Since 

the Defendant, SRHS is of the opinion that the Chancellor abused his discretion and committed a 

manifest error oflaw in appointing the Master and of adopting the Master's Report without hearing, 

it is of the opinion that it should not be responsible for any cost and fees of the Master. 

As stated by Chancellor Harris in one of his many sua sponte Orders, there are fifteen (15) 

other Defendants in this case. Many of these Defendants elected not to participate in these 

proceedings at this point. Despite their lack of participation, Chancellor Harris has assessed fees and 

costs of a Master against these parties as well. 

Chancellor Harris's Order of Reference indicated that he appointed a Master in accordance 

with Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil Procedure. Rule 53 of the Mississippi Rules of Civil 

Procedure states that a Master's fee should be "taxed in the cost and collected in the same manner 

as the fees of the Clerk." An Order directing parties to make payments directly to the Master is not 

in compliance with Rule 53. 

The actions of Chancellor Harris in entering sua sponte Orders has risen to a level which is 

now out of control. Forcing parties to receive orders, money judgments, etc .. without ever being 

afforded the opportunity to be heard on such critical issues brings the judicial office into disrepute. 

This is a blatant disregard for the due process rights of all. 

The February 20, 2015 Order entered by Chancellor Harris with respect to the Master's fee 

allows the Master to receive the sum of$1 l,5043.51 to consider a single Motion to Recuse. This 

sum is nearly one-tenth (I/10th) ofa Chancellor's annual salary. A senior status Chancellor could 

preside over the entire case for a fraction of the Master's fee accrued in this case. This ruling is not 

in the best interest of judicial economy and judicial efficiency. 
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7. Counsel for SRHS ran the campaign for Chancellor Harris' opponent 
in the November 2014 election, which was certified only a few months 
prior to the start of this litigation. 

Judge Harris was recently re-elected to the Jackson County Chancery Court. A partner at 

Dogan & Wilkinson, served as campaign chair for Judge Harris' opponent in the 2014 election. 

Judge Harris' election was extremely close - he won 50.03 percent of the vote. Out of nearly 36,000 

votes cast, Judge Harris only won by fewer than 20 votes. Another partner with Dogan & Wilkinson, 

PLLC, served as Campaign Treasurer for Judge Harris' opponent. The election results were certified 

approximately one (1) month prior to the start of this litigation. 

IV. CONCLUSION 

The pension fund cases are of public importance, not only on the coast, but in the entire State. 

The present petition is especially important to protect the rights of all litigants in this case, including 

SRHS. Accordingly, SRHS respectfully requests that this Honorable Court consider this matter and 

require Chancellor Harris' recusal from the pension fund cases pursuant to MRAP 48B, or otherwise 

provide appropriate extraordinary or collateral relief pursuant to MRAP 21. 

The actions of Chancellor Harris have denied Defendant, SRHS procedural due process. As 

stated previously, the actions of Chancellor Harris are clearly an abuse of discretion and constitute 

manifest error: If this Court reverses the decisions of Chancellor Harris, SRHS respectfully requests 

that it reverse and render and proceed to appoint a Special Chancellor to preside over all matters 

involving the Defendant, SRHS. Remand back to Chancellor Harris will serve no purpose. The 

clear procedural errors made by Chancellor Harris are evidence of the perceived lack ofimpartiality 

in this case. Therefore, remand will result in continued procedural hurdles being put up for SRHS. 

Chancellor Harris has decided the issue and his conclusions are strong. Simply put, at this point, "a 
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bell cannot be unrung. " 

IV. MOTION TO STAY 

SRHS also moves this Court to stay all proceedings in the trial court pursuant to MRAP 8 

( c ). Emergency and Expedited relief is requested as the Chancery Court has set a hearing on pending 

motions for March 3, 2015 at 1:30 pm. See Corrected Order7 setting hearing, attached hereto as 

Exhibit "Q". In accordance with MRAP 8(b ), SRHS filed a Motion requesting stay in the lower 

court on February 25, 2015. 

WHEREFORE, PREMISES CONSIDERED, Singing River Health System respectfully 

requests that the Court vacate Judge Harris' Order denying the Motion for Recusal, stay all 

proceedings in the trial court and grant the relief requested herein. Singing River Health System 

prays for any other relief to which it may be entitled. 

Respectfully submitted, this the 26'h day of February, 2015. 

BY: 

SINGING RIVER HEAL TH SYSTEM, Appellant 

rett K. 1 1 No. 7224) 
A. Kelly Sessoms, III (MSB No. 9466) 
G. Charles Bordis, IV (MSB No. 3695) 
Hanson D. Horn (MSB No. 103524) 
DOGAN & WILKINSON, PLLC 
734 Delmas Avenue (39567) 
P. 0. Box 1618 
Pascagoula, MS 39568-1618 
Telephone: (228) 762-2272 
Facsimile: (228) 762-3223 

7 This Order was titled "Corrected Order" but merely corrects an identical Order previously filed which 
referred to an incorrect date, Friday, February 19, 2015. The Corrected Order corrects this reference to reflect 

Friday, February 20, 2015. 
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 

I do hereby certify that I have this day, served via U.S. mail first class, postage prepaid, 

a true and correct copy of the above and foregoing MRAP 48B Motion for Disqualification 

of Trial Judge, Application for Extraordinary Relief and Motion to Stay, on the following: 

Chancellor D. Neil Harris, Sr. 
Chancery Court of Jackson County 
Post Office Box 998 
Pascagoula, MS 39568-0998 

J. Cal Mayo, Jr. 
Pope S. Mallette 
Mayo Mallette, PLLC 
5 University Office Park, Ste. 200 
2094 Old Taylor Rd 
P.O. Box 1456 
Oxford, MS 38655 
Fax: 662-236-0035 
cmayo@mayomallette.com 
pmallette@mayomallette.com 
COUNSEL FOR PLAINTIFFS 

Earl L. Denham, Esquire 
Denham Law Firm 
P. 0. Box 580 
Pascagoula, MS 39564 
Tel: (228) 875-1234 
Fax: (228) 875-4553 
earl@denhamlaw.com 
COUNSEL FOR PLAINTIFFS 

Jim Reeves, Esquire 
Reeves & Mestayer, Esquire 
P. 0. Box 1388 
Biloxi, MS 39533 
Fax: (228) 374-6630 
jrr@rmlawcall.com 
COUNSEL FOR PLAINTIFFS 
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John L. Hunter, Esq. 
Cumbest, Cumbest, Hunter & McCormick, P.A. 
P.O. Drawer 1287 
Pascagoula, MS 39568-1287 
Tel: 228-762-5422 
jlh@cchmlawyers.com 
COUNSEL FOR MICHAEL TOLLESON 

W. HARVEY BARTON, ESQUIRE 

BARTON LAW FIRM 

3007 MAGNOLIA STREET 

PASCAGOULA, MS 39567 

FAX: (228) 769-1220 

harvey@wbartonlaw.com 

COUNSEL FOR PLAINTIFFS 

John L. Banahan, Esquire 

Bryan, Nelson, Schroeder PLLC 

P. 0. Drawer 1529 

Pascagoula, MS 39568-1529 

Fax: (228) 769-6392 

john@bnscb.com 

COUNSEL FOR STEPHEN NUNENMACHER 

Roy D. Campbell, Esquire 

Bradley Arant PLLC 
P. 0. Box 1789 

Jackson,MS 39215 

Fax: (601) 592-1434 

rcampbell @babe.com 

COUNSEL FOR CHRIS ANDERSON 
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0. Stephen Montagnet 
W. Thomas Mccraney III 
McCraney, Montagnet, Quin & Noble 
602 Steed Rd., Suite 200 
Ridgeland, MS 39157-9428 
Fax: 601-510-2939 
smontagnet@mmqnlaw.com 
tmccraney@mmqnlaw.com 
COUNSEL FOR PLAINTIFF 

Stephen G. Peresich 
PAGE, MANNINO, PERESICH 
& MCDERMOTT, P.L.L.C. 
759 Vieux Marche' Mall 
Post Office Drawer 289 
Biloxi, Ms 39533-0289 
Telephone: (228) 374-2100 
Fax: (228) 432-5539 
Stephen.peresich@pmp.org 
COUNSEL FOR HUGO QUINTANA 

Pieter Teeuwissen 
SIMON & TEEUWISSEN, PLLC 

Post Office Box 749 

Jackson, MS 39205 

Telephone: (601) 362-8400 

Fax: (601) 362-8444 

COUNSEL FOR STEPHANIE BARNES TAYLOR 

This the 26th day of February, 2"~0:_:1::_:5·:..---------.. 
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Serial: 197073 
IN THE SUPREME COURT OF MISSISSIPPI 

No. 2015-M-00332-SCT 

SINGING RIVER HEALTH SYSTEM 

v. 

CYNTHIAN. ALMOND AND DONNA B. 
BROUN 

ORDER 

FILED 
FEB 27 2015 

OFrl(.;I:: Ur I HI:: (.;LEAK 
SUPREME COURT 

COURT OF APltEALS 

Petitioner 

Respondent 

This matter is before the panel of Randolph, P.J., Kitchens, and King, 11., on the 

"MRAP 48B Motion for Disqualification ofTrial Judge, Application for Extraordinary Relief 

and Motion to Stay" and the "MRAP lO(e) and lO(t) Motion to Supplement Record and 

MRAP 48A( c) Motion for Permission to File Documents Under Seal" filed by Singing River 

Health System. 

After due consideration, the panel finds that the court proceedings below shall be 

stayed pending this Court's consideration of the motions. This includes, but is not limited 

to, the hearing set for March 3, 2015, at 1 :30 p.m. The parties shall maintain the status quo 

until the pending matters are resolved by this Court. 

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED that the Motion to Stay is granted. The proceedings 

below in the Chancery Court of Jackson County in Cynthia N Almond v. Singing River 

Health System, et al., cause no. 2014-2653-NH and Donna B. Broun, et al. v. Singing River 

Health System, et al., cause no. 2015-0027-NH are stayed pending further order of the Court. 

SO ORDERED, this the 27th day of F~b 
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